MORGUARD NORTH AMERICAN RESIDENTIAL REIT

INFORMATION FORM 2024



TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Item 1 | Morguard North American Residential Real Estate Investment Trust Structure4 | | |
|----------|---|-----|--|
| Item 2 | General Development of the Business | . 5 | |
| Item 3 | Narrative Description of the Business | . 7 | |
| Item 4 | Distribution Policy | 22 | |
| Item 5 | Description of REIT Securities and Declaration of Trust | 23 | |
| Item 6 | Market for Securities | 37 | |
| Item 7 | Trustees and Officers of the REIT | 38 | |
| Item 8 | Audit Committee Composition, Education and Experience | 39 | |
| Item 9 | Interest of Management and Others in Material Transactions | 40 | |
| Item 10 | Material Contracts | 40 | |
| Item 11 | Legal Proceedings and Regulatory Actions | 56 | |
| Item 12 | Auditors, Transfer Agent and Registrar | 56 | |
| Item 13 | Additional Information | 56 | |
| Glossary | | 58 | |
| | | | |

| Appendix A | Additional Property Portfolio Information | A-1 |
|------------|---|-----|
| Appendix B | Audit Committee Mandate | B-1 |
| Appendix C | Selected Financial Information | C-1 |

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS DISCLAIMER

Statements contained herein that are not based on historical or current fact, including without limitation statements containing the words "anticipates," "believes," "may," "continue," "estimate," "expects," and "will" and words of similar expression constitute "forward-looking statements". Such forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause the actual results, events or developments to be materially different from any future results, events or developments expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Such factors include, among others, the following: general economic and business conditions, both nationally and in the regions in which the REIT operates; changes in business strategy or development/acquisition plans; environmental exposures; financing risk; existing governmental regulations and changes in, or the failure to comply with, governmental regulations; liability and other claims asserted against the REIT; risk and uncertainties relating to pandemic or epidemic and other factors referred to in the REIT's filings with Canadian securities regulators. Given these uncertainties, readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. The REIT does not assume the obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements.

ITEM 1 MORGUARD NORTH AMERICAN RESIDENTIAL REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST STRUCTURE

Morguard North American Residential Real Estate Investment Trust (the "REIT") is an unincorporated, openended real estate investment trust established pursuant to a declaration of trust dated March 1, 2012, as most recently amended and restated on February 16, 2021 (the "Declaration of Trust"), under and governed by the laws of the Province of Ontario. The units of the REIT ("Units") trade on the Toronto Stock Exchange ("TSX") under the symbol MRG.UN.

The principal office of the REIT is located at Suite 1000, 55 City Centre Drive, Mississauga, Ontario, L5B 1M3.

Operations, including the management of investments, are subject to the control and direction of a board of trustees. The board of trustees has power and responsibilities analogous to those applicable to boards of directors of corporations.

The REIT has been formed to own multi-suite residential properties in Canada and the United States. The REIT indirectly holds, through the Partnership, interests in a portfolio of 16 Canadian and 26 U.S. multi-suite residential communities, and one U.S. retail property. The REIT currently owns approximately 69.5% of the Partnership through the ownership of Class A LP Units and 100% of Morguard NAR GP Limited (the "REIT GP"), which manages and controls the business and affairs of the Partnership and is bound by the investment guidelines and operating policies applicable to the REIT.

Structure



All information contained in this Annual Information Form is presented as at February 13, 2024, unless otherwise specified.

ITEM 2 GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS

History

The REIT completed its initial public offering on April 18, 2012. Concurrent with the IPO, the REIT indirectly acquired from Morguard Corporation ("Morguard") the Initial IPO Properties consisting of interests in 5,439 residential suites located in Ontario, Alberta and Louisiana. The IPO raised gross proceeds of \$82.5 million, from the sale of 8,250,000 Units (including the full exercise by the underwriters of their over-allotment option) at a price of \$10.00 per Unit.

On September 12, 2012, the REIT completed an offering of 12,720,000 Units at a price of \$11.85 per Unit for gross proceeds of \$150.7 million. As part of that offering, Morguard purchased approximately \$50 million of the Units (4,220,000 Units) that were offered at the offering price.

On March 15, 2013, the REIT completed the offering of \$95.1 million for 8,270,000 Units sold at a price of \$11.50 per Unit and the issuance of \$60 million principal amount of 4.65% convertible unsecured subordinated debentures (the "2013 Debentures"), maturing on March 30, 2018. The REIT used portions of the net proceeds of the offering to acquire a direct interest in 8,270,000 Class A LP Units of the Partnership. Morguard acquired 870,000 of the Units issued and \$5 million of the aggregate principal amount of the 2013 Debentures.

On January 9, 2017, the REIT completed the offering of 4,370,000 Units at a price of \$13.75 per Unit for gross proceeds of \$60.1 million. As part of that offering, Morguard purchased 1,230,000 Units for approximately \$16.7 million that were offered at the offering price.

On February 13, 2018, the REIT completed a public offering of convertible unsecured subordinated debentures on a bought deal basis, of \$75 million aggregate principal amount of 4.50% convertible unsecured subordinated debentures due March 31, 2023 (the "2018 Debentures", or "Debentures"). On February 21, 2018, an additional amount of \$10.5 million was issued pursuant to the exercise of the over-allotment option. On March 24, 2023, the REIT redeemed the \$85.5 million of its outstanding 2018 Debentures in advance of their March 31, 2023 maturity date.

On August 28, 2019, the REIT completed an offering of 5,226,200 Units at a price of \$19.75 per Unit for gross proceeds of \$103.2 million. As part of the transaction Morguard acquired 1,269,000 Units for approximately \$25.1 million that were offered at the offering price.

On March 9, 2023, the REIT completed a public offering of convertible unsecured subordinated debentures on a brought deal basis, of \$50 million principal of 6.00% convertible unsecured subordinated debentures due March 31, 2028 (the "2023 Debentures"). On March 17, 2023, an additional amount of \$6 million was issued pursuant to the exercise of the over-allotment option. The 2023 Debentures are convertible, at the option of the holder, into Units at \$24.15 per Unit. As part of the transaction, Morguard and Paros Enterprises Limited, related parties, acquired \$5 million and \$2 million of the 2023 Debentures, respectively.

Morguard owns a 46.1% effective interest in the REIT through its ownership of 8,120,666 Units and 17,223,090 Class B LP Units.

Morguard Acquisitions

On February 19, 2013, the REIT acquired 1,032 suites in five low-rise residential properties located in Louisiana and Florida and one mid-rise property located in Louisiana from Morguard for an aggregate purchase price of approximately US\$94.0 million. The acquisition of the properties had an effective date of January 1, 2013.

On June 28, 2013, the REIT acquired from Morguard 1,690 suites in six low-rise residential properties located in Alabama and Florida, for an aggregate purchase price of approximately US\$89.0 million.

Pearlmark Acquisitions

Between April 17, 2013 and May 22, 2013, the REIT acquired 3,752 suites in 12 low-rise and mid-rise residential properties from an institutional fund sponsored by Pearlmark Real Estate Partners, L.L.C. ("Pearlmark Properties") for US\$450.0 million. The Pearlmark Properties are located in Colorado, Florida, North Carolina, Georgia and Texas. The REIT paid an additional US\$8.0 million in the second quarter of 2014 after the Pearlmark Properties exceeded certain defined net operating income threshold amounts for the twelve months ended December 31, 2013.

Recent Developments

2023

During the year ended December 31, 2023, the REIT completed the refinancing of four US properties and one Canadian property providing gross mortgage proceeds of \$187.3 million at a weighted average interest rate of 4.86% for a weighted average term of 9.6 years. The maturing mortgages associated with the refinanced properties had a balance at maturity of \$106.4 million at a weighted average interest rate of 3.36%, resulting in net proceeds of \$80.9 million, before financing costs.

During the year ended December 31, 2023, 1,431,984 Units were repurchased for cash consideration of \$23.5 million at a weighted average price of \$16.43 per Unit.

On October 24, 2023, the REIT announced a 2.78% increase to its monthly cash distributions to \$0.06167 per Unit, representing \$0.74 per Unit on an annualized basis. The increase became effective for the November 2023 distribution, and was paid on December 15, 2023, to unitholders of record as at November 30, 2023.

On March 29, 2023, the REIT acquired Xavier, a multi-suite residential property comprising 240 suites located in Chicago, Illinois, for a purchase price of \$113.8 million (US\$83.8 million), including closing costs.

On January 5, 2023, the REIT acquired from Morguard, the remaining 50% interest in Fenestra at Rockville Town Square, comprising 492 residential suites, for a purchase price of \$96.9 million (US\$71.5 million), including closing costs, and assumed mortgages payable of \$46.0 million (US\$34.0 million) at a contractual interest rate of 3.55%, maturing on September 1, 2027.

2022

On October 25, 2022, the REIT announced a 2.86% increase to its monthly cash distributions to \$0.06 per Unit, representing \$0.72 per Unit on an annualized basis. The increase became effective for the November 2022 distribution, and was paid on December 15, 2022, to unitholders of record as at November 30, 2022.

On October 6, 2022, the REIT sold a multi-suite residential property located in Coconut Creek, Florida, comprising 340 suites, for net proceeds of \$124.9 million (US\$91.1 million), including closing costs, and repaid the mortgage payable secured by the property in the amount of \$28.1 million (US\$20.5 million).

On September 26, 2022, the REIT acquired a retail property ("Rockville Town Square") comprising 186,712 square feet of commercial area located in Rockville, Maryland, for a purchase price of \$46.8 million (US\$34.1 million), including closing costs. The retail property is part of a mixed-use complex where the REIT owns the residential property.

On August 24, 2022, the REIT sold a multi-suite residential property located in Slidell, Louisiana, comprising 144 suites, for net proceeds of \$32.8 million (US\$25.2 million), including closing costs, and repaid the mortgage payable secured by the property in the amount of \$10.0 million (US\$7.7 million).

On August 8, 2022, the REIT acquired a multi-suite residential property comprising 350 suites located in Chicago, Illinois ("Echelon Chicago"), for a purchase price of \$174.3 million (US\$135.6 million), including closing costs, and was partially funded by a mortgage in the amount of \$96.0 million (US\$74.7 million) at an interest rate of 4.71% for a term of seven years.

On June 6, 2022, the REIT sold a multi-suite residential property located in Atlanta, Georgia, comprising of 292 suites, for net proceeds of \$93.2 million (US\$74.2 million), including closing costs, and repaid the mortgage payable secured by the property in the amount of \$27.0 million (US\$21.5 million).

2021

On November 10, 2021, the REIT completed the CMHC-insured financing on four properties, located in Toronto and Mississauga, Ontario, providing gross mortgage proceeds of \$194.2 million, at a weighted average interest rate of 2.72% and for a weighted average term of 10.5 years. Concurrently, the REIT redeemed the Class C LP Units of the Partnership held by Morguard. The Class C LP Units were entitled to priority distributions in satisfaction of financial obligations related to the Retained Debt and any associated tax payable by Morguard. The Retained Debt had a mortgage balance at maturity associated with the refinanced properties of \$74.2 million at a weighted average interest rate of 3.97%, resulting in net proceeds of \$120.0 million, before financing costs and any associated tax payable.

ITEM 3 NARRATIVE DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS

Overview

The REIT has been formed to own multi-suite residential properties across Canada and the United States. The objectives of the REIT are to: (i) generate stable and growing cash distributions on a tax-efficient basis; (ii) enhance the value of the REIT's assets and maximize the long-term value of the Units through active asset and property management; and (iii) expand the asset base of the REIT primarily through acquisitions and the improvement of its properties through targeted and strategically deployed capital expenditures.

Select additional information regarding the property portfolio is included as Appendix "A".

Management Strategy

The REIT's external growth strategy is focused on opportunities to acquire additional multi-suite residential properties located in urban centres and major suburban regions in Canada and in the United States that satisfy the REIT's investment criteria, as well as generating greater cash flow from its properties. The REIT will seek to leverage its relationship with Morguard to access acquisition opportunities that satisfy the REIT's investment criteria. Additionally, subject to limited exceptions, the REIT has the right of first opportunity to acquire the existing interests in Morguard's multi-suite residential properties prior to any disposition by Morguard to a third party.

The REIT's internal growth strategy is focused on maximizing cash flow from its portfolio. The REIT intends to increase cash flows by maximizing occupancy and average monthly rent, taking into account local conditions in each of its regional markets, managing its operating costs as a percentage of revenues and strengthening its asset base through its building infrastructure improvement and capital expenditure programs.

Overview of Property Portfolio

At December 31, 2023, the REIT's multi-suite residential property portfolio consists of 16 Canadian properties and 27 U.S. properties (including one retail property), having a total of 13,089 residential suites and 239,500 square feet of commercial area. The properties are primarily located in urban centres and major suburban regions in Alberta, Ontario, Colorado, Texas, Louisiana, Illinois, Georgia, Florida, North Carolina, Virginia and Maryland.

The following table details the regional distribution of the REIT's portfolio as at December 31, 2023:

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION

| Region (In thousands of dollars, except as otherwise noted) | Number of Properties | Total Suites ⁽¹⁾ | % of the Portfolio (based on suites) | Fair Value of Real Estate Properties ⁽¹⁾ |
|---|-------------------------|--------------------------------|---|---|
| Canadian Properties | | | | |
| Alberta | 1 | 277 | 2.1% | \$50,000 |
| Ontario | | | | |
| Mississauga | 7 | 2,219 | 17.0% | 818,700 |
| Toronto | 6 | 1,997 | 15.3% | 471,640 |
| Other ⁽²⁾ | 2 | 842 | 6.4% | 249,400 |
| | 16 | 5,335 | 40.8% | \$1,589,740 |
| U.S. Properties | | | | |
| Colorado | 2 | 454 | 3.5% | \$157,257 |
| Texas | 3 | 1,021 | 7.8% | 272,985 |
| Louisiana | 2 | 249 | 1.9% | 65,204 |
| Illinois | 4 | 1,795 | 13.7% | 851,756 |
| Georgia | 2 | 522 | 4.0% | 146,412 |
| Florida | 9 | 2,253 | 17.2% | 670,160 |
| North Carolina | 2 | 864 | 6.6% | 255,791 |
| Virginia | 1 | 104 | 0.8% | 66,393 |
| Maryland ⁽³⁾ | 2 | 492 | 3.7% | 238,563 |
| | 27 | 7,754 | 59.2% | \$2,724,521 |
| Total | 43 | 13,089 | 100.0% | \$4,314,261 |

(1) Total suites and fair value of real estate properties include non-controlling interest; the REIT, on a proportionate basis, has ownership of 12,315 suites. Fair value of real estate properties represents the sum of income producing properties (\$3,999,481) and equity-accounted investment properties (\$314,780) inclusive of non-controlling interest share.

(2) Other Ontario includes one property in each of Kitchener, Ontario and Ottawa, Ontario.

(3) Includes a retail property comprises 186,712 square feet of commercial area.

Risks and Uncertainties

An investment in securities of the REIT involves significant risks. Investors should carefully consider the risks described below and the other information described elsewhere in this AIF before making a decision to buy securities of the REIT. If any of the following or other risks occur, the REIT's business, prospects, financial condition, financial performance and cash flows could be materially adversely impacted. In that case, the ability of the REIT to make distributions to Unitholders and the Partnership to make distributions could be adversely affected, the trading price of securities of the REIT could decline and investors could lose all or part of their investment in such securities. There is no assurance that risk management steps taken will avoid future loss due to the occurrence of the risks described below or other unforeseen risks.

There are certain risks inherent in an investment in the securities of the REIT and in the activities of the REIT, including those set out in the REIT's publicly filed disclosure available on SEDAR.

The following are business risks the REIT expects to face in the normal course of its operations and management's strategy to reduce the potential impact.

Pandemic or Epidemic Risks

Pandemic or epidemic risks may at various times lead to prolonged voluntary and mandatory building closures, business closures, government restrictions on travel, movement and gatherings, quarantines, curfews, self-isolation and physical distancing. The impact of these measures may lead to a general shutdown of economic activity and may disrupt workforce and business operations both in North America and other parts of the world. Such occurrences could have a material adverse effect on the demand for real estate, the ability of tenants to

pay rent and the debt and equity capital markets. The duration and impact of pandemic or epidemic closures are unknown, as is the efficacy of any government and central bank interventions. The pace of recovery following such occurrences cannot be accurately predicted, nor can the impact on the REIT's business and operations, real estate valuations, securities, cash flows, results of operations and the REIT's ability to obtain additional financing or re-financing and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Specifically, such enhanced pandemic or epidemic risks may include, but are not limited to:

- (a) a material reduction in rental revenue and related collections due to associated financial hardship, unemployment and non-essential business orders governing the complete and partial closure of certain businesses;
- (b) a material increase in vacancy potentially caused by the resulting economic crisis, changes in consumer demand for businesses' products and services, changes in businesses' real estate requirements and the inability of businesses to operate in the normal course or at all;
- (c) uncertainty of real estate valuations resulting from the impact of a potential decline in revenue and/or lack of market activity and demand for real estate;
- (d) the negative impact on Canadian and global debt and equity capital markets, impacting both pricing and availability;
- (e) ability to access capital markets at a reasonable cost;
- (f) the trading price of the REIT's securities;
- (g) the impact of additional legislation, regulation, fiscal and monetary policy responses and other government interventions;
- (h) uncertainty delivering services due to illness, REIT or government-imposed isolation programs, restrictions on the movement of personnel, closures and supply chain disruptions;
- uncertainty associated with costs, delays and availability of resources required to complete major maintenance and expansion projects on time and on budget, and lease-up space following completion of development projects;
- (j) adverse impacts on the creditworthiness of tenants and other counterparties; and
- (k) increased risk of cyber-attacks due to remote working environments and increased reliance on information technology infrastructure.

The foregoing is not an exhaustive list of all risk factors.

Other outbreaks of pandemics and epidemics may have similar impacts on our business, operations, financial condition and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Operating Risk

Real estate has a high fixed cost associated with ownership, and income lost due to vacancies cannot easily be minimized through cost reduction. Substantially all of our leases are for a term of one year or less. Because these leases generally permit residents to leave at the end of the lease without penalty, our rental revenues are impacted by declines in market rents more quickly than if our leases were for longer terms.

Tenant retention and leasing vacant suites are critical to maintaining occupancy levels. Through well-located and professionally managed properties, management seeks to increase tenant loyalty and become the landlord of choice. The REIT reduces operating risk through diversification of its portfolio by tenants, lease maturities, product and location.

Certain significant expenditures, including property taxes, maintenance costs, mortgage payments, insurance costs and related charges, must be made throughout the period of ownership of real property regardless of whether a property is producing any income. If the REIT is unable to meet mortgage payments on any property, losses could be sustained as a result of the mortgagee's exercise of its rights of foreclosure or of sale.

The REIT is also subject to utility and property tax risk relating to increased costs that the REIT may experience as a result of higher resource prices, as well as its exposure to significant increases in property taxes. There is a risk that property taxes may be raised as a result of revaluations of municipal properties and their adherent tax rates. In some instances, enhancements to properties may result in a significant increase in property assessments following a revaluation. Additionally, utility expenses, mainly consisting of natural gas, water and

electricity service charges, have been subject to considerable price fluctuations over the past several years. Unlike commercial leases, which generally are "net" leases and allow a landlord to recover expenditures, residential leases are generally "gross" leases, and the landlord is not able to pass on costs to its tenants.

The REIT currently relies on third-party vendors, developers, co-owners and strategic partners to provide the REIT with various services or to complete projects. The lack of an effective process for developing joint venture arrangements or for contract tendering, drafting, review, approval and monitoring may pose a risk for the REIT. The REIT may not be able to negotiate contract terms, service levels and rates that are optimal for the REIT. In addition, co-owners or joint venture partners may fail to fund their share of capital, may not comply with the terms of any governing agreements or may incur reputational damage which could negatively impact the REIT. Inefficient, ineffective or incomplete vendor management/partnership strategies, policies and procedures could impact the REIT's reputation, operations and/or financial performance.

In connection with the prudent management of its properties, the REIT makes significant property capital investments (for example, to upgrade and maintain building structure, balconies, parking garages, roofing, and electrical and mechanical systems). The REIT commissioned building condition reports in connection with the acquisition of each of the properties, and subsequently as needed, and has committed to a multi-year property capital investment plan based on the findings of such reports. The REIT continually monitors its properties to ensure appropriate and timely capital repairs and replacements are carried out in accordance with its property capital investment programs. The REIT requires sufficient capital to carry out its planned property capital investment and repair and refurbishment programs to upgrade its properties or it could be exposed to operating business risks arising from structural failure, electrical or mechanical breakdowns, fire or water damage, etc., which may result in significant loss of earnings to the REIT.

Distributions may be reduced, or even eliminated, at times when the REIT deems it necessary to make significant capital or other expenditures.





Harmonized Sales Tax ("HST")

Currently, there is generally no HST on residential rents (that is, they are generally HST exempt). As input tax credits for HST paid can only be claimed if the payments are in respect of commercial activities and as renting residential properties is not a commercial activity, the REIT is not able to claim input tax credits for HST paid. In the future, the effect of increasing the HST rate or extending its application to a variety of new business input costs presently not subject to HST means landlords may have to absorb the additional tax costs on business inputs.

Credit Risk

The REIT's primary business is the ownership and operation of multi-suite residential properties. The income stream generated by tenants paying rent can be affected by general and local economic conditions and by a change in the credit and financial stability of tenants. Examples of local conditions that could adversely affect income include oversupply of space or reduced demand for rental space, the attractiveness of the REIT's properties compared to other residential properties and fluctuation in real estate taxes, insurance and other operating costs. The REIT may be adversely affected if tenants become unable to meet their financial obligations under their leases, including as a result of pandemic or epidemic and related financial conditions that impact their creditworthiness.

Competition

The multi-suite residential real estate sector is highly competitive. The REIT faces competition from many sources, including other multi-suite residential buildings in the immediate vicinity and the broader geographic areas where the REIT's residential properties are located. In addition, overbuilding in the multi-suite residential sector, particularly in the United States, may increase the supply of multi-suite residential properties, further increasing the level of competition in certain markets. Such competition may reduce occupancy rates and rental revenues of the REIT and could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Furthermore, the multi-suite residential properties that the REIT owns or may acquire compete with numerous housing alternatives in attracting tenants, including owner-occupied single and multi-family homes available to rent or purchase. The relative demand for such alternatives may be increased by declining mortgage interest rates, government programs that promote home ownership or other events or initiatives that increase the affordability of such alternatives to multi-suite residential rental properties and could materially adversely affect the REIT's ability to retain tenants, lease suites and increase or maintain rental rates. Such competition may reduce occupancy rates and rental revenues of the REIT and could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

The competition for multi-suite residential properties available for sale may significantly increase the cost of acquiring such assets and may result in such assets being acquired by the REIT at prices or on terms that are comparatively less favourable to the REIT or may result in such assets being acquired by competitors of the REIT. In addition, the number of entities seeking to acquire multi-suite residential properties and/or the amount of funds competing for such acquisitions may increase. In addition, single-property acquisitions from tax-motivated individual sellers may be available for sale only at a higher cost to the REIT relative to portfolio acquisitions. Increases in the cost to the REIT of acquiring multi-suite residential properties may materially adversely affect the ability of the REIT to acquire such properties on favourable terms and may otherwise have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Environmental Risk

As an owner of real property, the REIT is subject to various laws relating to environmental matters. These laws impose liability for the cost of removal and remediation of certain hazardous materials released or deposited on properties owned or managed by the REIT or on adjacent properties. The failure to remove or remediate such substances or locations, if any, could adversely affect the REIT's ability to sell such real estate or to borrow using such real estate as collateral and could potentially also result in claims against the REIT. As a result, Phase 1 environmental site assessments are completed prior to the acquisition of any property. Once the property is acquired, environmental and related matters. The REIT's management is responsible for ensuring compliance with environmental legislation and is required to report quarterly to the REIT's Board of Trustees. The REIT has certain properties that contain hazardous substances, and management has concluded that the necessary remediation costs will not have a material impact on its operations. The REIT has obtained environmental insurance on certain assets to further manage risk.

Climate Change Risk

The REIT is exposed to risks associated with inclement winter weather, including increased need for maintenance and repair and/or energy costs at its properties. Any of these events might have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Morguard has a sustainability program which helps the group structure efforts and act on environmental, social and governance risks and opportunities that are most important to its stakeholders. These major areas of focus are:

- decreasing energy and water use; reducing waste and emissions;
- creating excellence in energy and environmental management that result in green building certifications;
- collecting consistent data that tracks and validates its performance towards its objectives;
- reporting transparency;
- engaging investors, employees and tenants to support its initiatives; and
- driving new sustainability ideas and policies that align with this focus area.

Risk of Loss Not Covered by Insurance

The REIT generally maintains insurance policies related to its business, including casualty, general liability and other policies covering the REIT's business operations, employees and assets; however, the REIT would be required to bear all losses that are not adequately covered by insurance, as well as any insurance deductibles. In the event of a substantial property loss, the insurance coverage may not be sufficient to pay the full current market value or current replacement cost of the property. In the event of an uninsured loss, the REIT could lose some or all of its capital investment, cash flow and anticipated profits related to one or more properties. Although the REIT believes that its insurance coverage or that insurance cannot be provided that the REIT will not incur losses in excess of insurance coverage or that insurance can be obtained in the future at acceptable levels and reasonable cost.

Risk of Natural Disaster

While the REIT has insurance to cover a substantial portion of damages to properties caused by hurricanes and other natural disasters, the insurance includes deductible amounts, and certain items may not be covered by insurance. The REIT's operations and properties may be significantly affected by future natural disasters which may expose the REIT to loss of rent and incur additional storm or other natural disaster cleanup costs.

Risk Related to Insurance Renewals

Certain events could make it more difficult and expensive to obtain property and casualty insurance, including coverage for terrorism. When the REIT's current insurance policies expire, the REIT may encounter difficulty in obtaining or renewing property or casualty insurance on its properties at the same levels of coverage and under similar terms, including limits and deductibles customarily carried for similar properties. Such insurance may be more limited and, for catastrophic risks (for example, earthquake, hurricane, flood and terrorism), may not be generally available to fully cover potential losses. Even if the REIT were able to renew its policies at levels and with limitations consistent with its current policies, the REIT cannot be sure that it will be able to obtain adequate insurance at premium rates that are commercially reasonable. If the REIT were unable to obtain adequate insurance on its properties to protect against the risk of loss. If this were to occur or if the REIT were unable to obtain adequate insurance and its properties experienced damages that would otherwise have been covered by insurance, it could adversely affect the REIT's financial condition and the operations of its properties.

Relative Liquidity of Real Estate

Real estate is not considered to be a liquid investment as it requires a reasonable sales period and normal market conditions to generate multiple bids to complete the sales process. The characteristics of the property being sold and general and local economic conditions can affect the time required to complete the sales process.

Liquidity and Capital Availability Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the REIT cannot meet a demand for cash or fund its obligations as they come due. Although a portion of the cash flows generated by the properties is devoted to servicing such outstanding debt, there can be no assurance that the REIT will continue to generate sufficient cash flows from operations to meet interest payments and principal repayment obligations upon an applicable maturity date. If the REIT is unable to meet interest payments and principal repayment obligations, it could be required to renegotiate such payments or issue additional equity or debt or obtain other financing. The failure of the REIT to make or renegotiate interest or principal payments or issue additional equity or debt or obtain other financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

The real estate industry is highly capital intensive. The REIT requires access to capital to fund operating expenses, to maintain its properties, to fund its growth strategy and certain other capital expenditures from time to time, and to refinance indebtedness. Although the REIT expects to have access to the existing revolving credit facilities, there can be no assurance that it will otherwise have access to sufficient capital or access to capital on favourable terms. Further, in certain circumstances, the REIT may not be able to borrow funds due to limitations set forth in the Declaration of Trust. Failure by the REIT to access required capital could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Liquidity and capital availability risks are mitigated by maintaining appropriate levels of liquidity, by diversifying the REIT's sources of funding, by maintaining a well-diversified debt maturity profile and by actively monitoring market conditions.

Reporting Investment Property at Fair Value

The REIT holds investment property to earn rental income or for capital appreciation, or both. All investment properties are measured using the fair value model under IFRS, whereby changes in fair value are recognized for each reporting period in the consolidated statements of income (loss). Management values each investment property based on the most probable price that a property should be sold for in a competitive and open market as of the specified date under all conditions requisite to a fair sale, such as the buyer and seller each acting prudently and knowledgeably and assuming the price is not affected by undue stimulus. Each investment property has been valued on a highest and best use basis.

There is a risk that general declines in real estate markets or sales of assets by the REIT under financial or other hardship, would have an impact on the fair values reported. Market assumptions applied for valuation purposes do not necessarily reflect the REIT's specific history or experience, and the conditions for realizing the fair values through a sale may change or may not be realized. Consequently, there is a risk that the actual fair values may differ, and the differences may be material. In addition, there is an inherent risk related to the reliance on and use of a single appraiser because this approach may not adequately capture the range of fair values that market participants would assign to the investment properties. Certain ratios and covenants could be negatively affected by downturns in the real estate market and could have a significant impact on the REIT's operating revenues and cash flows, as well as the fair values of the investment properties.

Certain ratios and covenants could be negatively affected by downturns in the real estate market and could have a significant impact on the REIT's operating revenues and cash flows, as well as the fair values of the investment properties.

Financing Risk

The REIT is subject to the risks associated with debt financing, including the risk that mortgages and credit facilities secured by the REIT's properties will not be able to be refinanced or that the terms of such refinancing will not be as favourable as the terms of existing indebtedness. To minimize this risk, the REIT has structured its debt maturities over a number of years and has negotiated fixed interest rates on substantially all of its mortgages payable.

As at December 31, 2023, the majority of the REIT's mortgages are insured in Canada under the *National Housing Act* ("NHA") and administered by CMHC and in the U.S. with Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac or the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development ("HUD") insured mortgages. The REIT seeks to manage its financing risk by maintaining a balanced maturity profile with no significant debts coming due in any period.

The use of CMHC, Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac or HUD insured mortgages ("insured mortgages") will assist the REIT in managing its renewal risk, allowing the REIT to increase the overall credit quality of the mortgage and, as such, enable the REIT to obtain preferential interest rates as well as facilitating easier renewal on its due dates. However, there can be no assurance that the renewal of debt will be on as favourable terms as the REIT's existing debt. Insured mortgages are major sources of financing for the multifamily residential sector and any potential reduction in loans, guarantees and credit enhancement arrangements could limit the availability of financing, increase the cost of financing or otherwise decrease the liquidity and credit available to the multifamily residential sector generally and the REIT specifically. To the extent that any insured mortgage financing requires consent or approval that is not obtained or that such consent or approval is only available on unfavourable terms, the REIT may be required to finance a conventional mortgage, which may be less favourable to the REIT than an insured mortgage.

Foreign Exchange Risk

A significant portion of the REIT's real estate properties are located in the United States. As a result, the REIT is exposed to foreign currency exchange rate risk with respect to future cash flows derived from the properties located in the United States. The REIT's exposure to exchange rate risk could increase if the proportion of income from properties located in the United States increases as a result of future property acquisitions.

The REIT mitigates its foreign currency exposure by offsetting certain revenues earned in United States dollars from its U.S. properties against expenses and liabilities undertaken by the REIT in United States dollars.

Internal Controls

Effective internal controls are necessary for the REIT to provide reliable financial reports and to help prevent fraud. Although the REIT undertakes a number of procedures and Morguard and certain of its subsidiaries implement a number of safeguards, in each case, in order to help ensure the reliability of their respective financial reports, including those imposed on the REIT under Canadian securities law, the REIT cannot be certain that such measures ensure that the REIT will maintain adequate control over financial processes and reporting. Failure to implement required new or improved controls or difficulties encountered in their implementation could harm the REIT's results of operations or cause it to fail to meet its reporting obligations. If the REIT or its auditors discover a material weakness, the disclosure of that fact, even if quickly remedied, could reduce the market's confidence in the REIT's consolidated financial statements and materially adversely affect the trading price of the REIT's securities.

The REIT's management has evaluated the effectiveness of the REIT's disclosure controls and procedures and, based on such evaluation, has concluded that their design and operation are adequate and effective as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023. The REIT's management has also evaluated the effectiveness of the internal controls over financial reporting and has concluded that their design and operation are effective as of and for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Volatile Market Price for the REIT's Securities

The market price for the REIT's securities may be volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond the REIT's control, including the following: (i) actual or anticipated fluctuations in the REIT's financial performance and future prospects; (ii) recommendations by securities research analysts; (iii) changes in the economic performance or market valuations of other issuers that investors deem comparable to the REIT; (iv) addition to or departure of the REIT's executive officers; (v) release or expiration of lock-up or other transfer restrictions on outstanding Units or Class B LP Units; (vi) sales or perceived sales of additional Units; (vii) significant acquisitions or business combinations, strategic partnerships, joint ventures or capital commitments by or involving the REIT or its competitors; (viii) news reports relating to trends, concerns, technological or competitive developments, regulatory changes and other related issues in the REIT's industry or target markets; (ix) liquidity of the REIT's securities; (x) prevailing interest rates; (xi) the market price of other REIT securities; (xii) a decrease in the amount of distributions declared and paid by the REIT; and (xiii) general economic conditions.

Financial markets have, in recent years, experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have particularly affected the market prices of securities of issuers and that have, in many cases, been unrelated to the operating performance, underlying asset values or prospects of such issuers. Accordingly, the market price of the REIT's securities may decline even if the REIT's financial performance, underlying asset values, or

prospects have not changed. Additionally, these factors, as well as other related factors, may cause decreases in asset values that are deemed to be other than temporary, which may result in impairment losses. As well, certain institutional investors may base their investment decisions on consideration of the REIT's environmental, social and governance practices and performance compared to such institutions' respective investment guidelines and criteria, and failure to meet such criteria may result in a limited or no investment in the REIT's securities by those institutions. There can be no assurance that continuing fluctuations in price and volume will not occur. If such increased levels of volatility and market turmoil exist for a protracted period of time, the REIT's operations could be adversely impacted and the trading price of the securities may be adversely affected.

Dilution

The number of Units and the principal amount of Debentures under the Indenture that the REIT is authorized to issue are unlimited. The REIT may, in its sole discretion, issue additional Units and/or Debentures from time to time subject to the rules of any applicable stock exchange on which the Units are then listed and applicable securities law. The issuance of any additional Units and/or Debentures may have a dilutive effect on the interests of holders of Units and/or Debentures.

Distributions

As a result of seasonal fluctuations in cash flows or other potential reductions in cash flow, the REIT from time to time may pay distributions to Unitholders that have exceeded cash flow from operating activities. As a result, the REIT has not funded distributions from alternate sources such as the Morguard Facility, mortgages or other financing instruments, has not made any distributions that have included a return of capital and has not been required to amend any material contracts. There can be no assurance in the future that the REIT will continue to fund distributions from cash from operating activities. In such an event, the REIT may be required to fund its distributions from sources other than operations, such as the Morguard Facility, mortgages or other financial instruments, make distributions that include a return of capital or amend material contracts. In addition, non-cash distributions, such as the issuance of Units under the DRIP, have the effect of increasing the number of Units outstanding, which may cause cash distributions to increase over time assuming stable per Unit cash distribution levels.

Acquisition and Development Risk

The REIT's investment criteria are focused on well-located assets, with minimal leasing exposure in the short term and credit-worthy tenants with strong covenants. The strategy includes growth through identifying suitable acquisition opportunities, pursuing such opportunities, consummating acquisitions and effectively operating and leasing such properties. If the REIT is unable to manage its growth effectively, it could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to holders of Units. There can be no assurance as to the pace of growth through property acquisitions or that the REIT will be able to acquire assets on an accretive basis and, as such, there can be no assurance that distributions to holders of Units will increase in the future.

To mitigate development risk, the REIT's development criteria for greenfield development emphasizes prudent selection of development sites, minimal land banking and an adequate level of leasing prior to commencing construction. To further reduce risk, the REIT attempts to have interim financing and fixed construction contracts in place at the outset of any development.

The REIT will rely on Morguard's expertise in identifying acquisition opportunities, underwriting potential transactions, transaction execution and asset management capabilities. Morguard also provides similar services to its other clients and will concurrently present acquisition opportunities to the REIT and to its other clients. The provision by Morguard of similar services to its other clients may increase the cost of acquiring properties that are of interest to the REIT, increase competition for those acquisitions generally or inhibit their acquisition altogether.

If the REIT is unable to manage its growth effectively, it could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to holders of Units. There can be no assurance as to the pace of growth through property acquisitions or that the REIT will be able to acquire assets on an accretive basis and, as such, there can be no assurance that distributions to holders of holders of Units will increase in the future.

Potential Conflicts of Interest with Trustees

The Trustees will from time to time in their individual capacities deal with parties with whom the REIT may be dealing or who may be seeking investments similar to those desired by the REIT. The interests of these individuals could conflict with those of the REIT. The Declaration of Trust contains conflict of interest provisions requiring the Trustees to disclose their interests in certain contracts and transactions and to refrain from voting on those matters. In addition, certain decisions regarding matters that may give rise to a conflict of interest must be made by a majority of Independent Trustees only. Conflicts may also exist due to the fact that certain Trustees of the REIT will be affiliated with Morguard and will be nominated by Morguard.

Dependence on Morguard

The REIT is dependent upon Morguard for certain operational, administrative, information system and risk management services relating to the REIT's business. Should Morguard terminate the Asset Management Agreement, the REIT may be required to engage the services of an external asset manager. The REIT may be unable to engage an asset manager on acceptable terms, in which case the REIT's operations and cash available for distribution may be adversely affected. A part of our success depends in part on our ability to attract and retain the services of qualified personnel, especially executive officers who are responsible for making important capital allocation decisions. There is substantial competition for qualified personnel in the real estate industry, and the loss of key qualified personnel could adversely affect the REIT.

Significant Ownership by Morguard

At the date hereof, Morguard holds an approximately 46.1% effective interest in the REIT through ownership of, or the control or direction over, Units and Class B LP Units. For so long as Morguard maintains a significant effective interest in the REIT, Morguard benefits from certain contractual rights regarding the REIT and the Partnership, such as pre-emptive rights to maintain its *pro rata* ownership interest in the REIT and the Partnership and certain "tag-along" rights to sell a proportionate number of its Units pursuant to a *bona fide* third-party offer to the REIT to purchase any of the securities of a partnership controlled by the REIT on the same terms and conditions set forth in the *bona fide* offer. Morguard has the ability to exercise influence with respect to the affairs of the REIT and significantly affect the outcome of Unitholder votes and also may have the ability to effectively prevent certain fundamental transactions. Morguard's significant effective interest may discourage transactions involving a change of control of the REIT, including transactions in which an investor might otherwise receive a premium for its Units over the then current market price.

Potential Conflicts of Interest with Morguard

Morguard's continuing businesses may lead to conflicts of interest between Morguard and the REIT. The REIT may not be able to resolve any such conflicts, and, even if it does, the resolution may be less favourable to the REIT than if it were dealing with a party that was not a holder of a significant interest in the REIT. The agreements that the REIT entered into with Morguard may be amended upon agreement between the parties, subject to applicable law and approval of the Independent Trustees. Because of Morguard's significant holdings in the REIT, the REIT may not have the leverage to negotiate any required amendments to these agreements on terms as favourable to the REIT as those the REIT could secure with a party that was not a significant holder of Units.

Risk Related to Government Regulations

Certain jurisdictions in Canada and the United States have enacted residential tenancy legislation that, among other things, imposes rent control guidelines that limit the REIT's ability to raise rental rates at its properties. Limits on the REIT's ability to raise rental rates at its properties may materially adversely affect the REIT's ability to increase income from its properties.

In addition to limiting the REIT's ability to raise rental rates, provincial and territorial residential tenancy legislation provides certain rights to tenants, while imposing obligations upon the landlord. Residential tenancy legislation in the provinces of Alberta and Ontario prescribes certain procedures that must be followed by a landlord in order to terminate a residential tenancy. As certain proceedings may need to be brought before the respective administrative body governing residential tenancies as appointed under a province's residential tenancy legislation, it may take several months to terminate a residential lease, even where the tenant's rent is in arrears.

Under Ontario's rent control legislation, a landlord is entitled to increase the rent for existing tenants once every 12 months by no more than the "guideline amount" based on the Ontario Consumer Price Index ("CPI"). The guideline increase cannot be more than 2.5%, even if the CPI increase is higher. For the year 2023, the guideline amount was established at 2.5% (1.2% for 2022). This adjustment is meant to take into account the income of the building and the municipal and school taxes, the insurance bills, the energy costs, maintenance and service costs. Landlords may apply to the Ontario Rental Housing Tribunal for an increase above the guideline amounts if annual costs for heat, hydro, water or municipal taxes have increased significantly or if building security, maintenance and service costs have increased. When a suite is vacated, however, the landlord is entitled to lease the suite to a new tenant at any rental amount, after which annual increases are limited to the applicable guideline amount. The landlord may also be entitled to a greater increase in rent for a suite under certain circumstances, including, for example, where extra expenses have been incurred as a result of a renovation of that suite.

Further, residential tenancy legislation in certain jurisdictions in Canada and the United States provides the tenant with the right to bring certain claims to the respective administrative body seeking an order to, among other things, compel the landlord to comply with health, safety, housing and maintenance standards. As a result, the REIT may, in the future, incur capital expenditures that may not be fully recoverable from tenants. The inability to fully recover substantial capital expenditures from tenants may have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Residential tenancy legislation may be subject to further regulations or may be amended, repealed or enforced, or new legislation may be enacted, in a manner that will materially adversely affect the ability of the REIT to maintain the historical level of earnings of its properties.

Unitholder Taxation

The Tax Act contains rules (the "SIFT Rules") that apply to a SIFT. A SIFT includes a publicly listed or traded partnership or trust such as an income trust. Under the SIFT Rules, certain distributions will not be deductible in computing the SIFT trust's taxable income, and the SIFT trust will be subject to tax on such distributions at a rate that is substantially equivalent to the general tax rate applicable to Canadian corporations. However, distributions paid by a SIFT trust as returns of capital should generally not be subject to the tax. The SIFT Rules do not apply to a trust that satisfies certain conditions relating to the nature of its income and investments (the "REIT Exception"). Although, as of the date hereof, management believes that the REIT will be able to meet the requirements of the REIT Exception throughout 2023 and beyond, there can be no assurance that the REIT will be able to the SIFT Rules in 2024 or in future years.

In the event that the SIFT Rules apply to the REIT, the impact to Unitholders will depend on the status of the holder and, in part, on the amount of income distributed, which would not be deductible by the REIT in computing its income in a particular year, and what portions of the REIT's distributions constitute "non-portfolio earnings", other income and returns of capital. The likely effect of the SIFT Rules on the market for Units and on the REIT's ability to finance future acquisitions through the issue of Units or other securities is unclear. If the SIFT Rules apply to the REIT, they may adversely affect the marketability of the Units, the amount of cash available for distributions and the after-tax return to investors.

The REIT intends to comply with the requirements under the Tax Act at all relevant times such that it will maintain its status as a "unit trust" and a "mutual fund trust" for purposes of the Tax Act. Under current law, a trust may lose its status under the Tax Act as a mutual fund trust if it can reasonably be considered that the trust was established or is maintained primarily for the benefit of non-residents, except in limited circumstances. Accordingly, non-residents may not be the beneficial owners of more than 49% of the Units (determined on a basic or a fully diluted basis). The Trustees will also have various powers that can be used for the purpose of monitoring and controlling the extent of non-resident ownership of the Units. The restrictions on the issuance of Units by the REIT to non-residents may negatively affect the REIT's ability to raise financing for future acquisitions or operations. In addition, the non-resident ownership restrictions could have a negative impact on the liquidity of the Units and the market price at which Units can be sold. There can be no assurance that Canadian federal income tax laws and the administrative policies and assessing practices of the CRA respecting mutual fund trusts will not be changed in a manner that adversely affects unitholders.

The Tax Act may impose additional withholding or other taxes on distributions made by the REIT to Unitholders who are non-residents. These taxes and any reduction thereof under a tax treaty between Canada and another country may change from time to time. Unitholders who are non-residents should consult their own tax advisers.

The Tax Act includes "loss restriction event" ("LRE") rules that could potentially apply to the REIT. In general, the REIT will be subject to an LRE if a person (or group of persons) acquires more than 50% of the fair market value of the Units. If an LRE occurs: (i) the REIT will be deemed to have a year-end for tax purposes immediately before the LRE occurs; (ii) any net income and net realized capital gains of the REIT at such year-end will be distributed to unitholders to the extent required for the REIT not to be liable for income taxes, and (iii) the REIT will be restricted in its ability to use tax losses (including any unrealized capital losses) that exist at the time of the LRE in taxation years that end after the time of the LRE.

On November 21, 2023, the Department of Finance (Canada) confirmed the government intends to proceed with the measures announced in its 2023 federal budget and other previously announced measures, as modified to take into account consultations. The proposed rules that may limit the amount of interest that certain taxpayers may be able to deduct for tax purposes (the "Interest Rules") will become effective for the 2024 fiscal year. The Interest Rules are proposed to address base erosion and profit shifting issues arising from taxpayers deducting interest, principally in the context of multi-national enterprises and cross-border investments Management assessed the potential impact of the Interest Rules based on the most recent tax filing and financial statements. Based on the assessment, the Interest Rules will limit the deductibility of certain interest expenses of the REIT.

In December 2021, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development ("OECD") published the Pillar Two model rules outlining a structure for a new 15% global minimum tax to be implemented by participating countries at an agreed future date, currently expected (for most countries) to be 2024. In its 2023 budget, the Canadian Federal Government announced its intentions to substantively enact Pillar Two legislation for the fiscal years beginning on or after December 31, 2023. To date, the U.S., in which certain of the REIT's subsidiaries operate has not indicated its commitment to enact Pillar Two legislation. The REIT and its subsidiaries are reviewing the relevant legislation and available guidance to assess the full implications of the Pillar Two model rules. The REIT and its subsidiaries currently operate in countries with a higher tax rate than the proposed minimum.

Litigation Risks

In the normal course of the REIT's operations, whether directly or indirectly, it may become involved in, named as a party to or the subject of various legal proceedings, including regulatory proceedings, tax proceedings and legal actions relating to personal injuries, property damage, property taxes, land rights, the environment and contract disputes. The outcome with respect to outstanding, pending or future proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty and may be determined in a manner adverse to the REIT and, as a result, could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's assets, liabilities, business, financial condition and results of operations. Even if the REIT prevails in any such legal proceeding, the proceedings could be costly and time-consuming and may divert the attention of management and key personnel from the REIT's business operations, which could have a material adverse effect on the REIT's business, cash flows, financial condition and results of operations and ability to make distributions to Unitholders.

Withholding Tax

The Tax Act generally provides that withholding tax is not payable on interest paid or credited to non-residents of Canada who deal at arm's length with the payor. However, withholding tax continues to apply to payments of "participating debt interest", which is defined as interest that is paid on an obligation where all or any portion of such interest is contingent or dependent on the use of or production from property in Canada or is computed by reference to revenue, profit, cash flow, commodity price or any similar criterion.

Under the Tax Act, when a debenture or other debt obligation issued by a person resident in Canada is assigned or otherwise transferred by a non-resident person to a person resident in Canada (which would include a conversion of the obligation or payment on maturity), the amount, if any, by which the price for which the obligation was assigned or transferred exceeds the price for which the obligation was issued is deemed to be a payment of interest on that obligation made by the person resident in Canada to the non-resident (an "excess"). The deeming rule does not apply with respect to certain "excluded obligations", although it is not clear whether a particular convertible debenture would qualify as an "excluded obligation". If a convertible debenture is not an excluded obligation, issues that arise are: (i) whether any excess would be considered to exist; (ii) whether any such excess that is deemed to be interest is participating debt interest, and (iii) if the excess is participating debt interest, whether that results in all interest on the obligation being considered to be participating debt interest.

The issue of whether an excess amount is properly characterized as participating debt interest is uncertain and the CRA has not provided any definitive guidance in this regard. Accordingly, there is a risk that the CRA could take the position that amounts paid or payable by the REIT to a non-resident holder of Debentures on account of interest or any excess amount may be subject to Canadian withholding tax at a rate of 25% (subject to any reduction in accordance with any applicable income tax treaty or convention).

The Indenture does not contain a requirement for us to increase the amount of interest or other payments to holders of Debentures should the REIT be required to withhold amounts with respect to income or similar taxes on payments of interest or other amounts.

Investment Restrictions

The REIT has been structured and operates in adherence to stringent investment restrictions and operating policies as set out in its Declaration of Trust and as applicable under tax laws relating to real estate investment trusts. These policies cover such matters as the type and location of properties that the REIT can acquire, the maximum leverage allowed, environmental matters and investment restrictions.

In addition, pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, the REIT's overall leverage is limited to 70% of its reported Gross Book Value, unless the Independent Trustees, in their discretion, determine that the maximum amount of Indebtedness should be based on the appraised value of the properties instead of Gross Book Value. As the REIT reports gross book value at fair market value under IFRS, these amounts are not expected to be materially different.

Dependence on the Partnership

The REIT is an unincorporated, open-ended real estate investment trust that is entirely dependent on the operations and assets of the Partnership through the REIT's ownership of a 69.5% limited partnership interest in the Partnership. Cash distributions to holders of Units will be dependent on, among other things, the ability of the Partnership to make cash distributions with respect to the Class A LP Units. The Partnership and its subsidiaries are separate and distinct legal entities. The ability of the Partnership to make cash distributions or other payments or advances will depend on the Partnership's results of operations and may be restricted by, among other things, applicable corporate, tax and other laws and regulations and contractual restrictions contained in the instruments governing any indebtedness of the Partnership, any priority distributions contained in the agreement and other agreements governing the Partnership and restrictions contained in the agreements governing the arrangement with the co-owners of certain properties.

Nature of Investment in Units

The Units represent a fractional interest in the REIT and do not represent a direct investment in the REIT's assets and should not be viewed by investors as direct securities of the REIT's assets. A holder of a Unit does not hold a share of a body corporate. Holders of Units, in such capacity, do not have statutory rights normally associated with ownership of shares of a corporation, including, for example, the right to bring "oppression" or "derivative" actions against the REIT. The rights of holders of Units are based primarily on the Declaration of Trust. There is no statute governing the affairs of the REIT equivalent to the *CBCA* Act, which sets out the rights and entitlements of shareholders of corporations in various circumstances. As well, the REIT may not be a recognized entity under certain existing insolvency legislation such as the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada) and the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (Canada), and thus the treatment of holders of Units upon an insolvency is uncertain.

Unitholder Liability

The Declaration of Trust provides that no holders of Units will be subject to any liability whatsoever to any person in connection with a holding of Units. In addition, legislation has been enacted in the Province of Ontario and certain other provinces that is intended to provide holders of Units in those provinces with limited liability.

However, there remains a risk, which is considered by the REIT to be remote in the circumstances, that a holder of Units could be held personally liable for the obligations of the REIT to the extent that claims are not satisfied out of the assets of the REIT. The affairs of the REIT are conducted in a manner to seek to minimize such risk wherever possible.

The Declaration of Trust provides that no Unitholder or annuitant under a plan of which a Unitholder acts as trustee or carrier will be held to have any personal liability as such, and that no recourse may be had to the private property of any Unitholder or annuitant for satisfaction of any obligation or claim arising out of or in connection with any contract or obligation of the REIT. Only assets of the REIT are intended to be liable and subject to levy or execution.

The following provinces have legislation relating to Unitholder liability protection: British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, Ontario and Quebec. Certain of these statutes have not yet been judicially considered, and it is possible that reliance on such statutes by a unitholder could be successfully challenged on jurisdictional or other grounds. The Trustees will cause the operations of the REIT to be conducted, with the advice of counsel, in a manner and in such jurisdictions so as to avoid, as far as practicable, any material risk of liability to the Unitholders for claims against the REIT. The Trustees will also cause the REIT to carry insurance, to the extent to which they determine to be possible and reasonable, for the benefit of unitholders and annuitants in such amounts as they consider adequate to cover non-contractual or non-excluded liability.

Structural Subordination of Units and the Debentures

In the event of bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of the Partnership or any of their subsidiaries, holders of their indebtedness and their trade creditors will generally be entitled to payment of their claims from the assets of the Partnership and those subsidiaries before any assets are made available for distribution to the REIT or holders of Units. The Debentures are effectively subordinated to the debt and other obligations of the Partnership and their subsidiaries. The Partnership and their subsidiaries generate all of the REIT's cash available for distribution and hold substantially all of the REIT's assets.

Credit Risk with Respect to the Debentures, Prior Ranking Indebtedness and Absence of Covenant Protection

The likelihood that purchasers of the Debentures will receive payments owing to them under the terms of the Debentures will depend on the financial health of the REIT and its creditworthiness. In addition, the Debentures are unsecured obligations of the REIT and are subordinate in right of payment to all the REIT's existing and future Senior Indebtedness (as defined in the trust indenture that governs the Debentures, the "Indenture"). Therefore, if the REIT becomes bankrupt, liquidates its assets, reorganizes or enters into certain other transactions, the REIT's assets will be available to pay its obligations with respect to the Debentures only after it has paid all of its Senior Indebtedness and secured indebtedness in full. There may be insufficient assets remaining following such payments to pay amounts due on any or all of the Debentures then outstanding.

The Debentures are also effectively subordinate to claims of creditors (including trade creditors) of the REIT's subsidiaries except to the extent the REIT is a creditor of such subsidiaries ranking at least pari passu with such other creditors. The Indenture does not prohibit or limit the ability of the REIT or its subsidiaries to incur additional debt or liabilities (including Senior Indebtedness) or to make distributions, except, with respect to distributions, where an event of default has occurred and such default has not been cured or waived. The Indenture does not contain any provision specifically intended to protect debentureholders in the event of a future leveraged transaction involving the REIT.

Conversion of Debentures Following Certain Transactions

In the case of certain transactions, each Debenture will become convertible into the securities, cash or property receivable by a holder of Units in the kind and amount of securities, cash or property into which the Debenture was convertible immediately prior to the transaction. This change could substantially lessen or eliminate the value of the conversion privilege associated with the Debentures in the future. For example, if the REIT were acquired in a cash merger, each Debenture would become convertible solely into cash and would no longer be convertible into securities whose value would vary depending on the REIT's future prospects and other factors.

Value of Conversion Privilege

Upon the occurrence of a change of control of the REIT, debentureholders will have the right to require the REIT to redeem the Debentures in an amount equal to 101% of the principal amount of the Debentures, plus

accrued and unpaid interest until the date of redemption. In the event that debentureholders holding 90% or more of the Debentures exercise their right to require the REIT to redeem the Debentures, the REIT may acquire the remaining Debentures on the same terms. In such event, the conversion privilege associated with the Debentures would be eliminated, which may adversely affect some or all of the debentureholders.

Inability of the REIT to Purchase Debentures on a Change of Control

The REIT may be required to purchase all outstanding Debentures upon the occurrence of a change of control. However, it is possible that following a change of control, the REIT will not have sufficient funds at that time to make any required purchase of outstanding Debentures or that restrictions contained in other present or future indebtedness or agreements will restrict those purchases. The REIT's failure to purchase the Debentures would constitute an event of default under the Indenture, which may also constitute a default under the terms of the REIT's other indebtedness at that time.

Return on Investment on Units not Guaranteed

The Units are equity securities of the REIT and are not traditional fixed income securities. A fundamental characteristic that distinguishes the Units from traditional fixed income securities is that the REIT does not have a fixed obligation to make payments to holders of Units and does not promise to return the initial purchase price of a Unit on a certain date in the future. The REIT has the ability to reduce or suspend distributions to holders of Units if circumstances warrant. The ability of the REIT to make cash distributions to holders of Units, and the actual amount distributed, will be entirely dependent on the operations and assets of the REIT and its subsidiaries, and will be subject to various factors, including financial performance, obligations under applicable credit facilities, fluctuations in working capital and capital expenditure requirements. There can be no assurance regarding the amount of income to be generated by the properties. The market value of the Units will deteriorate if the REIT is unable to meet its distribution targets in the future, and that deterioration may be significant. In addition, unlike interest payments or an interest-bearing debt security, the REIT's cash distributions to holders of Units are composed of different types of payments (portions of which may be fully or partially taxable or may constitute non-taxable returns of capital). The composition for tax purposes of those distributions may change over time, thus affecting the after-tax returns to holders of Units. Therefore, the rate of return over a defined period for a holder of Units may not be comparable to the rate of return on a fixed income security that provides a "return on capital" over the same period.

Technology and Information Security Risk

The REIT uses information technology for general business operations, the effective achievement of strategic business objectives, to improve tenants' experience and to streamline operations. Consequently, the REIT faces information technology risk from its continuous adoption and use of information technology. The risk consists of information technology-related events such as cybersecurity incidents that could potentially have an adverse impact on the REIT's financial condition, IT systems, operations and tenants. Although we make efforts to maintain the security and integrity of our IT networks and related systems, and we have implemented various measures to manage the risk of a security breach or disruption, there can be no assurance that our security efforts will be effective or that attempted security breaches or disruptions will not be successful or damaging.

The efficient operation of the REIT's business is dependent on computer hardware and software systems operated primarily by Morguard. Information systems are vulnerable to cybersecurity incidents. A cybersecurity incident is considered to be any material adverse event that threatens the confidentiality, integrity or availability of the REIT's information resources. A cybersecurity incident is an intentional attack or an unintentional event including, but not limited to, malicious software, attempts to gain unauthorized access to data or information systems, and other electronic security breaches that could lead to disruptions in critical systems, unauthorized release of confidential or otherwise protected information and corruption of data. The REIT's primary risks that could directly result from the occurrence of a cyber incident include operational interruption, damage to its reputation, damage to its business relationships with users, the disclosure of confidential information including personally identifiable information, potential liability to third parties, loss of revenue, additional regulatory scrutiny and fines, as well as litigation and other costs and expenses. Morguard takes data privacy and protection seriously and has implemented processes, procedures and controls to help mitigate these risks. Access to personal data is controlled through physical security and IT security mechanisms. Additionally, Morguard monitors and assesses risks surrounding collection, usage, storage, protection and retention/destruction practices of personal data. These measures, as well at its increased awareness of a risk

of a cyber incident, do not guarantee that the REIT's financial results will not be negatively impacted by such an incident.

The REIT and Morguard depend on relevant and reliable information for decision-making and financial reporting. As the volume of data being generated and reported by the REIT increases and evolves, Morguard will continue to undertake investments in IT systems to store, process and leverage such data. The failure to successfully migrate to new IT systems, or disruptions which may arise as a result of the transition to new IT systems, could result in a lack of relevant and reliable information to enable management to effectively achieve its strategic plan or manage the operations of the REIT, which could negatively affect the reputation, operations and financial performance of the REIT. In addition, any significant loss of data or failure to maintain reliable data could negatively affect the reputation, operations and financial performance of the REIT.

ITEM 4 DISTRIBUTION POLICY

The following outlines the distribution policy of the REIT as contained in the Declaration of Trust and the Limited Partnership Agreement. The determination as to amounts actually distributed will be made in the sole discretion of the Trustees.

The REIT currently makes monthly cash distributions of \$0.06167 per Unit, or annually a distribution of \$0.74 per Unit, to holders of Units. The Partnership makes corresponding monthly cash distributions to holders of Class B LP Units. Management of the REIT believes that the current level of distributions set by the REIT will allow the REIT to meet its internal funding needs, while being able to support stable growth in cash distributions. However, the future level of distributions will be determined by the Trustees from time to time in their discretion. Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, the Trustees have full discretion respecting the timing and amounts of distributions. The REIT intends to make distributions to holders of Units at least equal to the amount of net income and net realized capital gains of the REIT as is necessary to ensure that the REIT will not be liable for ordinary Canadian income taxes, net of capital gains tax refunds, on such income. Any increase or reduction in distributions on Class B LP Units.

Holders of Units of record as at the close of business on the last business day of the month preceding a distribution date will have an entitlement on and after that day to receive distributions in respect of that month on such distribution date. Distributions may be adjusted for amounts paid in prior periods if actual figures for such period are greater than or less than the estimates for the applicable prior periods. Under the Declaration of Trust and pursuant to the above-described distribution policy of the REIT, where the REIT's cash is not sufficient to make payment of the full amount of a distribution, such payment will, to the extent necessary, be distributed in the form of additional Units.

The REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, will make monthly cash distributions to holders of Class A LP Units and holders of Class B LP Units by reference to the monthly cash distributions payable by the REIT to holders of Units. Distributions to be made on the Class B LP Units will be equal to the distributions that the holders of Class B LP Units would have received if they were holding Units instead of Class B LP Units. Distributions to the General Partners will be made in priority to distributions to holders of Class A LP Units and holders of Class B LP Units.

On October 25, 2022, the REIT increased its annual distribution by \$0.02 per Unit (2.86%) to \$0.72 per Unit and on October 24, 2023, the REIT further increased its annual cash distribution by \$0.02 per Unit (2.78%) to \$0.74 per Unit.

The Trustees reserve the right to revise the distribution policy at any time to provide for distributions to be made more or less frequently than monthly.

A complete record of distributions paid on units of the Trust for the past three years is as follows:

| For the years ended December 31 | 2023 | 2022 | 2021 |
|---------------------------------|----------|----------|----------|
| Per unit | \$0.7233 | \$0.7030 | \$0.6996 |
| Total (000s) | \$27,843 | \$27,480 | \$27,315 |

ITEM 5 DESCRIPTION OF REIT SECURITIES AND DECLARATION OF TRUST

General

The Declaration of Trust dated March 1, 2012, was amended and restated effective April 18, 2012, and as most recently amended and restated on February 16, 2021. The REIT was established for the principal purpose of providing persons who may become the holders of Units with an opportunity to participate in the ownership of multi-suite residential real estate in Canada and the United States.

The REIT is authorized to issue an unlimited number of Units and an unlimited number of Special Voting Units. Issued and outstanding Voting Units may be subdivided or consolidated from time to time by the Trustees without the approval of the holders thereof.

Units and Special Voting Units

Units

The Units are listed on the TSX under the symbol MRG.UN. At February 13, 2024, there were 37,741,355 Units outstanding.

Units do not have preference or priority over one another. No holder of Units has or will be deemed to have any right of ownership of any of the assets of the REIT. Each Unit represents a holder's proportionate undivided beneficial ownership interest in the REIT and confers the right to one vote at any meeting of Unitholders and to participate *pro rata* in any distributions by the REIT, whether of net income, net realized capital gains of the REIT or other amounts and, in the event of termination or winding-up of the REIT, in the net assets of the REIT remaining after satisfaction of all liabilities. Units are fully paid and non-assessable when issued (unless issued on an installment receipt basis) and are transferable. The Units are redeemable at the holder's option, as described below under "Redemption Right" and, except for Morguard's pre-emptive rights, the Units have no other conversion, retraction, redemption or pre-emptive rights. On any consolidation, fractional Units, if any, will not be issued but rather rounded down to the nearest whole Unit.

Special Voting Units

As at February 13, 2024, there were 17,223,090 Special Voting Units outstanding.

Special Voting Units have no economic entitlement in the REIT or in the distributions or assets of the REIT but entitle the holder to one vote per Special Voting Unit at any meeting of the REIT's unitholders. Special Voting Units may only be issued in connection with or in relation to securities exchangeable into Units, including Class B LP Units, for the purpose of providing voting rights with respect to the REIT to the holders of such securities. The outstanding Special Voting Units were issued in conjunction with the Class B LP Units to which they relate upon the completion of the acquisition of the Initial IPO Properties. Special Voting Units are not transferable separately from the exchangeable securities. Each Special Voting Unit entitles the holder thereof to that number of votes at any meeting of Unitholders that is equal to the number of Units that may be obtained upon the exchange of the exchangeable security to which such Special Voting Unit is attached. Upon the exchange or surrender of a Class B LP Unit for a Unit, the Special Voting Unit attached to such Class B LP Unit will automatically be redeemed and cancelled for no consideration without any further action of the Trustees, and the former holder of such Special Voting Unit will cease to have any rights with respect thereto.

Meetings of Unitholders

The Declaration of Trust provides that meetings of Unitholders will be required to be called and held in various circumstances, including (i) for the election or removal of Trustees, (ii) the appointment or removal of the auditors of the REIT, (iii) the approval of amendments to the Declaration of Trust, subject to certain limited exceptions, (iv) the sale or transfer of the assets of the REIT as an entirety or substantially as an entirety (other than as part of an internal reorganization of the assets of the REIT approved by the Trustees), (v) the termination of the REIT, (vi) generally, any other matter which requires a resolution of Unitholders, and (vii) for the transaction of any other business as the Trustees may determine or as may be properly brought before the meeting. Meetings of Unitholders will be called and held annually, for the election of the Trustees and the appointment of the auditors of the REIT. All meetings of Unitholders must be held in Canada.

A meeting of Unitholders may be convened at any time and for any purpose by the Trustees and must be convened, except in certain circumstances, if requisitioned in writing by the holders of not less than 10% of the aggregate Voting Units then outstanding. A requisition must state in reasonable detail the business proposed to be transacted at the meeting. Unitholders have the right to obtain a list of Unitholders to the same extent and upon the same conditions as those which apply to shareholders of a corporation governed by the CBCA.

Unitholders may attend and vote at all meetings of Unitholders either in person or by proxy and a proxyholder need not be a Unitholder. Two or more persons present in person or represented by proxy representing in the aggregate not less than 10% of the total number of outstanding Voting Units on the record date for the meeting will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at all such meetings. At any meeting at which a quorum is not present within one-half hour after the time fixed for the holding of such meeting, the meeting, if convened upon the request of the Unitholders, will be dissolved, but in any other case, the meeting will stand adjourned to a day not less than seven days later and to a place and time as chosen by the chair of the meeting, and if at such adjourned meeting a quorum is not present, the Unitholders present either in person or by proxy will be deemed to constitute a quorum.

Holders of Special Voting Units have an equal right to be notified of, attend and participate in meetings of Unitholders on the same basis as Unitholders.

Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, a resolution in writing executed by Unitholders holding a proportion of the outstanding Voting Units (or a class thereof) equal to the proportion required to vote in favour thereof at a meeting of Unitholders to approve that resolution is valid as if it had been passed at a meeting of Unitholders.

Redemption Right

A holder of Units may at any time demand redemption of some or all of its Units by delivering to the REIT a duly completed and properly executed notice requiring redemption in a form satisfactory to the Trustees, together with written instructions as to the number of Units to be redeemed. Upon receipt of the redemption notice by the REIT, all rights to and under the Units tendered for redemption shall be surrendered and the holder thereof will be entitled to receive a price per Unit (the "Redemption Price") equal to the lesser of:

(a) 90% of the Market Price (as defined below) of a Unit calculated as of the date on which the Units were surrendered for redemption (the "Redemption Date"); and

(b) 100% of the Closing Market Price (as defined below) on the Redemption Date.

For purposes of this calculation, the market price of a Unit as at a specified date (the "Market Price") will be:

(a) an amount equal to the weighted average trading price of a Unit on the principal exchange or market on which the Units are listed or quoted for trading during the period of ten consecutive trading days ending on such date;

(b) an amount equal to the weighted average of the Closing Market Prices of a Unit on the principal exchange or market on which the Units are listed or quoted for trading during the period of ten consecutive trading days ending on such date, if the applicable exchange or market does not provide information necessary to compute a weighted average trading price; or

(c) if there was trading on the applicable exchange or market for fewer than five of the ten trading days, an amount equal to the simple average of the following prices established for each of the ten consecutive trading days ending on such date: the simple average of the last bid and last asking price of the Units for each day on which there was no trading; the closing price of the Units for each day that there was trading if the exchange or market provides a closing price; and the simple average of the highest and lowest prices of the Units for each day that there was trading, if the market provides only the highest and lowest prices of Units traded on a particular day.

The closing market price of a Unit for the purpose of the foregoing calculations (the "Closing Market Price"), as at any date, will be:

(a) an amount equal to the weighted average trading price of a Unit on the principal exchange or market on which the Units are listed or quoted for trading on the specified date if the principal exchange or market provides information necessary to compute a weighted average trading price of the Units on the specified date;

(b) an amount equal to the closing price of a Unit on the principal market or exchange if there was a trade on the specified date and the principal exchange or market provides only a closing price of the Units on the specified date;

(c) an amount equal to the simple average of the highest and lowest prices of the Units on the principal market or exchange, if there was trading on the specified date and the principal exchange or market provides only the highest and lowest trading prices of the Units on the specified date; or

(d) the simple average of the last bid and last asking prices of the Units on the principal market or exchange, if there was no trading on the specified date.

If Units are not listed or quoted for trading in a public market, the Redemption Price will be the fair market value of the Units, which will be determined by the Trustees in their sole discretion. The aggregate Redemption Price payable by the REIT in respect of any Units surrendered for redemption during any calendar month will be satisfied by way of a cash payment in Canadian dollars on or before the last day of the calendar month immediately following the month in which the Units were tendered for redemption, provided that the entitlement of holders of Units to receive cash upon the redemption of their Units is subject to the limitations that: (i) the total amount payable by the REIT in respect of such Units and all other Units tendered for redemption in the same calendar month must not exceed \$50,000 (the "Monthly Limit") (provided that such limitation may be waived at the discretion of the Trustees in respect of all Units tendered for redemption in such calendar month); (ii) at the time such Units are tendered for redemption, the outstanding Units must be listed for trading on the TSX or traded or quoted on any other stock exchange or market which the Trustees consider, in their sole discretion, provides representative fair market value prices for the Units; and (iii) the normal trading of Units is not suspended or halted on any stock exchange on which the Units are listed (or, if not listed on a stock exchange, in any market where the Units are quoted for trading) on the Redemption Date or for more than five trading days during the ten-day trading period commencing immediately after the Redemption Date.

To the extent a holder of Units is not entitled to receive cash upon the redemption of Units as a result of the Monthly Limit, then the portion of the Redemption Price per Unit equal to the Monthly Limit divided by the number of Units tendered for redemption in the month shall be paid and satisfied by way of a cash payment in Canadian dollars and the remainder of the Redemption Price per Unit shall be paid and satisfied by way of a distribution in specie to such holder of Units of Subsidiary Notes having a fair market value equal to the product of (i) the remainder of the Redemption Price per Unit of the Units tendered for redemption and (ii) the number of Units tendered by such holder for redemption. To the extent a holder of Units is not entitled to receive cash upon the redemption of Units as a result of the limitations described at (ii) or (iii) of the foregoing paragraph, then the Redemption Price per Unit shall be paid and satisfied by way of a distribution in specie of Subsidiary Notes having a fair market value determined by the Trustees equal to the product of (i) the Redemption Price per Unit of the Units tendered for redemption and (ii) the number of Units tendered by such holder of Units for redemption. No Subsidiary Notes in integral multiples of less than \$100 will be distributed and, where Subsidiary Notes to be received by a holder of Units includes a multiple less than that number, the number of Subsidiary Notes shall be rounded to the next lowest integral multiple of \$100 and the balance shall be paid in cash. The Redemption Price payable as described in this paragraph in respect of Units tendered for redemption during any month shall be paid by the transfer to or to the order of the holder of Units who exercised the right of redemption, of the Subsidiary Notes, if any, and the cash payment, if any, on or before the last day of the calendar month immediately following the month in which the Units were tendered for redemption.

Payments by the REIT as described in this paragraph are conclusively deemed to have been made upon the mailing of certificates representing the Subsidiary Notes, if any, and a cheque, if any, by registered mail in a postage prepaid envelope addressed to the former holder of Units and/or any party having a security interest and, upon such payment, the REIT shall be discharged from all liability to such former holder of Units and any party having a security interest in respect of the Units so redeemed. The REIT shall be entitled to all interest paid on the Subsidiary Notes, if any, on or before the date of distribution *in specie* as described in the foregoing paragraph. Any issuance of Subsidiary Notes will be subject to receipt of all necessary regulatory approvals, which the REIT shall use reasonable commercial efforts to obtain forthwith.

It is anticipated that the redemption right described above will not be the primary mechanism for holders of Units to dispose of their Units. Subsidiary Notes which may be distributed to holders of Units in connection with a redemption will not be listed on any exchange, no market is expected to develop in Subsidiary Notes and such securities may be subject to an indefinite "hold period" or other resale restrictions under applicable securities

laws. Subsidiary Notes so distributed may not be qualified investments for Plans, depending upon the circumstances at the time.

Issuance of Units

Subject to the pre-emptive right of Morguard, the REIT may issue new Units from time to time, in such manner, for such consideration and to such person or persons as the Trustees shall determine. Unitholders will not have any pre-emptive rights whereby additional Voting Units proposed to be issued would be first offered to existing unitholders, except that for so long as Morguard continues to hold at least 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis), Morguard will have the pre-emptive right to purchase additional Voting Units issued by the REIT to maintain its *pro rata* voting interest in the REIT.

If the Trustees determine that the REIT does not have cash in an amount sufficient to make payment of the full amount of any distribution in respect of Units, the payment may include the issuance of additional Units having a value equal to the difference between the amount of such distribution and the amount of cash which has been determined by the Trustees to be available for the payment of such distribution.

The REIT may also issue new Units (i) as consideration for the acquisition of new properties or assets by it, at a price or for the consideration determined by the Trustees, (ii) pursuant to any incentive or option plan established by the REIT from time to time, (iii) pursuant to a distribution reinvestment plan of the REIT or (iv) pursuant to a unitholder rights plan of the REIT.

The Declaration of Trust also provides that immediately after any *pro rata* distribution of Units to all holders of Units in satisfaction of any non-cash distribution, the number of outstanding Units will be consolidated so that each holder of Units will hold, after the consolidation, the same number of Units as the holder held before the non-cash distribution. In this case, each certificate representing a number of Units prior to the non-cash distribution is deemed to represent the same number of Units after the non-cash distribution and the consolidation. Where amounts distributed to Non-Resident holders are subject to taxes required to be withheld, such taxes will be deducted from the amounts distributed and the consolidation will not result in such Non-Resident holders of Units holding the same number of Units. Such Non-Resident holders of Units will be required to surrender the certificates (if any) representing their original Units in exchange for a certificate representing post-consolidation Units.

Distribution Reinvestment Plan

On June 18, 2012, the REIT adopted a DRIP pursuant to which eligible holders of Units are entitled to elect to have cash distributions on their Units automatically reinvested in additional Units at a price per Unit calculated by reference to the weighted average of the closing price of Units on the TSX for the five trading days immediately preceding the relevant distribution date. During the year ended December 31, 2023, the REIT issued 56,150 Units (2022 – 47,528 Units) under the DRIP.

Limitation on Non-Resident Ownership

In order for the REIT to maintain its status as a "mutual fund trust" under the Tax Act, the REIT must not be established or maintained primarily for the benefit of non-residents of Canada within the meaning of the Tax Act. Accordingly, at no time may (i) non-residents of Canada and (ii) partnerships that are not Canadian partnerships or (iii) a combination of non-residents and such partnerships (all within the meaning of the Tax Act) ("Non-Residents") be the beneficial owners of more than 49% of the Units and the Trustees will inform the transfer agent of this restriction. The Trustees may require a registered holder of Units to provide the Trustees with a declaration as to the jurisdictions in which beneficial owners of the Units registered in such Unitholder's name are resident and as to whether such beneficial owners are Non-Residents (or in the case of a partnership, whether the partnership is a Non-Resident). If the Trustees become aware, as a result of acquiring such declarations as to beneficial ownership or as a result of any other investigations, that the beneficial owners of 49% of the Units are, or may be, Non-Residents or that such a situation is imminent, the Trustees may make a public announcement thereof and shall not accept a subscription for Units from or issue or register a transfer of Units to a person or partnership unless the person or partnership provides a declaration in form and content satisfactory to the Trustees that the person or partnership, as the case may be, is not a Non-Resident and does not hold such Units for the benefit of Non-Residents. If, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustees determine that more than 49% of the Units are held by Non-Residents, the Trustees may send a notice to such NonResident holders of the Units chosen in inverse order to the order of acquisition or registration or in such other manner as the Trustees may consider equitable and practicable, requiring them to sell their Units or a portion thereof within a specified period of not more than 30 days. If the Unitholders receiving such notice have not sold the specified number of Units or provided the Trustees with satisfactory evidence that they are not Non-Residents within such period, the Trustees may on behalf of such holders sell such Units and, in the interim, shall suspend the voting and distribution rights attached to such Units (other than the right to receive the net proceeds from the sale). Upon such sale, the affected holders shall cease to be holders of the relevant Units and their rights shall be limited to receiving the net proceeds of sale upon surrender of the certificates, if any, representing such Units. The Trustees will have no liability for the amount received provided that they act in good faith. The REIT may direct its transfer agent to assist the Trustees with respect to any of the foregoing. Class B LP Units, which are economically equivalent to Units, are not permitted to be transferred to Non-Residents.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustees may determine not to take any of the actions described above if the Trustees have been advised by legal counsel that the failure to take any of such actions would not adversely impact the status of the REIT as a "unit trust" and a "mutual fund trust" for purposes of the Tax Act or, alternatively, may take such other action or actions as may be necessary to maintain the status of the REIT as a "mutual fund trust" for purposes of the Tax Act.

Amendments to Declaration of Trust

The Declaration of Trust may be amended or altered from time to time. Certain amendments require approval by not less than two-thirds of the votes cast at a meeting of Unitholders called for such purpose. Other amendments to the Declaration of Trust require approval by a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of Unitholders called for such purpose. Additionally, certain amendments to the Declaration of Trust require the approval of Morguard.

Approval by Special Resolution of Unitholders

The following amendments, among others, require the approval of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast by all Unitholders at a meeting (or by written resolution in lieu thereof):

a) an exchange, reclassification or cancellation of all or part of the Voting Units;

b) the addition, change or removal of the rights, privileges, restrictions or conditions attached to the Voting Units, except where such addition, change or removal is made by the Trustees pursuant to subparagraphs (f), (h) or (i) at "— Approval by Trustees" below;

c) the constraint of the issue, transfer or ownership of the Voting Units or the change or removal of such constraint;

d) the sale or transfer of the assets of any of the REIT or its subsidiaries as an entirety or substantially as an entirety (other than as part of an internal reorganization of the assets of any of the REIT or its subsidiaries approved by the Trustees);

e) the termination of any of the REIT or its subsidiaries (other than as part of an internal reorganization as approved by the Trustees);

f) the combination, amalgamation or arrangement of any of the REIT or its subsidiaries with any other entity that is not the REIT or a subsidiary of the REIT (other than as part of an internal reorganization as approved by the Trustees); and

g) except as described herein, the amendment of the Investment Guidelines and Operating Policies of the REIT (see "Investment Guidelines and Operating Policies").

Approval by Trustees

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustees may, without the approval of the Unitholders, make certain amendments to the Declaration of Trust, including amendments:

a) aimed at ensuring continuing compliance with applicable laws, regulations, requirements or policies of any governmental authority having jurisdiction over: (i) the Trustees; (ii) the REIT; or (iii) the distribution of Units;

b) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, provide additional protection for the Unitholders;

c) to remove any conflicts or inconsistencies in the Declaration of Trust or to make minor corrections which are, in the opinion of the Trustees, necessary or desirable and not prejudicial to the Unitholders;

d) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable to remove conflicts or inconsistencies between the disclosure in this prospectus and the Declaration of Trust;

e) of a minor or clerical nature or to correct typographical mistakes, ambiguities or manifest omissions or errors, which amendments, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable and not prejudicial to the Unitholders;

f) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable: (i) as a result of changes in accounting standards from time to time which may affect the REIT or its beneficiaries; or (ii) to ensure the Units qualify as equity for purposes of IFRS;

g) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable to enable the REIT to implement a Unit option or purchase plan or issue Units for which the purchase price is payable in installments;

h) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable and not prejudicial to the Unitholders, (i) to create and issue one or more new classes of preferred equity securities of the REIT (each of which may be comprised of unlimited series) that rank in priority to the Units (in payment of distributions and in connection with any termination or winding-up of the REIT), and/or (ii) to remove the redemption right attaching to the Units and convert the REIT into a closed-end limited purpose trust;

i) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, are necessary or desirable for the REIT to qualify for a particular status under, or as a result of changes in, taxation or other laws, or the interpretation of such laws, including to qualify as a "mutual fund trust", "unit trust" or "real estate investment trust" as those terms are defined in the Tax Act or to otherwise prevent the REIT or any of its subsidiaries from becoming subject to tax under the SIFT Rules;

j) to create one or more additional classes of units solely to provide voting rights to holders of shares, units or other securities that are exchangeable for Units entitling the holder thereof to a number of votes not exceeding the number of Units into which the exchangeable shares, units or other securities are exchangeable or convertible but that do not otherwise entitle the holder thereof to any rights with respect to the REIT's property or income other than a return of capital; and

k) for any purpose (except one in respect of which a Unitholder vote is specifically otherwise required) which, in the opinion of the Trustees, is not prejudicial to Unitholders and is necessary or desirable.

Approval by Morguard

Provided that Morguard beneficially owns more than 10% of the issued and outstanding Units on a fully diluted basis, any amendment to the Declaration of Trust that affects the right of Morguard to nominate certain Trustees of the REIT will require the prior written approval of Morguard.

Limitations

Any amendment to the Declaration of Trust which directly or indirectly adds, changes or removes any of the rights, privileges, restrictions or conditions in respect of the Special Voting Units shall require the approval of a majority of the votes cast by all holders of Special Voting Units at a meeting of Unitholders (or by written resolution in lieu thereof).

Investment Guidelines

The Declaration of Trust provides certain guidelines on investments that may be made by the REIT. The assets of the REIT may be invested only in accordance with the following guidelines:

a) the REIT will focus its activities primarily on the acquisition, holding, developing, maintaining, improving, leasing, managing or otherwise dealing with income producing real property exclusively in Canada and the United States which is being utilized or intended to be utilized for one or more of the following purposes:
(i) multi-suite rental residential, (ii) rental condominium suites, (iii) townhomes, and (iv) other residential purposes determined to be appropriate by the Trustees (collectively, the "Focus Activities");

b) notwithstanding anything else contained in the Declaration of Trust, the REIT will not make or hold any investment, take any action or omit to take any action or permit a subsidiary to make or hold any investment, or take any action or omit to take any action that would result in:

- i) the REIT not qualifying as a "mutual fund trust" or "unit trust", both within the meaning of the Tax Act;
- ii) Units not qualifying as qualified investments for investment by trusts governed by registered retirement savings plans, registered retirement income funds, registered education savings plans, deferred profit sharing plans, registered disability savings plans or tax-free savings accounts; or
- iii) the REIT not qualifying as a "real estate investment trust", as defined in subsection 122.1(1) of the Tax Act if, as a consequence of the REIT not so qualifying, the REIT would be subject to tax on its "taxable trust distributions" pursuant to section 122 of the Tax Act;

c) the REIT may, directly or indirectly, make such investments, do all such things and carry out all such activities as are necessary or desirable in connection with the conduct of its activities provided they are not otherwise specifically prohibited by the Declaration of Trust;

d) unless otherwise specifically prohibited by the Declaration of Trust, the REIT may invest in freehold, leasehold, or other interests in property (real, personal, moveable or immovable);

e) the REIT shall not purchase any interest in a single real property if, after giving effect to the proposed purchase, the cost to the REIT of such purchase (net of the amount of debt incurred or assumed in connection with such purchase) will exceed 20% of Gross Book Value at the time the purchase is made;

f) the REIT may make its investments and conduct its activities, directly or indirectly, through an investment in one or more persons on such terms as the Trustees may from time to time determine, including by way of joint ventures, partnerships (general or limited) and limited liability companies;

g) except for temporary investments held in cash, deposits with a Canadian chartered bank or trust company registered under the laws of a province or of Canada, short-term government debt securities or money market instruments of, or guaranteed by, a Schedule I Canadian chartered bank maturing prior to one year from the date of issue, or except as otherwise permitted by the Declaration of Trust, the REIT may not hold securities other than securities of a person: (i) acquired in connection with the carrying on, directly or indirectly, of the REIT's activities or the holding of its assets; or (ii) which focuses its activities primarily on Focus Activities, provided in the case of any proposed investment or acquisition which would result in the beneficial ownership of more than 20% of the outstanding units of the securities issuer (the "Acquired Issuer"), the investment is made for the purpose of subsequently effecting the merger or combination of the business and assets of the REIT and the Acquired Issuer or for otherwise ensuring that the REIT will control the business and operations of the Acquired Issuer;

h) the REIT will not invest in rights to or interests in mineral or other natural resources, including oil or gas, except as ancillary to an investment in real property;

i) the REIT may only invest in operating businesses indirectly through one or more trusts, partnerships, corporations or other legal entities;

j) the REIT may invest in mortgages and mortgage bonds (including a participating or convertible mortgage) only where (i) the mortgage or mortgage bond is secured, (ii) the real property which is security therefor is real property that constitutes Focus Activities, (iii) the primary intention is to use such investment as a method of acquiring control of a real property that would otherwise constitute Focus Activities, and (iv) the aggregate amount of such investments after giving effect to the proposed investment, will not exceed 15% of Gross Book Value;

k) the REIT shall not invest in raw land for development, except for (i) existing properties with additional development, (ii) the purpose of renovating or expanding existing properties, or (iii) the development of new properties that will constitute Focus Activities provided that the aggregate cost of the investments of the REIT in raw land, after giving effect to the proposed investment, will not exceed 5% of Gross Book Value; and

I) notwithstanding any other provision of the Declaration of Trust but subject to subparagraph (b) above, the REIT may make investments that do not otherwise comply with one or more of subparagraphs (a), (g) and (j) of the investment guidelines provided the aggregate amount of such investments will not exceed 20% of Gross Book Value.

For the purpose of the foregoing guidelines and restrictions (other than subparagraph (b)), the assets, liabilities and transactions of a corporation or other entity wholly or partially owned by the REIT will be deemed to be those of the REIT on a proportionate consolidated basis. In addition, any references in the foregoing to investment in real property will be deemed to include an investment in a joint venture arrangement.

Operating Policies

The Declaration of Trust provides that the operations and affairs of the REIT will be conducted in accordance with the following policies:

a) the REIT will not purchase, sell, market or trade in currency or interest rate futures contracts otherwise than for hedging purposes to the extent that such hedging activity complies with National Instrument 81-102, as amended from time to time, or any successor instrument or rule and provided that subparagraph (b) of the foregoing investment guidelines is complied with;

b) (i) any written instrument creating an obligation which is or includes the granting by the REIT of a mortgage, and (ii) to the extent the Trustees determine to be practicable and consistent with their fiduciary duty to act in the best interests of Unitholders, any written instrument which is, in the judgment of the Trustees, a material obligation, shall contain a provision or be subject to an acknowledgement to the effect that the obligation being created is not personally binding upon, and that resort shall not be had to, nor shall recourse or satisfaction be sought from, the private property of any of the Trustees, Unitholders, annuitants under a plan of which a Unitholder acts as a trustee or carrier, or officers, employees or agents of the REIT, but that only property of the REIT or a specific portion shall be bound; the REIT, however, is not required, but shall use all reasonable efforts, to comply with this requirement in respect of obligations assumed by the REIT upon the acquisition of real property;

c) the REIT shall not incur or assume any Indebtedness if, after giving effect to the incurring or assumption of the Indebtedness, the total Indebtedness of the REIT would be more than 70% of Gross Book Value;

d) at no time shall the REIT incur Indebtedness aggregating more than 20% of Gross Book Value (excluding debt with an original maturity of one year or more falling due in the next 12 months or variable rate debt for which the REIT has entered into interest rate swap agreements to fix the interest rate for a one year period or more) at floating interest rates or having maturities of less than one year;

e) except in connection with or related to the acquisition of the Initial Properties, the REIT shall not directly or indirectly guarantee any Indebtedness or liabilities of any person unless such guarantee: (i) is given in connection with or incidental to an investment that is otherwise permitted under the REIT's investment guidelines; (ii) has been approved by the Trustees; and (iii) (A) would not disqualify the REIT as a "mutual fund trust" within the meaning of the Tax Act, and (B) would not result in the REIT losing any other status under the Tax Act that is otherwise beneficial to the REIT and its Unitholders;

f) title to each real property shall be held by and registered in the name of the REIT, the Trustees or a corporation or other entity wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by the REIT or jointly owned, directly or indirectly, by the REIT; provided, that where land tenure will not provide fee simple title, the REIT, the Trustees or a corporation or other entity wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by the REIT or jointly owned, directly or indirectly, by the REIT or jointly owned, directly or indirectly, by the REIT shall hold a land lease as appropriate under the land tenure system in the relevant jurisdiction;

g) the REIT shall have obtained an appraisal of each real property that it intends to acquire and an engineering survey with respect to the physical condition thereof, in each case, by an independent and experienced consultant;

h) the REIT will obtain and maintain at all times insurance coverage in respect of potential liabilities of the REIT and the accidental loss of value of the assets of the REIT from risks, in amounts and with such insurers, in each case as the Trustees consider appropriate, taking into account all relevant factors including the practices of owners of comparable properties; and

i) the REIT shall either (i) have conducted a Phase I environmental site assessment or (ii) be entitled to rely on a Phase I environmental site assessment dated no earlier than six months prior to receipt by the REIT, in respect of each real property that it intends to acquire and, if the Phase I environmental site assessment report recommends that further environmental site assessments be conducted, the REIT shall have conducted such further environmental site assessments, in each case, by an independent and experienced environmental consultant.

For the purpose of the foregoing policies, the assets, liabilities and transactions of a corporation or other entity wholly or partially owned by the REIT will be deemed to be those of the REIT on a proportionate consolidated basis. In addition, any references in the foregoing to investment in real property will be deemed to include an investment in a joint venture.

Amendments to Investment Guidelines and Operating Policies

General

Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, the investment guidelines set forth at "— Investment Guidelines" and the operating policies set forth in subparagraphs (a), (c), (d), (e), (g), (h) and (i) at "— Operating Policies" may be amended only with the approval of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast at a meeting of Unitholders called for such purpose. The remaining operating policies may be amended with the approval of a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of Unitholders called for such purpose.

Regulatory Conflict

Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, if at any time a government or regulatory authority having jurisdiction over the REIT or any property of the REIT shall enact any law, regulation or requirement which is in conflict with any investment guideline or operating policy of the REIT then in force (other than subparagraph (b) at "— Investment Guidelines"), such investment guideline or operating policy in conflict shall, if the Trustees on the advice of legal counsel to the REIT so resolve, be deemed to have been amended to the extent necessary to resolve any such conflict and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any such resolution of the Trustees shall not require the prior approval of Unitholders.

The Partnership

General

The Partnership is a limited partnership formed under the laws of the Province of Ontario and governed by the Limited Partnership Agreement. The Partnership has acquired, directly or indirectly, all of the Initial IPO Properties and following the closing of the IPO owned, operated and leased real estate assets and property and engaged in all activities ancillary and incidental thereto. The general partners of the Partnership are the REIT GP and Morguard GP and the limited partners of the Partnership are the REIT and Morguard.

Partnership Units

The Partnership has outstanding Class A GP Units, all of which are held by the REIT GP, Class B GP Units, all of which are held by Morguard GP, Class A LP Units, all of which are held by the REIT, Class B LP Units, all of which are held by Morguard. The Class A LP Units represent approximately 69% of the limited partnership interests in the Partnership and the Class B LP Units represented approximately 31% of the limited partnership interests in the Partnership.

The Class B LP Units are, in all material respects, economically equivalent to the Units on a per unit basis. Under the Exchange Agreement, the Class B LP Units are exchangeable on a one-for-one basis for Units

(subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments) at any time at the option of their holder, unless the exchange would jeopardize the REIT's status as a "mutual fund trust" or a "unit trust" under the Tax Act and subject to satisfaction of conditions set out therein.

Operation

The business and affairs of the Partnership are managed and controlled by the REIT GP which is bound by the investment guidelines and operating policies applicable to the REIT. The Limited Partners are not entitled to take part in the management or control of the business or affairs of the Partnership. Subject to certain exceptions, the Partnership will reimburse the General Partners for all direct costs and expenses incurred by the General Partners in the performance of their duties as general partners of the Partnership.

The Board shall determine the composition of the REIT GP's board of directors; provided the REIT GP shall have a majority of directors who are "independent" within the meaning of applicable securities laws.

The Partnership operates in a manner to ensure, to the greatest extent possible, the limited liability of the Limited Partners. The Limited Partners may lose their limited liability in certain circumstances.

If the limited liability of any limited partner of the Partnership is lost by reason of the negligence of either General Partner in performing its duties and obligations under the Limited Partnership Agreement, such General Partner will indemnify any limited partner of the Partnership against all claims arising from assertions that its liabilities are not limited as intended by the Limited Partnership Agreement. The General Partners, however, have no significant assets or financial resources other than their respective distribution entitlements from the Partnership. Accordingly, this indemnity may only be of nominal value.

Duties and Responsibilities of the General Partners

The REIT GP is the managing general partner of the Partnership and manages and controls the operations and affairs of the Partnership and makes all decisions regarding the business and activities of the Partnership.

The business and activities of Morguard GP are restricted to acting as a general partner of the Partnership and any other limited partnership controlled by the REIT. The duties and responsibilities of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership are subject to the oversight of the REIT GP and are comprised of the Morguard GP Duties outlined under "Arrangements with Morguard — Morguard GP — Duties and Responsibilities of Morguard GP as a General Partner".

Distributions

Distribution Policy and Priority

The REIT GP shall, on behalf of the Partnership, distribute cash, subject to the priorities and other provisions set out below.

The REIT GP shall determine on a monthly basis, but in no event later than the 10th day of each month, the amount of cash on hand of the Partnership that is derived from any source and that is determined by the REIT GP not to be required for use in connection with the business of the Partnership.

Distributions to Morguard GP

Morguard GP, as the sole holder of the Class B GP Units, receives distributions from the Partnership as set out under "Arrangements with Morguard — Morguard GP — Partnership Distributions to Morguard GP". Distributions to Morguard GP are made in priority to distributions to holders of the Class A GP Units, the Class A LP Units and the Class B LP Units.

Distributions to REIT GP

The REIT GP, as the sole holder of the Class A GP Units, receives priority distributions from the Partnership equal to 0.001% of distributions made by the REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, in priority to distributions to holders of the Class A LP Units and the Class B LP Units.

Distributions on Class A LP Units and Class B LP Units

The REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, makes monthly cash distributions to the holder of the Class A LP Units in the amount required to account for expenses incurred directly by the REIT as determined by the REIT GP. Distributions on the Class A LP Units for expenses incurred by the REIT are made in priority to distributions to holders of the Class A LP Units and the Class B LP Units, the Class B GP Units and the Class A GP Units have been paid their respective distributions.

In addition, the REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, makes monthly cash distributions to holders of Class A LP Units and to holders of Class B LP Units with reference to the monthly cash distributions payable by the REIT to holders of Units on a per Unit basis. Distributions to be made on the Class B LP Units will be equal to the distributions that the holders of Class B LP Units would have received if they were holding Units instead of Class B LP Units. Distributions to the General Partners are made in priority to distributions to holders of Class A LP Units and to holders of Class B LP Units.

Allocation of Partnership Net Income

Partnership Net Income is allocated at the end of each fiscal year in the following manner:

a) first, an allocation of Partnership Net Income to Morguard GP, as the holder of the Class B GP Units, generally equal to all amounts distributed to the holder of the Class B GP Units in the fiscal year;

b) secondly, as to Partnership Net Income (net of the allocation to the holder of the Class B GP Units) and as to net loss, 0.001% to the REIT GP, as holder of the Class A GP Units; and

c) the balance, first to the holders of the Class A LP Units, such amount as is necessary to account for expenses incurred by the REIT as determined by the REIT GP and then any residual amount among the holder of the Class A LP Units and the Class B LP Units based on their proportionate share of distributions received or receivable for such fiscal year.

Transfer of LP Units

The transfer of Class A LP Units and Class B LP Units is subject to a number of restrictions, including: (i) the Class A LP Units and Class B LP Units may not be transferred to a person or partnership who is a Non-Resident; (ii) no Class A LP Units or Class B LP Units are transferable in part; and (iii) no transfer of Class A LP Units or Class B LP Units or Class B LP Units are transferable in part; and (iii) no transfer of Class A LP Units or Class A LP Units or Class B LP Units, as applicable, has been remitted to the registrar and transfer agent of the Partnership.

In addition, a transferee of Class A LP Units or Class B LP Units must provide to the REIT GP such other instruments and documents as the REIT GP may require, in appropriate form, completed and executed in a manner acceptable to the REIT GP and must pay the administration fee, if any, required by the REIT GP. A transferee of a unit of the Partnership will not become a partner or be admitted to the Partnership and will not be subject to the obligations and entitled to the rights of a partner under the Limited Partnership Agreement until the foregoing conditions are satisfied and such transferee is recorded on the Partnership's register of partners.

In addition to the above restrictions, the Limited Partnership Agreement also provides that no holder of Class B LP Units is permitted to transfer such Class B LP Units, other than for Units in accordance with the terms of the Exchange Agreement or the Limited Partnership Agreement, unless: (i) the transfer is to an affiliate of the holder; (ii) such transfer would not require the transferee to make an offer to holders of Units to acquire Units on the same terms and conditions under applicable securities laws if such Class B LP Units, and all other outstanding Class B LP Units, were converted into Units at the then current exchange ratio in effect under the Exchange Agreement immediately prior to such transfer; or (iii) the offeror acquiring such Class B LP Units makes a contemporaneous identical offer for the Units (in terms of price, timing, proportion of securities sought to be acquired and conditions) and does not acquire such Class B LP Units unless the offeror also acquires a proportionate number of Units actually tendered to such identical offer. Certain rights affecting Morguard as a holder of the Class B LP Units, as such rights are set forth in the Declaration of Trust and the Exchange Agreement, are specific to Morguard and are not transferable to a transferee of the Class B LP Units, other than a Morguard entity.

The Class B GP Units are not transferable by a holder thereof without the consent of the Board, which consent is not to be unreasonably withheld, provided that such consent will not be required for a transfer to an affiliate of such holder.

Resignation or Removal of Morguard GP

For the rights of the REIT GP to remove Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership, the right of Morguard GP to resign as a general partner of the Partnership, and certain consequences resulting from such removal or resignation, see "Arrangements with Morguard — Morguard GP".

Amendments to the Limited Partnership Agreement

The Limited Partnership Agreement may be amended with the prior consent of the holders of at least 66 2/3% of the Class A LP Units voted on the amendment at a duly constituted meeting of holders of Class A LP Units or by a written resolution of partners holding more than 66 2/3% of the Class A LP Units entitled to vote at a duly constituted meeting of holders of Class A LP Units, except for certain amendments which require unanimous approval of holders of Class A LP Units, including: (i) changing the liability of any limited partner; (ii) changing the right of a limited partner to vote at any meeting of holders of Class A LP Units; and (iii) changing the Partnership from a limited partnership to a general partnership. The REIT GP may also make amendments to the Limited Partnership Agreement without the approval or consent of the Limited Partners to reflect, among other things: (i) a change in the name of the Partnership or the location of the principal place of business or registered office of the Partnership Agreement; (iii) a change that, as determined by the General Partnership in which the limited partners have limited liability under applicable laws; (iv) a change that, as determined by the General Partnership in which the limited partners have limited liability under applicable laws; (iv) a change

Partnership to take advantage of, or not be detrimentally affected by, changes in the Tax Act or other taxation laws; or (v) a change to amend or add any provision, or to cure any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provisions contained in the Limited Partnership Agreement which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision contained in the Limited Partnership Agreement or which should be made to make the Limited Partnership Agreement or which should be made to make the Limited Partnership Agreement or which should be made to make the Limited Partnership Agreement consistent with the disclosure set out in this prospectus. Notwithstanding the foregoing: (i) no amendment which would adversely affect the rights and obligations of any General Partner, as a general partner, may be made without the consent of the affected General Partner; and (ii) no amendment which would adversely affect the rights of any other holders of limited partnership units or any class of limited partner differently than any other class of limited partner may be made without the consent to the restrictions on transfer of Class B LP Units.

In addition, the Declaration of Trust provides that the REIT will not agree to or approve any material amendment to the Limited Partnership Agreement without the approval of not less than two-thirds of the votes cast at a meeting of Unitholders called for such purpose (or by written resolution in lieu thereof).

Debentures

The following is a description of the material attributes and characteristics of the Debentures. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the full text of such attributes contained in the trust indenture entered and dated March 15, 2013 between the REIT and Computershare Trust Company of Canada (the "Debenture Trustee"), as supplemented from time to time (the "Indenture") as filed on SEDAR.

On February 13, 2018, the REIT issued the 2018 Debentures, maturing on March 31, 2023 pursuant to a trust indenture supplement entered and dated February 13, 2018 between the REIT and the Debenture Trustee, as supplemented from time to time (the "Indenture Supplement"). On February 21, 2018, an additional amount of \$10.5 million was issued pursuant to the exercise of the over-allotment option. The 2018 Debentures are convertible, at the option of the holder, into Units at \$20.20 per Unit. They bear interest at 4.50% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on March 31 and September 30 in each year, commencing September 30, 2018.

On March 24, 2023, the REIT redeemed the \$85.5 million of its outstanding 2018 Debentures in advance of their March 31, 2023, maturity date.

On March 9, 2023, the REIT issued the 2023 Debentures maturing on March 31, 2028 pursuant to a trust indenture supplement entered and dated March 9, 2023 between the REIT and the Debenture Trustee, as supplemented from time to time (the "Indenture Supplement"). On March 17, 2023, an additional amount of \$6.0 million was issued pursuant to the exercise of the over-allotment option. The 2023 Debentures are convertible, at the option of the holder, into Units at \$24.15 per Unit. They bear interest at 6.00% per annum, payable semi-annually on March 31 and September 30 in each year, commencing September 30, 2023.

As at December 31, 2023, \$56.0 million 2023 Debentures are outstanding.

The Debentures are issuable only in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples thereof. Book-entry only certificates representing the Debentures are issued in registered form to CDS as registered global debentures and deposited with CDS. Holders of beneficial interests in the Debentures will, generally, not be entitled to receive physical certificates evidencing their ownership.

Interest

Subject to applicable regulatory approval, the REIT may elect, from time to time, to satisfy its obligation to pay interest on the Debentures on the date interest is payable under the Indenture, by issuing and delivering fully paid, non-assessable and freely tradeable Units to the Debenture Trustee to be sold by the Debenture Trustee for proceeds, which together with any cash payments to be made by the REIT in lieu of fractional Units, are sufficient to satisfy all of the REIT's obligations to pay interest on the Debentures in accordance with the Indenture. The amount received by a debentureholder in respect of interest will not be affected by whether or not the REIT elects to use such an interest payment election.

Cancellation

All Debentures converted, redeemed or purchased as aforesaid will be cancelled.

Subordination

The Debentures are direct unsecured obligations of the REIT, subordinated in right of payment to all present and future senior indebtedness of the REIT. Each Debenture ranks *pari passu* with each other Debenture of the same series (regardless of their actual date or terms of issue) and, subject to statutory preferred exceptions, with all other present and future subordinated and unsecured indebtedness of the REIT except for sinking fund provisions (if any) applicable to different series of debentures or other similar types of obligations of the REIT.

The Debentures do not limit the ability of the REIT to incur additional indebtedness, including indebtedness that ranks senior to the Debentures, or from mortgaging, pledging or charging its properties to secure any indebtedness.

Conversion Rights

Each 2023 Debenture will be convertible into fully-paid, non-assessable and freely-tradeable Units at any time prior to 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on the earlier of March 31, 2028 or, if called for redemption, on the business day immediately preceding the date specified by the REIT for redemption of the 2023 Debentures, at a conversion price of \$24.15 per Unit (the "2023 Debenture Conversion Price"), being a conversion rate of approximately 41.4079 Units per \$1,000 principal amount of the Debentures.

Debentureholders converting their Debentures will also receive accrued and unpaid interest for the period from the last interest payment date on their Debentures to and including the last record date declared by the REIT, occurring prior to the date of conversion, for determining the holders of Units entitled to receive a distribution on the Units. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Debenture may be converted during the five business days preceding March 31 and September 30 in each year, as the registers of the Debenture Trustee will be closed during such periods.

Redemption

The 2023 Debentures shall not be redeemable on or prior to March 31, 2026, except upon the satisfaction of certain conditions. From April 1, 2026 to March 31, 2027, the 2023 Debentures shall be redeemable, in whole at any time, or in part from time to time, at the option of the REIT on not more than 60 days' and not less than 30 days' prior written notice, at a redemption price equal to the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest up to the date fixed for redemption, provided that the volume-weighted average trading price of the Units on the TSX (if the Units are then-listed on the TSX) for the 20 consecutive trading days ending on the

fifth trading day preceding the date on which notice of redemption is given (the "Current Market Price") is not less than 125% of the 2023 Debenture Conversion Price. From April 1, 2027, and prior to the Maturity Date, the 2023 Debentures shall be redeemable, in whole at any time, or in part from time to time, at the option of the REIT on not more than 60 days' and not less than 30 days' prior written notice, at a redemption price equal to the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest up to the date fixed for redemption.

Put Right upon a Change of Control

Upon the occurrence of a change of control, each holder of Debentures may require the REIT to purchase, on the date which is 30 days following the date upon which the Debenture Trustee delivers a notice of a change of control (received from the REIT) to the holders of Debentures (the "Put Date"), all or any part of such holder's Debentures at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest up to but excluding the Put Date. If 90% or more in aggregate principal amount of the Debentures outstanding on the date the REIT provides notice of a change of control to the Debenture Trustee have been tendered for purchase on the Put Date, the REIT has the right to redeem all the remaining Debentures of such series on the same terms on such date.

Modification

The rights of debentureholders under the Indenture may be modified in accordance with the terms of the Indenture. The Indenture contains, among others, certain provisions that will make binding on all debentureholders resolutions passed at meetings of the debentureholders by votes cast thereat by holders of not less than 66 2/3% of the principal amount of the then outstanding Debentures present at the meeting or represented by proxy, or rendered by instruments in writing signed by the holders of not less than 66 2/3% of the principal amount of the required percentage of debentures of not less than 66 2/3% of the principal amount of the required percentage of debentures of each particularly affected series. Under the Indenture, the Debenture Trustee will have the right to make certain amendments to the Indenture in its discretion, without the consent of the debentureholders.

Events of Default

If an event of default has occurred and is continuing, the Debenture Trustee may, in its discretion, and shall, upon receipt of a request in writing signed by the holders of not less than 25% of the principal amount of the Debentures then outstanding, declare the principal of (and premium, if any) and accrued interest on all outstanding Debentures to be immediately due and payable to the Debenture Trustee. In certain cases, the holders of not less than 66 2/3% of the principal amount of the Debentures then outstanding may, on behalf of all debentureholders, waive any event of default and/or cancel any such declaration upon such terms and conditions as such holders shall prescribe.

Offers for Debentures

If an offer is made to acquire outstanding Debentures where, as of the date of the offer to acquire, the Debentures that are subject to the offer to acquire, together with the offeror's Debentures, constitute in the aggregate 20% or more of the outstanding principal amount of the Debentures, and, among other things, (i) within the time provided in the offer for its acceptance or within 60 days after the date the offer is made, whichever period is shorter, the offer is accepted by holders of Debentures representing at least 90% of the outstanding principal amount of the Debentures beneficially owned, or over which control or direction is exercised, on the date of the offer by the offeror, any affiliate or associate of the offeror or any person acting jointly or in concert with the offeror and (ii) the offeror is bound to take up and pay for, or has taken up and paid for the Debentures of the debentureholders who accepted the offer, the Debentures held by debentureholders who did not accept the offer.
ITEM 6 MARKET FOR SECURITIES

The REIT's Units are listed on the TSX under the symbol "MRG.UN". During fiscal 2023, the price of Units traded from a low of \$13.08 to a high of \$18.97.

The following table sets forth the reported high and low trading prices and trading volumes of the Units as reported for the year ended December 31, 2023.

| | Price (\$ | Price (\$) | | |
|-----------|-----------|------------|---------|--|
| Month | High | Low | Volume | |
| January | 18.25 | 16.02 | 570,263 | |
| February | 18.97 | 18.01 | 625,257 | |
| March | 18.63 | 17.06 | 717,045 | |
| April | 17.68 | 16.69 | 521,156 | |
| Мау | 17.72 | 16.36 | 560,230 | |
| June | 17.17 | 15.88 | 565,104 | |
| July | 17.18 | 16.17 | 384,328 | |
| August | 16.38 | 15.45 | 664,837 | |
| September | 15.99 | 14.52 | 610,791 | |
| October | 15.44 | 13.12 | 649,325 | |
| November | 13.97 | 13.08 | 904,113 | |
| December | 15.01 | 13.65 | 639,562 | |

The REIT's 2023 Debentures are listed on the TSX under the symbol "MRG.DB.B". During fiscal 2023, the price of the 2023 Debentures traded from a low of \$88.12 to a high of \$101.00.

The following table sets forth the reported high and low trading prices and trading volumes of the 2023 Debentures as reported for the year ended December 31, 2023.

| Month | Price (\$) | Price (\$) | | |
|--------------------|------------|------------|-----------|--|
| | High | Low | Volume | |
| January - February | - | - | - | |
| March | 100.00 | 98.00 | 5,261,000 | |
| April | 101.00 | 99.26 | 3,227,000 | |
| Мау | 101.00 | 95.37 | 2,618,000 | |
| June | 99.93 | 96.20 | 336,000 | |
| July | 100.00 | 96.51 | 614,000 | |
| August | 99.96 | 94.42 | 349,000 | |
| September | 97.00 | 94.10 | 229,000 | |
| October | 94.50 | 88.12 | 320,000 | |
| November | 93.99 | 89.80 | 406,000 | |
| December | 99.73 | 92.00 | 833,000 | |

The REIT's 2018 Debentures are listed on the TSX under the symbol "MRG.DB.A". During fiscal 2023, the price of the 2018 Debentures traded from a low of \$99.04 to a high of \$100.00.

The following table sets forth the reported high and low trading prices and trading volumes of the 2018 Debentures as reported for the year ended December 31, 2023.

| | Price | Price (\$) | | |
|------------------|--------|------------|-----------|--|
| Month | High | Low | Volume | |
| January | 99.99 | 99.04 | 1,856,000 | |
| February | 99.96 | 99.40 | 1,509,000 | |
| March | 100.00 | 99.78 | 443,000 | |
| April - December | - | - | - | |

ITEM 7 TRUSTEES AND OFFICERS OF THE REIT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the Trustees and officers of the REIT as at February 13, 2024.

| Name and Municipality of Residence | Office | Trustee Since | Principal Occupation | No. of Units owned ⁽¹⁾ |
|---|---|-------------------|---|--------------------------------------|
| AVTAR T. BAINS Vancouver, British, Columbia | Independent Trustee, Lead Trustee | April 18, 2012 | Real Estate Advisor and Investor | 15,000 |
| DINO CHIESA Toronto, Ontario | Independent Trustee | April 18, 2012 | Principal, Chiesa Group (commercial property investors), Corporate Director | 10,100 |
| MEL LEIDERMAN Toronto, Ontario | Independent Trustee | April 18, 2012 | Senior Consultant, Lipton LLP (an accounting firm) | 29,000 |
| FRANK MUNSTERS Toronto, Ontario | Trustee | March 1, 2012 | Corporate Director | 9,586 |
| BRUCE K. ROBERTSON Toronto, Ontario | Independent Trustee | March 1, 2012 | Vice President, Investments, The Woodbridge Company Limited | 554,028 |
| K. RAI SAHI Mississauga, Ontario | Trustee, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer | March 1, 2012 | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Morguard Corporation | 931,077 ⁽²⁾ |
| WILLIAM O. WALLACE Toronto, Ontario | Independent Trustee | April 18, 2012 | President, Wallace Automotive Inc. | 10,000 |
| CHRISTOPHER A. NEWMAN Mississauga, Ontario | Chief Financial Officer | - | Vice President, Finance of Morguard Corporation | nil |
| BEVERLEY G. FLYNN Toronto, Ontario | Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary | - | Senior Vice President and General Counsel of Morguard Corporation | 30,000 |
| PAUL MIATELLO Toronto, Ontario | Senior Vice President | - | Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer of Morguard Corporation | 44,492 |
| ANGELA SAHI Mississauga, Ontario | Senior Vice President | - | Executive Vice President, Residential Office and Industrial of Morguard Corporation | 10,000 |
| BRIAN ATHEY Toronto, Ontario | Vice President | - | Senior Vice President, Development of Morguard Corporation | nil |
| JOHN TALANO Pompano Beach, FL | Vice President, U.S. Operations | - | Senior Vice President of U.S. Manager | nil |
| | | | | |

 The information as to units beneficially owned or over which control or direction is exercised, not being within the knowledge of the REIT, has been furnished by the applicable Trustee and/or officer as at February 13, 2024.
As at February 13, 2024, Morguard Corporation and its affiliates beneficially owned 8,120,666 Units and 17,223,090 Class B LP

(2) As at February 13, 2024, Morguard Corporation and its affiliates beneficially owned 8,120,666 Units and 17,223,090 Class B LP Units (approximately 46.1% effective interest) of the REIT. Mr. Sahi directly or indirectly owned approximately 6,691,000 shares (61.9%) of Morguard Corporation. Mr. Sahi is a director of Morguard Corporation.

Each of the Trustees will serve as a Trustee of the REIT until the next annual meeting of Unitholders or until his successor is elected in accordance with the Declaration of Trust.

As at February 13, 2024, the Trustees and executive officers of the REIT (or persons acting in such capacity) as a group, beneficially own, directly or indirectly, or exercise control or direction over, including Units owned by Morguard Corporation, 26,987,039 Voting Units, representing approximately 49.1% of the Voting Units outstanding.

As required by the Declaration of Trust, the REIT has three committees: Audit, Compensation and Governance, and Investment. The members of each committee are as follows:

Audit Committee Mel Leiderman (Chair) Bruce K. Robertson Dino Chiesa

Compensation and Governance Committee

Frank Munsters (Chair) Avtar T. Bains William O. Wallace *Investment Committee* K. Rai Sahi (Chair) Avtar T. Bains Bruce K. Robertson Dino Chiesa

Cease Trade Orders, Bankruptcies, Penalties or Sanctions

No Trustee or executive officer of the REIT has within 10 years become subject to any proceedings with creditors, or any securities or other penalties or been involved with any company that was subject to cease trade or other securities order or proceedings.

ITEM 8 AUDIT COMMITTEE COMPOSITION, EDUCATION AND EXPERIENCE

The Audit Committee is responsible for reviewing the REIT's financial reporting policies and procedures, internal controls and performance of the REIT's external auditors and reporting to the Trustees regarding these and other financial matters. The Audit Committee is responsible for reviewing quarterly financial statements and the annual financial statements, and the accompanying management discussion and analysis of financial results, prior to their approval by the board of Trustees. The committee is also responsible for insurance risk management of the REIT.

The Audit Committee charter sets out its purpose, responsibilities and duties, qualifications for membership, accountability and reporting to the board of Trustees. A copy of the Audit Committee charter is attached hereto as Appendix B. The Audit Committee consists of three Trustees, all of whom are independent directors and are considered financially literate. The Audit Committee members, along with relevant education and experience are as follows.

Mr. Robertson has more than two decades experience in financing and real estate including senior roles at Brookfield Asset Management Inc., Grandview Capital and The Woodbridge Company Limited.

Mr. Leiderman, FCPA, FCA, chairman of the Audit Committee, is the senior consultant of Lipton LLP, Chartered Professional Accountants. He has over 30 years' experience specializing in providing advisory services, financing, tax, estate and strategic planning. Mr. Leiderman consults to a broad range of clients in the real estate sector, including commercial, industrial and residential property owners, property and subdivision developers, residential and commercial construction companies and property management companies.

Mr. Chiesa is past Chair of the Board of Directors of CMHC, a position he held from 2005 to 2012, and a board he has served as a member of since 2001. Mr. Chiesa is Principal, Chiesa Group commercial property investors and past Chair of Sienna Senior Living Inc. (formerly Leisureworld Senior Care Corporation), one of Canada's largest owners of long-term care facilities. Prior to this, Mr. Chiesa served as Vice Chair of Canadian Apartment Properties Real Estate Investment Trust and Chief Executive Officer of Residential Equities REIT.

The Audit Committee has adopted a policy regarding the provision of non-audit services by the REIT's external auditors. The policy encourages consideration of whether the provision of services other than audit services is compatible with maintaining the auditor's independence and required the Audit Committee's pre-approval of permitted audit and audit-related services. The policy specifies a number of services which are not permitted to be performed by the REIT's external auditors, including the use of external auditors for financial information

design and implementation assignments. Additional information, including external auditor fees by category, is contained in the Management Information Circular of the REIT.

ITEM 9 INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

Other than as noted below, there are no material interests, direct or indirect, of any Trustee or executive officer of the REIT, any Unitholder that beneficially owns, or controls or directs, (directly or indirectly) more than 10% of the Units or Special Voting Units of the REIT, or any associate or affiliate of any of the foregoing persons, in any transaction since the establishment of the REIT (up to the date hereof) that has materially affected or is reasonably expected to materially affect the REIT or any of its subsidiaries.

K. Rai Sahi (Trustee, Chair of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the REIT), Christopher A. Newman (Chief Financial Officer of the REIT), Beverley G. Flynn (Secretary and Senior Vice President, General Counsel of the REIT), Paul Miatello (Senior Vice President of the REIT), John Talano (Senior Vice President, U.S. Operations of the REIT), Brian Athey (Vice President of the REIT), and Angela Sahi (Senior Vice President of the REIT) and certain other executive officers of the REIT are employees of Morguard and have ongoing relationships with Morguard. The REIT indirectly acquired certain properties from Morguard and entered into certain agreements with Morguard. In addition, Morguard holds a significant effective interest in the REIT.

ITEM 10 MATERIAL CONTRACTS

This Annual Information Form includes a summary description of certain material agreements of the REIT. The summary description discloses all attributes material to an investor in Units but is not complete and is qualified by reference to the terms of the material agreements, which have been filed with the Canadian securities regulatory authorities and are available on SEDAR at www.sedarplus.ca. Investors are encouraged to read the full text of such material agreements.

Except for certain contracts entered into in the ordinary course business of the REIT and its subsidiaries, the following are the only contracts entered into by the REIT or its subsidiaries on or after January 1, 2012 that are material to the REIT:

- a. the Acquisition Agreements described under "Arrangements with Morguard Acquisition Agreements";
- b. the Declaration of Trust described under "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust";
- c. the Limited Partnership Agreement described under "The Partnership";
- d. the U.S. Management Agreements described under "Arrangements with Morguard U.S. Manager";
- e. the Services Agreement described under "Arrangements with Morguard Services Agreement";
- f. the Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement described under "Arrangements with Morguard Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement".
- g. the Indemnity Agreement described under "Arrangements with Morguard Indemnification";
- h. the Exchange Agreement described under "Arrangements with Morguard Exchange Agreement";

Arrangements with Morguard

The REIT, the Partnership and certain Morguard entities have entered into certain agreements governing the relationships among such parties.

Acquisition Agreements

The REIT indirectly acquired interests in the Initial IPO Properties from Morguard, pursuant to the Acquisition Agreements, for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$623.3 million. The Acquisition Agreements contained representations and warranties typical of those contained in acquisition agreements negotiated between sophisticated purchasers and vendors acting at arm's length, certain of which were qualified as to knowledge and materiality and subject to reasonable exceptions, relating to Morguard and relating to the Initial IPO Properties from Morguard in favour of the REIT and the Partnership (including, among other things, representations and warranties as to organization and status, power and authorization, authorized and issued capital, compliance with laws, title to the Initial IPO Properties, condition of tangible assets, financial information, outstanding indebtedness and guarantees, outstanding liens, absence of undisclosed liabilities, material agreements, accuracy of rent rolls, tax matters, environmental matters and employment matters).

Morguard GP

The business and activities of Morguard GP are restricted to acting as a general partner of the Partnership or any other limited partnership controlled by the REIT. The duties and responsibilities of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership is subject to the oversight of the REIT GP and includes the following (the "Morguard GP Duties"):

- a) providing the Partnership's senior officers and management team, if required;
- b) providing and operating the Partnership's head office, including providing the office space, equipment, supplies, support services and administrative, clerical and secretarial personnel incidental thereto;
- c) managing the day-to-day operations of the Partnership;
- d) maintaining the books and financial records of the Partnership's properties and preparing reports, tax returns and other disclosure documents based on the maintenance of such books and records;
- e) conducting the day-to-day relations with respect to the Partnership's Canadian properties, on behalf of the Partnership, with third parties, including suppliers, brokers, consultants, advisors, accountants, lawyers, insurers and appraisers;
- f) supervising Canadian property expansions, capital projects and development projects for the Partnership;
- g) managing and operating the Partnership's Canadian properties, including inspecting the properties, negotiating contracts, ensuring reasonable security, handling tenant requests and negotiations, arranging for such improvements and repairs as may be required and purchasing all materials and services, and incurring such expenses (with certain exceptions), as it deems necessary in connection therewith, all in accordance with an approved budget;
- h) collecting all rents and other charges and payments of costs and expenses related to the management of the Partnership's Canadian properties;
- reporting on the financial condition of the Partnership's Canadian properties and preparing budgets and leasing and marketing plans with respect to the Partnership's Canadian properties on a periodic basis;
- j) supervising and conducting all Canadian leasing operations, including negotiating and executing leases in accordance with an approved leasing and marketing plan;
- k) preparing all reports reasonably requested by the Partnership, including operational reporting such as cash flow by property and by asset type, reports on development costs and executive summaries by asset type describing each of the Partnership's Canadian properties;
- providing the REIT with the information on the Partnership's Canadian properties that the REIT requires for (i) investor relations activities, (ii) regulatory and financial reporting requirements, and (iii) the preparation of all documents, reports, data and analysis required by the REIT for

its filings and documents necessary for its continuous disclosure requirements pursuant to applicable stock exchange rules and securities laws; and

m) establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting of the Partnership.

In performing the Morguard GP Duties, Morguard GP must exercise the degree of care, diligence, judgment and skill that would be exercised by a professional, prudent and competent person who is experienced in performing substantially similar duties and responsibilities.

Morguard GP is responsible for performing the Morguard GP Duties primarily through its dedicated management team and employees. In performing such duties, Morguard GP may from time to time retain the services of third parties where it is appropriate to do so, taking into account such factors as the proximity of its workforce to the relevant properties, economies of scale and operational efficiencies, provided that Morguard GP will at all times remain responsible for such functions in accordance with the Limited Partnership Agreement. Morguard GP is responsible for all employment matters with respect to its personnel as well as the costs of any third parties it retains in performing the Morguard GP Duties.

Partnership Distribution Policy and Priority

The REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, will make monthly cash distributions in the manner set out below. Except as noted otherwise herein, such distributions will be paid within 15 days following each calendar month end. The REIT GP, on behalf of the Partnership, may also make cash distributions at any other time.

The Partnership shall make monthly cash distributions to its partners in the following order of priority:

- a) first, to the holders of the Class B GP Units (being Morguard GP), distributions as outlined below at "The Partnership Distributions Partnership Distributions to Morguard GP";
- c) second, to the holders of the Class A GP Units (being the REIT GP), distributions as outlined at "The Partnership Distributions Distributions to REIT GP";
- d) third, to the holders of Class A LP Units (being the REIT), distributions as outlined at "The Partnership Distributions Distributions on Class A LP Units and Class B LP Units"; and
- e) thereafter, to the holders of the Class A LP Units (being the REIT) and the Class B LP Units (being Morguard) *pro rata* in accordance with the Partnership's aggregate number of units of each class issued and outstanding, as outlined below at "The Partnership Distributions Distributions on Class A LP Units and Class B LP Units".

In the event that the aggregate amount of the GP Distributions to the General Partners in respect of any fiscal year of the Partnership is greater than Partnership Net Income, the General Partners will be required to repay that excess (pro rata to the aggregate amount of the distributions received by each of the General Partners in respect of such fiscal year of the Partnership) within a designated timeframe (the "GP Distribution Repayment Amount"). In the event that in any fiscal quarter of the Partnership, the General Partners shall have paid a GP Distribution Repayment Amount to the Partnership, such amount (the "Deficiency") shall be paid to the General Partners in the next subsequent fiscal quarter in which there is, and to the extent there is, Partnership Net Income greater than the GP Distributions for that quarter in priority to all distributions. Any Deficiency which remains unpaid in any fiscal quarter shall continue to be carried forward as a Deficiency in subsequent fiscal quarters.

Distributions made by the Partnership under the Limited Partnership Agreement, including all distributions to the partners, shall be made inclusive of applicable taxes (if any), and each of the partners shall agree to take all necessary acts or steps to ensure that such distributions are inclusive of all applicable taxes; provided that amounts required to be withheld under applicable law on account of income taxes or non-resident withholding taxes shall be withheld and will be deemed to have been paid to the relevant person or distributed to the relevant partner.

Partnership Distributions to Morguard GP

Morguard GP, as the sole holder of the Class B GP Units, receives a base annual distribution (the "Base Annual Distribution") from the Partnership in respect of its performance of duties and responsibilities as a general partner of the Partnership, as follows:

- a) 0.25% of Canadian Gross Book Value of the Partnership to be distributed in arrears in equal monthly installments on or about the 15th day of each calendar month based on the immediately preceding calendar month except for the first fiscal quarter following the closing of the IPO, it was the Canadian Gross Book Value as of the closing of the IPO;
- b) 3.50% of Canadian Gross Property Revenue of the Partnership to be distributed in arrears in equal monthly installments on or about the 15th day of each calendar month based on the monthly average of the Canadian Gross Property Revenue for the immediately preceding fiscal quarter, except for the first fiscal quarter following the closing of the IPO, it was estimated, with reconciliation to actual figures once annual audited financial statements became available; and
- c) an annual distribution, calculated in arrears, in an amount equal to the product of (A) 15% of the Partnership's FFO per Unit (assuming that all issued and outstanding Class B LP Units have been exchanged for Units) in excess of \$0.66 and (B) the number of issued and outstanding Units (assuming that all issued and outstanding Class B LP Units have been exchanged for Units), subject to adjustments for certain transactions affecting the Units (including any subdivision, split, combination or consolidation of the Units).

In addition, the Partnership is responsible for all costs and expenses relating to its business and operations and Morguard GP will be reimbursed for all out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by Morguard GP, on behalf of the Partnership, in connection with carrying out its duties and obligations under the Limited Partnership Agreement, other than the costs of Morguard GP's overhead and certain other costs and expenses, including its office rent, office administrative costs and costs relating to its employees other than in respect of employees who are on-site at a property (for which the Partnership shall be responsible).

The Base Annual Distribution shall be subject to review by the Trustees on the tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO and each subsequent fifth anniversary thereof. In the event that Morguard GP and the Trustees are unable to agree on the Base Annual Distribution on the applicable anniversary for the associated renewal period, the Base Annual Distribution shall be determined by binding arbitration. In such event, following the applicable anniversary, the Base Annual Distribution shall continue to be the expiring Base Annual Distribution until a final determination has been made pursuant to the binding arbitration.

Right of the REIT GP to Remove Morguard GP

At least 12 months prior to the tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO and each subsequent fifth anniversary thereof, the Independent Trustees of the REIT will review the performance of Morguard GP and, if a majority of the Independent Trustees of the REIT are not satisfied with the performance by Morguard GP of the Morguard GP Duties, they may submit the removal of Morguard GP to a vote of Unitholders. If such removal is approved by a simple majority of the votes cast by Unitholders, the REIT GP may remove Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership effective on the forthcoming tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO or the subsequent fifth anniversary thereof, as applicable, provided that the REIT provides at least 12 months' prior written notice or payment in lieu thereof, which payment shall be equal to the Base Annual Distributions over the preceding 12 months, plus the reimbursement of Morguard GP for Morguard GP Employee Severance Costs (as defined below).

In addition, the REIT GP has the right to remove Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership:

- a) upon the occurrence of:
 - i) an event of insolvency of Morguard GP within the meaning of the Limited Partnership Agreement;
 - a material breach by Morguard GP under the Limited Partnership Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by Morguard GP of written notice from the REIT GP or the Partnership with respect thereto;

- iii) fraudulent misconduct of, or misappropriation of funds by, Morguard GP;
- iv) an act of gross negligence by Morguard GP;
- v) a default by a Morguard entity under any U.S. Management Agreement, the Services Agreement or the Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement, that results in the termination by the applicable REIT entity of such applicable agreement; or
- vi) the termination by a Morguard entity of any U.S. Management Agreement or the Services Agreement other than as a result of an event of default or change of control of the applicable REIT entity, provided that such Morguard entity is not being replaced by another Morguard entity,

(each, a "Morguard GP Event of Default"); or

b) upon a change of control of Morguard GP, subject to the reimbursement of Morguard GP for Morguard GP Employee Severance Costs.

Under the Limited Partnership Agreement, the Partnership shall be responsible to reimburse Morguard GP for any and all severance or termination costs and payments (if any) actually incurred by Morguard GP in respect of employees of Morguard GP arising out of or resulting from the ensuing termination of redundant or surplus employees as a consequence of (a) the removal (other than as a result of a Morguard GP Event of Default. including as a result of the termination of the Services Agreement or any U.S. Management Agreement by Morguard on 90 days' written notice, as a result of a Servicer Event of Default or a U.S. Manager Event of Default), or (b) resignation as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default (as defined below), of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership, in respect of the period after the closing of the IPO that each such employee has worked on Partnership matters and based on the proportion of each such employee's services attributable to Partnership matters, if Morguard GP is removed (other than as a result of a Morguard GP Event of Default, as a result of the termination of the Services Agreement or any U.S. Management Agreement by Morguard on 90 days' written notice, as a result of a Servicer Event of Default or a U.S. Manager Event of Default), or resigns as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default (the "Morguard GP Employee Severance Costs") provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the Partnership or an affiliate of the Partnership employs any employee of Morguard GP within 12 months of Morguard GP's removal or resignation, as the case may be, for any reason whatsoever, the Partnership or affiliate shall be responsible for any and all severance and termination costs and payments paid or payable by Morguard GP to such employee.

If the REIT GP requests the removal, without cause, of a senior officer of the Partnership, whose services were being provided by Morguard GP, the Partnership will be responsible for reimbursing Morguard GP for severance and termination costs and payments (if any) actually incurred by Morguard GP for such senior officer in respect of (a) the period after the closing of the IPO that such senior officer has worked on Partnership matters and (b) the proportion of each such senior officer's services attributable to Partnership matters.

Right of Morguard GP to Resign

Morguard GP will have the right to resign as a general partner of the Partnership upon the occurrence of (a "Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default") (i) an event of insolvency of the Partnership within the meaning of the Limited Partnership Agreement, or (ii) a material breach by the REIT GP under the Limited Partnership Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by the REIT GP of written notice from Morguard GP with respect thereto. Upon any such termination, Morguard GP shall be entitled to reimbursement for Morguard GP Employee Severance Costs, which reimbursement will not derogate from or in any way affect or preclude any other rights of Morguard GP for damages or otherwise at law or equity.

Morguard GP will also have a right to resign at any time on 90 days' written notice, provided that in such event (other than by reason of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default), Morguard GP will not be entitled to any reimbursement for severance or termination costs or payments incurred by Morguard GP other than in respect of any employee of Morguard GP employed by the Partnership or its affiliates within 12 months immediately following Morguard GP's resignation.

Change of Control Payment

Upon a change of control of the REIT GP, other than a change of control caused by Morguard, and upon Morguard GP resigning as general partner of the Partnership within the 12 months following such change of control, the Partnership shall pay Morguard GP an amount equal to the Base Annual Distributions over the preceding 12 months, provided that Morguard will not be entitled to any reimbursement for severance costs or payments incurred by it other than in respect of any employee of Morguard GP employed by the Partnership or its affiliates within the 12 months following Morguard GP's resignation.

Non-Solicitation

Upon removal or resignation of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership, the Partnership will not solicit employees of Morguard GP for a period of 18 months, provided that the Partnership will be entitled to solicit any employee of Morguard GP for whom the Partnership is responsible to reimburse Morguard GP for severance or termination costs or payments, other than any employee of Morguard GP as a senior officer of the Partnership. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that Morguard GP resigns as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default, the Partnership shall not be entitled to solicit any employee of 18 months.

Disposition of Properties

The REIT may, subject to the terms of the Limited Partnership Agreement, and subject to any required consents, sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of its Canadian properties and the Morguard GP Duties in respect of such Canadian properties shall terminate upon the completion of the applicable sale, exchange or disposition; provided, however, that the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, whether or not as a result of the dissolution, winding-up or distribution of all the assets of the Partnership, except in conjunction with an internal reorganization of the Partnership, shall require the approval, by special resolution, of the holders of Units and the Special Voting Units in accordance with the terms of the Declaration of Trust.

U.S. Manager

The U.S. Manager has been appointed by U.S. Holdco to manage the U.S. properties. Pursuant to the U.S. Management Agreements, the U.S. Manager has general responsibility for the overall management and operation of the U.S. properties of the REIT. Its duties include the following U.S. Manager Duties:

- a) advising U.S. Holdco on strategic matters relating to the U.S. properties, dispositions and development of properties, and value maximization;
- b) subject to approval by U.S. Holdco, identifying, structuring and negotiating dispositions and other transactions in respect of the U.S. properties;
- c) conducting day-to-day relations with respect to the U.S. properties with third parties, including tenants, suppliers, brokers, consultants, advisors, accountants, lawyers, insurers and appraisers;
- d) managing the regulatory compliance in respect of the U.S. properties, including making all required filings;
- e) supervising U.S. property expansions, capital projects and development projects;
- f) managing the U.S. properties, including inspecting the properties, negotiating contracts, ensuring reasonable security, handling tenant requests and negotiations, arranging for such improvements and repairs as may be required and purchasing all materials and services, and incurring such expenses (with certain exceptions), as it deems necessary in connection therewith, all in accordance with an approved budget;
- g) collecting all rents and other charges and payments of costs and expenses related to the management of the U.S. properties;
- h) reporting on the financial condition of the U.S. properties and preparing budgets and leasing and marketing plans with respect to the U.S. properties on a periodic basis;

- i) supervising and conducting all U.S. leasing operations, including negotiating and executing leases in accordance with an approved leasing and marketing plan;
- j) preparing all reports reasonably requested by U.S. Holdco, including operational reporting such as cash flow by property and by asset type, reports on development costs and executive summaries by asset type describing each of the U.S. properties;
- k) providing U.S. Holdco with the information on the U.S. properties that the REIT requires for (i) investor relations activities, (ii) regulatory and financial reporting requirements, and (iii) the preparation of all documents, reports, data and analysis required by the REIT for its filings and documents necessary for its continuous disclosure requirements pursuant to applicable stock exchange rules and securities laws;
- n) arranging such administrative, executive and management personnel to be provided to U.S. Holdco as is reasonably necessary; and
- o) such other responsibilities and services in respect of the U.S. properties as may be required from time to time.

In performing the U.S. Manager Duties, the U.S. Manager must exercise the degree of care, diligence, judgment and skill that would be exercised by a professional, prudent and competent person who is experienced in performing substantially similar duties and responsibilities.

At all times, one or more of the special purpose entities owned by U.S. Holdco shall have at least six employees.

Since their acquisition, all of the U.S. properties have been managed by the U.S. Manager. The U.S. Management Agreements permits the U.S. Manager to retain, where appropriate from time to time, taking into account economies of scale and other relevant factors, other managers to manage a portion of the REIT's U.S. properties; provided, however, that the other managers are subject to at least the same standard of care as that of the U.S. Manager and may, for U.S. properties wholly owned by the REIT, be terminated by the REIT on not more than 90 days' written notice. If the U.S. Manager retains other managers, it will at all times remain responsible for such functions in accordance with the U.S. Management Agreements, and will be responsible for all employment matters with respect to its personnel as well as the costs of any third parties it retains to perform its duties as U.S. Manager. The U.S. Manager will also be responsible for supervising the activities of any such other managers of the U.S. properties.

The fees under the U.S. Management Agreements shall be subject to review by the Trustees on the tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO and each subsequent fifth anniversary thereof. In the event that the U.S. Manager and the Trustees are unable to agree on the fees payable under the U.S. Management Agreements on the applicable anniversary for the associated renewal period, such fees shall be determined by binding arbitration. In such event, following the applicable anniversary, the fees under the U.S. Management Agreement Agreements shall continue to be the fees payable thereunder for the expiring period until a final determination has been made pursuant to the binding arbitration.

Property Management Fee

The U.S. Manager is the current manager of the REIT's U.S. properties and will continue to manage certain properties not owned by the REIT, some of which may be in competition with the REIT's U.S. properties. The U.S. Manager is entitled to receive a property management fee equal to 3.50% of the U.S. Gross Property Revenue to be paid in arrears on a monthly basis.

Asset Management Fee

The U.S. Manager is the current asset manager of the REIT's U.S. properties and will continue to manage certain properties not owned by the REIT, some of which may be in competition with the REIT's U.S. Properties. The U.S. Manager is entitled to receive an asset management fee equal to 0.25% of U.S. Gross Book Value of the Partnership to be paid in arrears on a monthly basis.

Acquisition Fee

The U.S. Manager is entitled to the following fees for its U.S. Manager Duties (other than in respect of such matters that occurred at or were in conjunction with the closing of the IPO) in respect of U.S. properties acquired, directly or indirectly, by the REIT, to be paid upon the closing of the purchase of each such property:

- a) 0% of the purchase price paid for U.S. properties acquired, directly or indirectly, from Morguard or any party that is affiliated or related to Morguard (including any entity controlled by or controlling Morguard) (collectively, the "Morguard Related Parties");
- b) 0.75% of the purchase price paid for U.S. properties acquired in each fiscal year of the REIT from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties until the aggregate purchase price paid by the REIT for all properties acquired in Canada and the United States, from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties, is \$200 million (using the applicable exchange rate at the time of each such acquisition); and
- c) 0.50% of the purchase price paid for U.S. properties acquired in each fiscal year of the REIT from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties after the aggregate purchase price paid by the REIT for all properties acquired in Canada and the United States, from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties, exceeds \$200 million (using the applicable exchange rate at the time of each such acquisition).

Financing Fee

With respect to Arranging for Financing Services (other than in respect of such matters that occurred at or were in conjunction with the closing of the IPO), the U.S. Manager is entitled to a financing fee in an amount equal to 0.15% of the principal amount and associated costs (excluding any Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac or similar premium) of any debt financing or debt refinancing in respect of U.S. real property held directly or indirectly by the REIT, to be paid on closing of each such financing.

Development Fee

The U.S. Manager is entitled to a development fee in an amount equal to 1.00% of the development costs in respect of the U.S. properties held directly or indirectly by the REIT, where such costs exceed US\$1 million per property and are incurred in connection with: (i) the construction, enlargement or reconstruction of any building, erection, plant, equipment or improvement on a property; or (ii) any refurbishing, additions, upgrading or restoration of or renovations to existing buildings, erections, plant, equipment or improvements, including redevelopments, other than repair and maintenance in the ordinary course of business.

Additional Fees

To the extent that the U.S. Manager or an affiliate of the U.S. Manager performs services for the REIT in addition to those specifically enumerated under the U.S. Management Agreements, those services will be compensated separately at rates to be agreed upon between the REIT and the U.S. Manager.

Expenses

U.S. Holdco will reimburse the U.S. Manager for all property specific expenses, including on-site expenses and out-of-pocket costs incurred by the U.S. Manager in connection with carrying out its duties and obligations under the U.S. Management Agreements, other than the costs of the U.S. Manager's overhead and employees (excluding employees that are on-site at a property, the costs for which shall be the responsibility of U.S. Holdco) and certain other costs and expenses, including its office rent or office administrative costs.

Term of the U.S. Management Agreements

Each U.S. Management Agreement has an initial term of ten years and is automatically renewable for further terms of five years each. At least 12 months prior to the tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO and each subsequent fifth anniversary of the closing of the IPO, the Independent Trustees of the REIT will review the performance of the U.S. Manager and, if a majority of the Independent Trustees of the REIT are not satisfied with the performance by the U.S. Manager of the U.S. Manager Duties, they may submit the termination of the applicable U.S. Management Agreement to a vote of Unitholders. If such termination is approved by a simple majority of the votes cast by Unitholders, the REIT may terminate such U.S. Management Agreement effective on the forthcoming tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO or the subsequent fifth anniversary thereof, as applicable, provided that the REIT provides at least 12 months' prior written notice or payment in lieu thereof (which payment shall be equal to the gross fees paid to the U.S. Manager over the preceding 12 months), plus the reimbursement of the U.S. Manager Employee Severance Costs (as defined below).

In addition, the REIT has the right to terminate a U.S. Management Agreement:

- a) in the event of:
 - i) an event of insolvency of the U.S. Manager within the meaning of such U.S. Management Agreement;
 - ii) a material breach by the U.S. Manager under such U.S. Management Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by the U.S. Manager of written notice from the REIT or U.S. Holdco with respect thereto;
 - iii) fraudulent misconduct of, or misappropriation of funds by, the U.S. Manager;
 - iv) an act of gross negligence by the U.S. Manager within the meaning of such U.S. Management Agreement;
 - a default by a Morguard entity under the Limited Partnership Agreement, the other U.S. Management Agreement, the Services Agreement or the Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement, that results in the termination by the applicable REIT entity of such applicable agreement, or the removal of the applicable Morguard entity, as applicable;
 - vi) the resignation by a Morguard entity under the Limited Partnership Agreement or termination by a Morguard entity of the Services Agreement or the other U.S. Management Agreement, in each case, other than as a result of an event of default or change of control of the applicable REIT entity, provided that such Morguard entity is not being replaced by another Morguard entity;

(each, a "U.S. Manager Event of Default"); or

b) upon a change of control of the U.S. Manager, subject to the reimbursement of the U.S. Manager for the U.S. Manager Employee Severance Costs.

Under each U.S. Management Agreement, U.S. Holdco shall be responsible to reimburse the U.S. Manager for any and all severance or termination costs and payments (if any) actually incurred by the U.S. Manager in respect of employees of the U.S. Manager arising out of or resulting from the ensuing termination of redundant or surplus employees as a consequence of the termination of such U.S. Management Agreement (other than as a result of a U.S. Manager Event of Default, as a result of a termination of a U.S. Management Agreement or Services Agreement by Morguard on 90 days' written notice, as a result of a Servicer Event of Default or as a result of the resignation of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership (other than as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default)), in respect of the period after the closing of the IPO that each such employee has worked on REIT matters and based on the proportion of each such employee's services attributable to REIT matters, if such U.S. Management Agreement is terminated (other than as a result of a U.S. Manager Event of Default, as a result of a termination of a U.S. Management Agreement or Services Agreement by Morguard on 90 days' written notice, as a result of a Servicer Event of Default or as a result of the resignation of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership (other than as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default)) (collectively, the "U.S. Manager Employee Severance Costs"), provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the REIT or an affiliate of the REIT employs any employee of the U.S. Manager within 12 months of the termination of such U.S. Management Agreement, for any reason whatsoever, U.S. Holdco or affiliate shall be responsible for any and all severance and termination costs and payments paid or payable by the U.S. Manager to such employee.

Right of the U.S. Manager to Terminate the U.S. Management Agreements

The U.S. Manager has the right to terminate a U.S. Management Agreement upon the occurrence of (a "U.S. Manager Resignation Event of Default") (i) an event of insolvency of the Partnership within the meaning of such U.S. Management Agreement, or (ii) a material breach by the REIT GP or U.S. Holdco under such U.S. Management Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by the REIT GP or U.S. Holdco, as the case may be, of written notice from the U.S. Manager with respect thereto. Upon any such termination, the U.S. Manager shall be entitled to reimbursement of any U.S. Manager Employee Severance Costs, which reimbursement will not derogate from or in any way affect or preclude any other rights of the U.S. Manager for damages or otherwise at law or equity.

The U.S. Manager also has the right to terminate each U.S. Management Agreement at any time on 90 days' written notice, provided that in such event (other than by reason of a U.S. Manager Resignation Event of Default), the U.S. Manager will not be entitled to reimbursement for severance or termination costs or payments incurred by the U.S. Manager other than in respect of any employee of the U.S. Manager employed by the Partnership or its affiliates within 12 months immediately following the U.S. Manager's termination of such U.S. Management.

Change of Control Payment

Upon a change of control of U.S. Holdco, other than a change of control caused by Morguard, and upon the U.S. Manager terminating a U.S. Management Agreement within the 12 months following such change of control, U.S. Holdco shall pay the U.S. Manager an amount equal to the gross fees paid to the U.S. Manager over the preceding 12 months, provided that the U.S. Manager will not be entitled to any reimbursement for severance costs or payments incurred by it except in respect of any employee of the U.S. Manager employed by U.S. Holdco or its affiliates within the 12 months following resignation.

Non-Solicitation

Upon termination of a U.S. Management Agreement, U.S. Holdco and its affiliates will not solicit employees of the U.S. Manager for a period of 18 months, provided that U.S. Holdco and its affiliates will be entitled to solicit any employee of the U.S. Manager for whom U.S. Holdco or its affiliates is responsible to reimburse the U.S. Manager for severance or termination costs or payments. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a U.S. Management Agreement is terminated as a result of a U.S. Manager Resignation Event of Default, U.S. Holdco and its affiliates shall not be entitled to solicit any employee of the U.S. Manager for a period of 18 months.

Disposition of Properties

U.S. Holdco and its affiliates may, subject to any required consents, sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of its U.S. properties and the U.S. Manager Duties in respect of such U.S. properties shall terminate upon the completion of the applicable sale, exchange or disposition; provided, however, that the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, whether or not as a result of the dissolution, winding-up or distribution of all the assets of the Partnership, except in conjunction with an internal reorganization of the Partnership, shall require the approval, by special resolution, of the holders of Units and the Special Voting Units in accordance with the terms of the Declaration of Trust.

Services Agreement

Services

Pursuant to the Services Agreement, the Services provided by Morguard to the REIT include the following, subject to the overriding supervision and direction of the Trustees:

- a) advising the REIT on potential acquisitions and dispositions of Canadian properties;
- b) advising the REIT GP on strategic matters relating to the Partnership's Canadian properties, dispositions and development or re development of properties and value maximization;
- c) subject to the approval of the REIT GP, identifying, structuring and negotiating dispositions and other transactions in respect of the Partnership's Canadian properties;
- d) providing the services of a member of Morguard's senior management team, such person to be appointed by Morguard (for so long as Morguard GP is a general partner of the Partnership) and acceptable to the REIT, to act as the Chief Executive Officer of the REIT;
- e) providing the services of a member of Morguard's senior management team, such person to be appointed by Morguard (for so long as Morguard GP is a general partner of the Partnership) and acceptable to the REIT, to act as the Chief Financial Officer of the REIT;
- f) providing the services of such administrative, management and executive personnel to be provided to the REIT as is reasonably necessary;

- g) assisting the REIT with investor relations activities;
- h) managing regulatory compliance in respect of the Partnership's Canadian properties, including making all required filings; and
- i) assisting the REIT with the preparation of all documents, reports, data and analysis required by the REIT for its filings and documents necessary for its continuous disclosure requirements pursuant to applicable stock exchange rules and securities laws.

In providing the Services, Morguard must exercise the degree of care, diligence, judgment and skill that would be exercised by a professional, prudent and competent person who is experienced in providing services substantially similar to the Services.

The fees under the Services Agreement shall be subject to review by the Trustees on the tenth anniversary of the closing of the IPO and each subsequent fifth anniversary thereof. In the event that Morguard and the REIT are unable to agree on the fees payable under the Services Agreement on the applicable anniversary for the associated renewal period, such fees shall be determined by binding arbitration. In such event, following the applicable anniversary, the fees under the Services Agreement shall continue to be the fees payable thereunder for the expiring period until a final determination has been made pursuant to the binding arbitration.

Arranging for Financing Services

Pursuant to the Services Agreement, Morguard is responsible for also, subject to the approval of the REIT, responsible for providing the Arranging for Financing Services to the REIT. In providing the Arranging for Financing Services, Morguard must exercise the degree of care, diligence, judgment and skill that would be exercised by a professional, prudent and competent person who is experienced in providing services substantially similar to the Arranging for Financing Services.

Sub-Contracting

Morguard is responsible for performing the Services or Arranging for Financing Services primarily through its dedicated management team and employees. In performing such duties, Morguard may from time to time retain the services of third parties where it is appropriate to do so, taking into account such factors as the proximity of its workforce to the relevant properties, economies of scale and operational efficiencies, provided that Morguard will at all times remain responsible for such functions in accordance with the Services Agreement. The REIT will not have any employees and Morguard will be responsible for all employment matters with respect to its personnel as well as the costs of any third parties it retains. To the extent that Morguard will bear the related costs and will remain responsible for such functions in accordance with the Services Agreement.

Acquisition Fee

Morguard is entitled to the following fees for its Services (other than in respect of such matters that occurred at or were in conjunction with the closing of the IPO) in respect of Canadian properties acquired, directly or indirectly, by the REIT, to be paid upon the closing of the purchase of each such property:

- a) 0% of the purchase price paid for Canadian properties acquired, directly or indirectly, from Morguard Related Parties;
- b) 0.75% of the purchase price paid for Canadian properties acquired in each fiscal year of the REIT from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties until the aggregate purchase price paid by the REIT for all properties acquired in Canada and the United States, from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties, is \$200 million (using the applicable exchange rate at the time of each such acquisition); and
- c) 0.50% of the purchase price paid for Canadian properties acquired in each fiscal year of the REIT from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties after the aggregate purchase price paid by the REIT for all properties acquired in Canada and the United States, from parties that are not Morguard Related Parties, exceeds \$200 million (using the applicable exchange rate at the time of each such acquisition).

Financing Fee

With respect to Arranging for Financing Services (other than in respect of such matters that occurred at or were in conjunction with the closing of the IPO), Morguard is entitled to a financing fee in an amount equal to 0.15% of the principal amount and associated costs (excluding any CMHC or similar premium) of any debt financing or debt refinancing in respect of Canadian real property held directly or indirectly by the REIT, to be paid on closing of each such financing.

Development Fee

Morguard is entitled to a development fee in an amount equal to 1.00% of the development costs in respect of the Canadian properties held directly or indirectly by the REIT, where such costs exceed \$1 million per property and are incurred in connection with: (i) the construction, enlargement or reconstruction of any building, erection, plant, equipment or improvement on a property; or (ii) any refurbishing, additions, upgrading or restoration of or renovations to existing buildings, erections, plant, equipment or improvements, including redevelopments, other than repair and maintenance in the ordinary course of business.

Expenses

In addition, the REIT will reimburse Morguard for all out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by Morguard in connection with carrying out its duties and obligations under the Services Agreement. Morguard is, however, responsible for its own overhead costs and certain other costs and expenses, including its office rent and costs relating to its employees.

Term of the Services Agreement

The Services Agreement had an initial term of ten years and is automatically renewable for further terms of five years each. At least 12 months prior to the end of the initial term and any renewal term, the Independent Trustees of the REIT will review the performance of Morguard and, if a majority of independent Trustees are not satisfied with the performance of the Services by Morguard under the Services Agreement, they may submit the termination of the Services Agreement to a vote of Unitholders. If such termination is approved by a simple majority of the votes cast by Unitholders, the REIT may terminate the Services Agreement effective on the last day of any renewal term, provided that the REIT GP provides at least 12 months' prior written notice or payment in lieu thereof (which payment shall be equal to the gross fees paid to Morguard over the preceding 12 months) plus reimbursement for Servicer Employee Severance Costs (as defined below).

In addition, the REIT has the right to terminate the Services Agreement:

- a) in the event of:
 - i) an event of insolvency of Morguard within the meaning of the Services Agreement;
 - a material breach by Morguard under the Services Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by Morguard of written notice from the REIT with respect thereto;
 - iii) fraudulent misconduct of, or misappropriation of funds by, Morguard;
 - iv) an act of gross negligence by Morguard;
 - a default by a Morguard entity under the Limited Partnership Agreement, any U.S. Management Agreement or the Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement, that results in the termination by the applicable REIT entity of such applicable agreement, or removal of the applicable Morguard entity, as applicable; or
 - vi) the resignation by a Morguard entity under the Limited Partnership Agreement or termination by a Morguard entity of any U.S. Management Agreement, in each case, other than as a result of an event of default or change of control of the applicable REIT entity, provided that such Morguard entity is not being replaced by another Morguard entity;

(each, a "Servicer Event of Default"); or

b) upon a change of control of Morguard, subject to reimbursement of Morguard for Servicer Employee Severance Costs.

If the REIT requests the removal, without cause, of a senior officer of the REIT (including the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of the REIT) whose services were being provided by Morguard or its affiliates, the REIT will be responsible for reimbursing Morguard for severance and termination costs and payments (if any) actually incurred by Morguard or its affiliates for such senior officer in respect of (a) the period after the closing of the IPO that such senior officer has worked on REIT matters and (b) the proportion of such senior officer's services attributable to REIT matters.

For purposes of the Services Agreement, "Servicer Employee Severance Costs" means any and all severance or termination costs and payments (if any) actually incurred by Morguard or its affiliates in respect of employees of Morguard or its affiliates arising out of or resulting from the ensuing termination of redundant or surplus employees as a consequence of the termination of the Services Agreement (other than as a result of a Servicer Event of Default, including as a result of a termination of any U.S. Management Agreement, or termination of the Services Agreement by Morguard on 90 days' written notice, as a result of a Morguard GP Event of Default, as a result of a U.S. Manager Event of Default, or the resignation of Morguard GP as a general partner of the Partnership (other than as a result of a Morguard GP Resignation Event of Default)), in respect of the period after the closing of the IPO that each such employee has worked on REIT matters and based on the proportion of each such employee's services attributable to REIT matters, provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the REIT or an affiliate of the REIT employs any employee of Morguard within 12 months of termination of the Services Agreement for any reason whatsoever, the REIT or such affiliate shall be responsible for any and all severance and termination costs and payments paid or payable by Morguard to such employee.

Right of Morguard to Terminate the Services Agreement

Morguard has the right to terminate the Services Agreement upon the occurrence of (a "REIT Event of Default") (a) an event of insolvency of the REIT, within the meaning of the Services Agreement, or (b) a material breach by the REIT under the Services Agreement, if such material breach is not cured within 30 days after receipt by the REIT of written notice from Morguard with respect thereto. Upon any such termination, Morguard shall be entitled to reimbursement for Servicer Employee Severance Costs, which reimbursement will not derogate from or in any way affect or preclude any other rights of Morguard for damages or otherwise at law or equity.

Morguard also has the right to terminate the Services Agreement at any time on 90 days' written notice, provided that in such event (other than by reason of a REIT Event of Default), Morguard will not be entitled to reimbursement for severance or termination costs or payments incurred by Morguard other than in respect of any employee of Morguard employed by the REIT or its affiliates within 12 months of the termination of the Services Agreement.

Change of Control Payment

Upon a change of control of the REIT, other than a change of control caused by Morguard, and upon Morguard terminating the Services Agreement within the 12 months following such change of control, the REIT shall pay Morguard an amount equal to the gross fees paid to Morguard over the preceding 12 months, provided that Morguard will not be entitled to any reimbursement for severance costs or payments incurred by it except in respect of any employee of Morguard employed by the REIT or its affiliates within the 12 months following *resignation*.

Non-Solicitation

Upon termination of the Services Agreement, the REIT will not solicit employees of Morguard for a period of 18 months, provided that the REIT will be entitled to solicit any employee of Morguard for whom the REIT is responsible to reimburse Morguard for severance or termination costs, other than the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the REIT or any other employee of Morguard appointed as a senior officer of the REIT. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Morguard terminates the Services Agreement as a result of a REIT Event of Default, the REIT shall not be entitled to solicit any employee of Morguard for a period of 18 months.

Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement

Morguard, Morguard GP, the U.S. Manager and the REIT entered into the Right of First Offer and Non-Solicit Agreement, which shall continue in effect until the later of (i) the date that Morguard owns, directly or indirectly, less than 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis), and (ii) the date that Morguard GP (or other Morguard entity) is no longer a general partner of the Partnership.

Non-Solicit

Morguard GP, the U.S. Manager and Morguard will not, and Morguard GP, the U.S. Manager and Morguard will cause their subsidiaries to not, solicit any specific tenant to vacate any REIT property in favour of a property in which Morguard GP, the U.S. Manager, Morguard or any Morguard Related Parties have an ownership or operating interest during the occupancy of such tenant at such REIT property. In addition, none of Morguard GP, the U.S. Manager, Morguard Related Parties will preferentially market buildings in which it has an ownership or operating interest over buildings held directly or indirectly by the REIT.

In accordance with Morguard's acquisition allocation policy, future Canadian and U.S. acquisition opportunities for multi-suite residential properties not owned by Morguard will be offered to the REIT at the same time as they are offered to Morguard's other clients and in priority to affiliates of Morguard, including Morguard Related Parties. Morguard strives to ensure fair and equitable treatment for all its clients through the use of a clearly defined acquisition allocation policy to manage conflicts among its investors for acquisition opportunities. Morguard's acquisition allocation policy provides that, subject to certain exceptions, investment opportunities are required to be provided to all its clients simultaneously. Upon receipt, clients are required to confirm their level of interest and identify the terms or conditions to their interest. Each interested client is required to provide parameters including in respect of pricing, timing and conditions, upon which Morguard will assess the terms and proceed with the client that has the highest probability of successfully acquiring the subject property. To ensure fairness in specific circumstances, there are exceptions to this process, including where: (a) a client sources a specific property and approaches Morguard to acquire such property on its behalf; and (b) a property is adjacent, or complimentary to, a property currently managed by Morguard and owned by one of its current clients.

Obligations of the REIT

As long as a Morguard entity is performing Services or Arranging for Financing Services for the REIT, the REIT will not engage the services of a party that is not a Morguard entity to provide such Services or Arranging for Financing Services in respect of any current or after acquired properties of the REIT or properties in which the REIT has an opportunity to make an investment, provided that such obligation does not apply in respect of properties in which the REIT has or would have an ownership interest of 50% or less. Further, so long as a Morguard entity to perform the Services, the Morguard GP Duties or the U.S. Manager Duties in respect of any current or after acquired properties of the REIT, provided that such obligation does not apply in respect of properties in which the REIT has or would have an ownership interest of 50% or less. The REIT will also acquire properties only through the Partnership or through a new limited partnership with Morguard GP acting as a general partner thereof, provided that such obligation does not apply in respect of properties only through the Partnership or through a new limited partnership with Morguard GP acting as a general partner thereof, provided that such obligation does not apply in respect of any current or after acquired that such obligation does not apply in properties in which the REIT will also acquire properties only through the Partnership or through a new limited partnership with Morguard GP acting as a general partner thereof, provided that such obligation does not apply in respect of properties in which the REIT has or would have an ownership interest. Further, no such obligation shall apply to any real property in respect of the applicable Morguard entity has decided not to provide any such services or duties.

Right of First Offer

Morguard has provided the REIT with the Right of First Offer to acquire any interests of Morguard in the properties that it owns after the closing of the IPO that are multi-suite residential properties located in Canada and the United States, including interests in any such properties acquired or developed (including such properties under development that are substantially complete), prior to disposition of any such interest to a third party (other than the sale of individual condominium suites) which will be on terms not materially less favourable to the REIT than those offered by or to such third party. The Right of First Offer provides that if at any time and from time to time following the closing of the IPO Morguard determines that it desires to sell, or receives and desires to accept an offer to acquire (directly or indirectly by way of the sale or acquisition of securities), a multisuite residential rental property (a "Proposed Disposition"), Morguard will, by notice in writing, advise the REIT of such opportunity. Such a notice must outline all of the material terms and conditions of the Proposed Disposition and be accompanied by all material information relating to the Proposed Disposition as is in the control or possession of Morguard. The REIT will have up to ten business days to notify Morguard, in the form of an executed non-binding letter of intent and accompanying refundable deposit, if it intends to acquire the Proposed Disposition. If the REIT reasonably believes that the information contained in the investment proposal is insufficient for it to make an investment decision, and notifies Morguard of same, Morguard must make reasonable commercial efforts to provide the REIT with such further information as is requested by the REIT and the REIT will have up to ten business days from receipt of such additional information to notify Morguard, in the form of an executed non-binding letter of intent and accompanying refundable deposit, if it intends to acquire the Proposed Disposition. If the REIT is unwilling to acquire the Proposed Disposition at the proposed price, the REIT may counter, in the form of an executed non-binding letter of intent, with a minimum reservation price, below which price Morguard would be unable to sell the Proposed Disposition to a third party for a period of 180 days, following which period any sale of the property would be considered a new Proposed Disposition. If the REIT notifies Morguard that it does not wish to acquire the Proposed Disposition, or the applicable period for the REIT providing notice to Morguard lapses, Morguard will be entitled to complete the sale of the Proposed Disposition within the following 180 days to any third party on terms not materially more favourable to the third party than those offered to the REIT. In respect of properties of Morguard that are co-owned or held in partnership with unrelated parties, the Right of First Offer will be subject to the terms of contractual arrangements with such unrelated parties. Further, the Right of First Offer may be subject to the rights of lenders under certain loan documents securing properties in which Morguard has an interest.

Indemnification

Morguard has entered into the Indemnity Agreement pursuant to which Morguard has indemnified the REIT and the Partnership for any breach of the representations, warranties and covenants provided under the Acquisition Agreements. The maximum liability of Morguard under its indemnity for any breach of the representations, warranties and covenants provided under the Acquisition Agreements is limited to an amount equal to the net proceeds of the IPO offering. No claim under such indemnity may be made until the aggregate claims exceed \$1 million and thereafter in respect of claims of not less than \$50,000. Morguard has also indemnified the Partnership for any breach of covenants by Morguard GP under the Limited Partnership Agreement for a period ending five years following Morguard GP (or any other Morguard entity) having ceased to be a general partner of the Partnership. See "Arrangements with Morguard — Morguard GP".

Exchange Agreement

Exchange Rights

The REIT, the Partnership, the REIT GP and each Morguard entity holding Class B LP Units have entered into the Exchange Agreement, pursuant to which Morguard will be granted the right to require the REIT to exchange each Class B LP Unit held by Morguard for one Unit, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments. Upon an exchange, the corresponding number of Special Voting Units will be cancelled. Collectively, the exchange rights granted by the REIT are referred to as the "exchange right". This Annual Information Form also qualifies the grant of the exchange right by the REIT in respect of the Class B LP Units.

A holder of a Class B LP Unit has the right to initiate the exchange procedure at any time so long as each of the following conditions have been satisfied:

- a) the exchange would not cause the REIT to breach the restrictions respecting non-resident ownership contained in the Declaration of Trust as described under "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust — Limitation on Non-Resident Ownership" or otherwise cause it to cease to be a "mutual fund trust" or "real estate investment trust" trust for purposes of the Tax Act or create a substantial risk of either such cessation;
- b) the REIT is legally entitled to issue the Units in connection with the exercise of the exchange rights; and
- c) the person receiving the Units upon the exercise of the exchange rights complies with all applicable securities laws.

Pre-Emptive Rights

In the event that the REIT, the Partnership or one of their subsidiaries decides to issue equity securities of the REIT or the Partnership or securities convertible into or exchangeable for equity securities of the REIT or the Partnership or an option or other right to acquire any such securities other than to an affiliate thereof ("Issued Securities"), the Exchange Agreement provides Morguard, for so long as it continues to hold at least 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis), with pre-emptive rights to purchase Units, Class B LP Units or Issued Securities, to maintain Morguard's pro rata ownership interest (on a fully diluted basis). The pre-emptive right

will not apply to the issuance of Issued Securities in certain circumstances, including the following: (i) to participants in the DRIP or a similar plan of the Partnership, including any "bonus" distribution, (ii) in respect of the exercise of options, warrants, rights or other securities issued under the REIT's or Partnership's security based compensation arrangements, if any, (iii) the issuance of Units in lieu of cash distributions, (iv), the issuance is full or partial consideration for the purchase of real property by the REIT from Morguard, (v) the exercise by a holder of a conversion, exchange or other similar privilege pursuant to the terms of a security in respect of which Morguard did not exercise, failed to exercise, or waived, its pre-emptive right or in respect of which the pre-emptive right did not apply, (vi) pursuant to a unitholder rights plan of the REIT, (vii) to the REIT, the Partnership or any subsidiary of the REIT or the Partnership or an Affiliate of any of them, and (viii) the issuance of Units any over-allotment option granted to the future underwriters in an offering.

Registration Rights

The Exchange Agreement provides Morguard with the right (the "Piggy-Back Registration Right"), among others, to require the REIT to include Units held by Morguard, including Units issuable upon exchange of Class B LP Units, in any future offering undertaken by the REIT by way of prospectus that it may file with applicable Canadian securities regulatory authorities (a "Piggy-Back Distribution"). The REIT will be required to use reasonable commercial efforts to cause to be included in the Piggy-Back Distribution all of the Units Morguard requests to be sold, provided that if the Piggy-Back Distribution involves an underwriting and the lead underwriter determines that the total number of Units to be included in such Piggy-Back Distribution should be limited for certain prescribed reasons, the Units to be included in the Piggy-Back Distribution will be first allocated to the REIT.

In addition, the Exchange Agreement provides Morguard with the right (the "Demand Registration Right") to require the REIT to use reasonable commercial efforts to file one or more prospectuses with applicable Canadian securities regulatory authorities, qualifying Units held by Morguard, including Units issuable upon the exchange of Class B LP Units, for distribution (a "Demand Distribution"). Morguard is be entitled to request a Demand Distribution no more than once in any calendar year and the REIT must take such steps as may be reasonably necessary to assist it in making a Demand Distribution, provided that, among other things, each request for a Demand Distribution must relate to such number of Units that would reasonably be expected to result in gross proceeds of at least \$20 million and if the Demand Distribution involves an underwriting and the lead underwriter determines that the total number of Units to be included in such Demand Distribution should be limited for certain prescribed reasons, the Units to be included in the Demand Distribution will be first allocated to Morguard.

Each of the Piggy-Back Registration Right and the Demand Registration Right are exercisable at any time from 12 months following the closing of the IPO, provided that Morguard owns at least 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis) at the time of exercise. The Piggy-Back Registration Right and the Demand Registration Right are subject to various conditions and limitations, and the REIT will be entitled to defer any Demand Distribution in certain circumstances for a period not exceeding 90 days. The expenses in respect of a Piggy-Back Distribution, subject to certain exceptions, will be borne by the REIT, except that any underwriting fee on the sale of Units by Morguard and the fees of Morguard's external legal counsel will be borne by Morguard. The expenses in respect of a Demand Distribution, subject to certain exceptions, subject to certain exceptions, will be borne of Units distributed by each. Pursuant to the Exchange Agreement, the REIT will indemnify Morguard for any misrepresentation in a prospectus under which Morguard's Units are distributed (other than in respect of any information provided by Morguard, in respect of Morguard, for inclusion in the prospectus) and Morguard will indemnify the REIT for any information provided by Morguard, in respect of Morguard, for inclusion in the prospectus.

Tag/Drag Rights

The Exchange Agreement provides that if Morguard owns at least 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis), and so requests, the REIT will cause, in respect of the Partnership, a purchaser (other than the REIT or an affiliate of the REIT) of securities of the Partnership owned by the REIT (or any permitted assignee) to purchase a pro rata portion of the securities of the Partnership held by Morguard, on the same terms and subject to the same conditions as are applicable to the purchase of securities of the Partnership by the purchaser. If Morguard or any permitted assignee holds in aggregate less than 10% of the Units (on a fully diluted basis), the REIT will be entitled, in connection with the direct or indirect sale of all of its securities of the Partnership, to require Morguard or any permitted assignee to sell its securities in the Partnership on the same conditions as are

applicable to the REIT's direct or indirect sale of all other interests in the Partnership, and upon the REIT making such request and completing such sale, Morguard or any permitted assignee will have no further interest in the Partnership.

Assignment

The Exchange Agreement is not assignable by Morguard without the REIT's prior written consent other than to a Morguard entity provided such entity remains a Morguard entity. The pre-emptive rights, registration rights and tag/drag rights described above are personal to Morguard. The transfer of Class B LP Units is subject to a number of restrictions. See "The Partnership — Transfer of LP Units".

ITEM 11 LEGAL PROCEEDINGS AND REGULATORY ACTIONS

The REIT is not aware of any existing or contemplated material legal proceedings to which it is or was a party to, or to which any of its properties is or was the subject of, since January 1, 2023.

ITEM 12 AUDITORS, TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

The independent auditor of the REIT is Ernst & Young LLP, Chartered Professional Accountants, Licensed Public Accountants, Ernst & Young Tower, 100 Adelaide Street West, PO Box 1, Toronto, Ontario, Canada, M5H 0B3. Such firm is independent of the REIT within the meaning of the Rules of Professional Conduct of the Chartered Professional Accountants of Ontario (registered name of The Institute of Chartered Accountants of Ontario).

The Transfer Agent and Registrar for the REIT's Units is Computershare Trust Company of Canada, 8th Floor, 100 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario M5J 2Y1.

ITEM 13 ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information, including Trustees' and officers' remuneration and indebtedness, principal holders of the REIT's securities, options to purchase securities and interests of insiders in material transactions, as applicable, is contained in the REIT's information circular for its most recent annual meeting of Unitholders.

Additional financial information is provided in the REIT's comparative financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2023, and related Management's Discussion and Analysis. Selected financial information is included in Appendix C to this Annual Information Form.

A copy of such documents may be obtained upon request from the REIT.

Additional information and disclosure relating the REIT including, financial and other material information is available on the REIT's website at www.morguard.com and may be found on SEDAR+ at www.sedarplus.ca.

The REIT will also provide to any person upon request to the Secretary of the REIT:

- 1) When Units are in the course of a distribution pursuant to a short form prospectus or when a preliminary short form prospectus has been filed in respect of a distribution of Units,
 - a) One copy of the REIT's Annual Information Form, together with one copy of any document, or the pertinent pages of any document, incorporated by reference in the Annual Information Form;
 - b) One copy of the comparative financial statements of the REIT for its most recently completed financial year together with the accompanying report of the auditors and one copy of any interim financial statements of the REIT subsequent to the financial statements for its most recently completed financial year;
 - c) One copy of the REIT's information circular in respect of its most recent annual meeting of Unitholders that involved the election of Trustees or one copy of any annual filing prepared in lieu of that information circular, as appropriate; and

- d) One copy of any other document that is incorporated by reference into the preliminary short form prospectus or the short form prospectus and are not required to be provided under (a) to (c) above; or
- 2) At any other time, one copy of any other document referred to in 1) (a), (b) and (c) above, provided the REIT may require the payment of a reasonable charge if the request is made by a person who is not a Unitholder.

[Remainder of page intentionally blank.]

GLOSSARY

The following terms used in this annual information form have the meanings set out below:

"Acquisition Agreements" means the agreements of purchase and sale entered into on or before the closing of the IPO pursuant to which the REIT indirectly acquired the Initial IPO Properties.

"CBCA" means the Canada Business Corporations Act, as amended.

"**Change of Control**" means the acquisition by any person, or group of persons acting jointly or in concert (other than Morguard acting alone), of voting control or direction over an aggregate of not less than 66 2/3 of the outstanding Units (on a fully diluted basis).

"Class A GP Unit" means the Class A general partnership units of the Partnership.

"Class A LP Unit" means the Class A limited partnership units of the Partnership.

"Class B GP Unit" means the Class B general partnership units of the Partnership.

"Class B LP Unit" means the Class B limited partnership units of the Partnership.

"Closing Market Price" has the meaning ascribed to it under the "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust – Redemption Right."

"CMHC" means the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation.

"CRA" mean the Canada Revenue Agency.

"**Declaration of Trust**" means the amended and restated declaration of trust of the REIT dated as of February 16, 2021 as it may be amended and restated from time to time, all as described under "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust".

"DRIP" means the Distribution Reinvestment Plan of the REIT.

"Exchange Agreement" means the exchange agreement among the REIT, Morguard, the Partnership and the REIT GP, dated April 18, 2012.

"Fannie Mae" means the Federal National Mortgage Association.

"Freddie Mac" means the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation.

"GAAP" means Canadian generally accepted accounting principles for publicly accountable enterprises as defined by the Accounting Standards Board of Canada of the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada, as amended from time to time.

"General Partners" means, collectively, the REIT GP and Morguard GP, and "General Partner" means any one of them.

"Gross Book Value" is a non-GAAP financial measure of the value of the REIT's assets calculated as the acquisition cost of the REIT's assets plus: (i) fair value adjustments and (ii) accumulated amortization on property, plant and equipment.

"High-rise" means a building with more than seven stories.

"**IFRS**" means International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board and as adopted by the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada in Part I of the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada Handbook — Accounting, as amended from time to time.

"**Independent Trustee**" means a Trustee who, in relation to the REIT, is "independent" within the meaning of National Instrument 58-101 — Disclosure of Corporate Governance Practices, as replaced or amended from time to time (including any successor rule or policy thereto).

"Initial Canadian IPO Properties" means the portfolio of 14 Canadian residential properties comprising interests in an aggregate of 12 high-rise, 3 mid-rise and 56 low-rise buildings, which were indirectly acquired by the REIT concurrently with the completion of its IPO.

"Initial IPO Properties" means, collectively, the Initial Canadian IPO Properties and the Initial U.S. IPO Properties.

"Initial U.S. IPO Properties" means the portfolio of interests in three U.S. residential walk-up garden community properties comprising an aggregate of 52 two-storey buildings, which were indirectly acquired by the REIT concurrently with the completion of its IPO.

"IPO" means the initial public offering of the REIT that was completed on April 18, 2012.

"**Limited Partnership Agreement**" means the limited partnership agreement of the Partnership dated April 11, 2012.

"Low-rise" means a building with fewer than four storeys.

"Market Price" has the meaning ascribed to it under "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust— Redemption Right".

"MD&A" means management's discussion and analysis.

"Mid-rise" means a building with no fewer than four storeys and no more than seven storeys.

"**Monthly Limit**" means the monthly limit on the total amount payable in cash by the REIT in respect of Units tendered for redemption in a calendar month as described under "Description of Trust Units and Declaration of Trust — Redemption Right".

"**Morguard**" means Morguard Corporation, a CBCA corporation, and where the context requires, together with its affiliates.

"Morguard Facility" means the unsecured revolving credit facility made available by each of Morguard and the Partnership pursuant to a credit facility between the Partnership and Morguard dated April 18, 2012, as amended on July 31, 2012, and August 29, 2012.

"Morguard GP" means Morguard (Canada) GP Limited, a corporation incorporated under the CBCA and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Morguard.

"NOI" is defined by the REIT as revenue from income producing properties less property operating costs, realty taxes and utilities as presented in the consolidated statements of income.

"**Non-GAAP Financial Measures**" do not have any standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS and are not necessarily comparable to similar measures presented by other reporting issuers in similar or different industries. These measures should be considered as supplemental in nature and not as substitutes for related financial information prepared in accordance with IFRS. The REIT's management uses these measures to aid in assessing the REIT's underlying core performance and provides these additional measures so that investors may do the same. Management believes that the non-GAAP financial measures described below, which supplement the IFRS measures, provide readers with a more comprehensive understanding of management's perspective on the REIT's operating results and performance.

"**Non-Residents**" means non-residents of Canada, as described under "Description of REIT Securities and Declaration of Trust — Limitation on Non-Resident Ownership".

"**Partnership**" means Morguard NAR Canada Limited Partnership, a limited partnership formed under the laws of the Province of Ontario.

"**Plans**" means, collectively, registered retirement savings plans, registered retirement income funds, deferred profit sharing plans, registered education savings plans, registered disability savings plans and tax-free savings accounts.

"**Proportionate NOI**" is a non-GAAP financial measure and represents NOI from the IFRS financial statement presentation of revenue from real estate properties, property operating costs, realty taxes and utilities adjusted for the following: i) to exclude the impact of realty taxes accounted for under the International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee ("IFRIC") Interpretation 21, "Levies" ("IFRIC 21"). Proportionate NOI records realty taxes for all properties on a *pro rata* basis over the entire fiscal year; ii) to exclude the noncontrolling interest share of NOI for those properties that are consolidated under IFRS; and iii) to include equityaccounted investments NOI at the REIT's ownership interest. "**Redemption Price**" has the meaning ascribed to it under "Description of REIT Securities and Declaration of Trust — Redemption Right".

"REIT" means Morguard North American Residential Real Estate Investment Trust.

"**REIT Exception**" means the exclusion from the definition of SIFT trust in the Tax Act for a trust qualifying as a "real estate investment trust" under the Tax Act.

"**REIT GP**" means Morguard NAR GP Limited, a corporation incorporated under the *Business Corporations Act* (Ontario) and a wholly-owned subsidiary of the REIT and a general partner of the Partnership.

"**Retained Debt**" means those mortgages on certain of the Initial Canadian IPO Properties that were retained by Morguard.

"**Same Property NOI**" is a supplementary financial measure, representing NOI for properties owned by the REIT continuously for the current and comparable reporting period and does not take into account the impact of the operating performance of property acquisitions and dispositions as well as development properties until reaching stabilized occupancy.

"**Same Property Proportionate NOI**" is a non-GAAP financial measure representing, Proportionate NOI for properties owned by the REIT continuously for the current and comparable reporting period and does not take into account the impact of the operating performance of property acquisitions and dispositions as well as development properties until reaching stabilized occupancy.

"Services Agreement" means the services agreement between the REIT and Morguard dated April 18, 2012.

"SIFT" means specified investment flow-through within the meaning of the SIFT Rules.

"SIFT Rules" means provisions which potentially impose tax on publicly traded trusts, as explained under the Tax Act.

"Special Voting Units" means special voting units in the capital of the REIT, and "Special Voting Unit" means any one of them.

"**Specified Financial Measures**" are financial measures that are not defined by IFRS following the disclosure requirements established by National Instrument 52-112 *Non-GAAP and Other Financial Measures Disclosure.* Specified financial measures are categorized *as* non-GAAP financial measures, non-GAAP ratios, and other financial measures, which are capital management measures, supplementary financial measures, and total of segments measures.

"**Subsidiary Notes**" means promissory notes of the Partnership, a trust all of the units of which, or a corporation all of the shares of which, are owned directly or indirectly by the REIT or another entity that would be consolidated with the REIT under GAAP, having a maturity date, determined at the time of issuance, of not more than five years, bearing interest at a market rate determined by the Trustees at the time of issuance.

"Tax Act" means the Income Tax Act (Canada).

"Trustees" means the trustees from time to time of the REIT, and "Trustee" means any one of them.

"TSX" means the Toronto Stock Exchange.

"Units" means trust units in the capital of the REIT, other than Special Voting Units, and "Unit" means any one of them.

"Unitholders" means holders of Voting Units, and "Unitholder" means any one of them.

"U.S. Holdco" means Morguard NAR (U.S.) Holdings LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"U.S. Management Agreements" means the agreements between U.S. Holdco and the U.S. Manager dated April 18, 2012.

"**U.S. Manager**" means Morguard Management Company Inc., an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Morguard.

"Voting Units" means, collectively, the Units and the Special Voting Units, and "Voting Unit" means any one of them.

APPENDIX A ADDITIONAL PROPERTY PORTFOLIO INFORMATION

The following tables highlight all properties owned as at February 13, 2024. Occupancy Level is as at December 31, 2023.

MULTI-SUITE RESIDENTIAL PORTFOLIO

CANADA

| | | | Ownership Interest | Total | Ownership | Occupancy |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|-------|-----------------------|--------|-----------|-----------|
| Property | City | Prov. | (%) | Suites | Suites | (%) |
| Square 104 | Edmonton | AB | 100 | 277 | 277 | 97 |
| Margaret Place | Kitchener | ON | 100 | 472 | 472 | 97 |
| Meadowvale Gardens ⁽¹⁾ | Mississauga | ON | 100 | 325 | 325 | 100 |
| The Arista | Mississauga | ON | 100 | 458 | 458 | 98 |
| The Elmwoods | Mississauga | ON | 100 | 321 | 321 | 100 |
| The Forestwoods | Mississauga | ON | 97 | 300 | 291 | 99 |
| The Maplewoods | Mississauga | ON | 97 | 300 | 291 | 98 |
| The Valleywoods ⁽¹⁾ | Mississauga | ON | 98 | 373 | 366 | 99 |
| Tomken Place | Mississauga | ON | 100 | 142 | 142 | 100 |
| 160 Chapel ⁽¹⁾ | Ottawa | ON | 100 | 370 | 370 | 100 |
| Downsview Park Townhomes | Toronto | ON | 100 | 60 | 60 | 100 |
| Rideau Towers I ⁽¹⁾ | Toronto | ON | 90 | 287 | 258 | 98 |
| Rideau Towers II ⁽¹⁾ | Toronto | ON | 100 | 380 | 380 | 99 |
| Rideau Towers III ⁽¹⁾ | Toronto | ON | 100 | 474 | 474 | 99 |
| Rideau Towers IV ⁽¹⁾ | Toronto | ON | 100 | 400 | 400 | 99 |
| Rouge Valley Residence ⁽¹⁾ | Toronto | ON | 100 | 396 | 396 | 99 |
| SUBTOTAL | | | | 5,335 | 5,281 | 99 |

(1) Certified Rental Building[™] Program

U.S.

| Property | City | State | Ownership Interest (%) | Total Suites | Ownership Suites | Occupancy (%) |
|--|-----------------|-------|------------------------------|-----------------|---------------------|------------------|
| Retreat at City Center | Aurora | со | 100 | 225 | 225 | 96 |
| Settlers' Creek | Fort Collins | СО | 100 | 229 | 229 | 93 |
| The Retreat at Spring Park | Garland | ТΧ | 100 | 188 | 188 | 96 |
| Grand Venetian at Las Colinas | Irving | ТΧ | 100 | 514 | 514 | 95 |
| Verandah at Valley Ranch | Irving | ТΧ | 100 | 319 | 319 | 95 |
| The Georgian Apartments | New Orleans | LA | 100 | 135 | 135 | 87 |
| 1643 Josephine | New Orleans | LA | 100 | 114 | 114 | 82 |
| Coast at Lakeshore East ⁽¹⁾ | Chicago | IL | 51 | 515 | 263 | 94 |
| Echelon Chicago | Chicago | IL | 100 | 350 | 350 | 95 |
| Marquee at Block 37 ⁽¹⁾ | Chicago | IL | 50 | 690 | 345 | 97 |
| Xavier ⁽¹⁾ | Chicago | IL | 100 | 240 | 240 | 93 |
| The Savoy Luxury Apartments | Atlanta | GA | 100 | 232 | 232 | 98 |
| Barrett Walk Luxury Apartment Homes | Kennesaw | GA | 100 | 290 | 290 | 93 |
| 210 Watermark | Bradenton | FL | 100 | 216 | 216 | 90 |
| 2940 Solano at Monterra | Cooper City | FL | 51 | 252 | 129 | 98 |
| Governors Gate I | Pensacola | FL | 100 | 240 | 240 | 94 |
| Governors Gate II | Pensacola | FL | 100 | 204 | 204 | 93 |
| Jamestown Estates | Pensacola | FL | 100 | 177 | 177 | 94 |
| Woodcliff Apartment Homes | Pensacola | FL | 100 | 184 | 184 | 96 |
| Woodbine Apartment Homes | Riviera Beach | FL | 100 | 408 | 408 | 93 |
| Mallory Square | Tampa | FL | 100 | 383 | 383 | 95 |
| Village Crossing Apartment Homes | West Palm Beach | FL | 100 | 189 | 189 | 96 |
| The Lodge at Crossroads | Cary | NC | 100 | 432 | 432 | 96 |
| Perry Point Ultimate Apartments | Raleigh | NC | 100 | 432 | 432 | 91 |
| Northgate at Falls Church | Falls Church | VA | 100 | 104 | 104 | 98 |
| The Fenestra at Rockville Town Square | Rockville | MD | 100 | 492 | 492 | 96 |
| SUBTOTAL | | | | 7,754 | 7,034 | 94 |
| TOTAL MULTI-SUITE RESIDENTIAL | | | | 13,089 | 12,315 | 96 |

TOTAL MULTI-SUITE RESIDENTIAL

(1) LEED® Certified.

COMMERICAL PORTFOLIO

U.S.

| Property | City | State | Ownership Interest (%) | Total Area (SF) | Ownership Area (SF) | Occupancy (%) |
|------------------------------------|--------------|-------|------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------|------------------|
| Coast at Lakeshore East (Retail) | Chicago | IL | 51 | 20,000 | 10,000 | 9 |
| Northgate at Falls Church (Retail) | Falls Church | VA | 100 | 20,500 | 20,500 | 100 |
| Northgate at Falls Church (Office) | Falls Church | VA | 100 | 12,500 | 12,500 | 92 |
| Rockville Town Square (Retail) | Rockville | MD | 100 | 186,500 | 186,500 | 86 |
| TOTAL COMMERCIAL | | | | 239,500 | 229,500 | 81 |

DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTIES

The following is a description of each of the Canadian Properties.

ALBERTA

Edmonton, Alberta

10404 104 Avenue, Edmonton, Alberta ("Square 104")

Square 104 consists of two connecting mid-rise apartment buildings situated in downtown Edmonton at the northeast corner of 105th Street and 104th Avenue, Edmonton, Alberta. Square 104 is located in close proximity to Grant MacEwan College, restaurants, pubs and downtown offices. The five-storey and four-storey buildings have elevator service and are situated on approximately four acres of land. The buildings include in-suite laundry facilities, a fitness centre and provide 285 underground parking spaces. The buildings were constructed in 2004 and contain a total of 277 suites consisting of one, two and three bedroom suites.

ONTARIO

Kitchener, Ontario

305-315 Margaret Avenue, Kitchener, Ontario ("Margaret Place")

Margaret Place consists of two high-rise apartment buildings situated near the intersection of Victoria Street and Margaret Avenue in Kitchener, Ontario. Built in 1990, Margaret Place is located in close proximity to St. Jacobs Farm and Craft Market, and the manufacturing hub and local retail establishments. The two 18storey buildings are situated on approximately six acres of lush private parkland and contain a total of 472 suites consisting of one and two-bedroom suites. Margaret Place includes hospitality suites, an indoor swimming pool and whirlpool, fitness centre, party room, saunas, billiards room, indoor bike room, indoor driving range, library, in-suite laundry facilities, and provides 437 underground parking spaces and 193 surface parking spaces.

Mississauga, Ontario

2869 Battleford Road, Mississauga, Ontario ("Meadowvale Gardens")

Meadowvale Gardens is a low-rise residential complex comprising of 24 buildings, situated east of Winston Churchill and north of Battleford Road in Mississauga, Ontario. The 23 three-storey garden terrace suites and one mid-rise building containing five stories, are situated on approximately 8.6 acres of land and contain a total of 325 suites consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The buildings include an outdoor pool, fitness centre, party room, indoor bike room, children's playground, tennis and squash courts, saunas, laundry facilities and provide a total of 379 underground parking spaces and 169 surface parking spaces. Meadowvale Gardens is located in close proximity to public transportation, local retail establishments and Pearson International Airport and is directly adjacent to Meadowvale Town Centre. It was constructed in 1977 and is built of cast-in-place concrete foundation and conventional wood frame structure with brick facade.

3665 Arista Way, Mississauga, Ontario ("The Arista")

The Arista is a high-rise residential apartment building situated near the intersection of Hurontario Street and Burnhamthorpe Road in Mississauga, Ontario. The Arista is located in close proximity to public transportation, schools, Square One Shopping Centre, Pearson International Airport and within walking distance of local retail establishments. The building includes an outdoor pool, fitness centre, billiards room, party room, indoor bike room, saunas, laundry facilities, library and business centre with internet access. The 19-storey building is situated on approximately 9.7 acres of land and contains a total of 458 suites consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The building provides 607 underground parking spaces and 96 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in 1980 of cast-in-place foundation with pre-cast concrete walls and floors.

30 Elm Drive East, Mississauga, Ontario ("The Elmwoods")

The Elmwoods is a high-rise residential apartment building situated east of Hurontario Street and south of Elm Drive in Mississauga, Ontario. Built in 1984, The Elmwoods is located in close proximity to public transportation, schools, Square One Shopping Centre, Pearson International Airport and is walking distance to local retail amenities. The 19-storey building is situated on approximately 4.1 acres of land and contains a total of 321 suites consisting of bachelor, one, two and three-bedroom suites. The building includes hospitality suites, a fitness centre, party room, saunas, a tennis court, a nine-hole mini putt course, a barbeque and picnic area, laundry facilities and provides 425 underground parking spaces and 65 surface parking spaces.

1547 Mississauga Valley Boulevard, Mississauga, Ontario ("The Forestwoods")

The Forestwoods is a high-rise residential apartment building situated near the intersection of Burnhamthorpe Road and Hurontario Street in Mississauga, Ontario. The Forestwoods is located in close proximity to public transportation, schools, Square One Shopping Centre, Pearson International Airport and is walking distance to local retail amenities. The 22-storey building is situated on approximately 6.8 acres of land and contains a total of 300 suites consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The building includes hospitality suites, a shared outdoor pool, shared children's playground, laundry facilities and provides 450 underground parking spaces and 75 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in 1978 and is built of cast-in-place foundation with pre-cast concrete walls and floors.

1477 Mississauga Valley Boulevard, Mississauga, Ontario ("The Maplewoods")

The Maplewoods is a high-rise residential apartment building situated near the intersection of Burnhamthorpe Road and Hurontario Street in Mississauga, Ontario. The Maplewoods is in close proximity to public transportation, schools, Square One Shopping Centre, Pearson International Airport and is within walking distance to many local retail amenities. The 22-storey building is situated on approximately 6.8 acres of land and contains 300 suites consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The building includes hospitality suites, a shared outdoor pool, fitness centre, party room, business centre with internet access, indoor bike room, shared children's playground, laundry facilities and provides 450 underground parking spaces and 82 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in 1979 and was built of cast-in-place foundation with pre-cast concrete walls and floors.

1423 Mississauga Valley Boulevard, Mississauga, Ontario ("The Valleywoods")

The Valleywoods is a high-rise residential apartment building situated near the intersection of Burnhamthorpe and Hurontario Street in Mississauga, Ontario. The Valleywoods is in close proximity to public transportation, schools, Square One Shopping Centre, Pearson International Airport and is within walking distance to many local retail amenities. The 16-storey building is situated on approximately 8.4 acres of land and contains a total of 373 suites consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The building includes a hospitality suite, a shared outdoor pool, fitness centre, billiards room, party room, indoor bike room, saunas, children's playground, business centre with internet access, laundry facilities and provides 495 underground parking spaces and 69 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in 1979 and is built of cast-in-place foundation with pre-cast concrete walls and floors.

935 Dundas Street East, Mississauga, Ontario ("Tomken Place")

Tomken Place is a high-rise residential apartment building situated near the intersection of Tomken Road and Dundas Street in Mississauga, Ontario. Tomken Place is located in close proximity to public transportation, local retail establishments and Pearson International Airport. The 16-storey building is situated on approximately 2.5 acres of land and contains a total of 142 suites consisting of mainly two and three-bedroom suites with one bedroom suite. The building includes laundry facilities, fitness centre, party room, indoor bike room, children's playground, billiards room, saunas, a tennis court and provides 197 underground parking spaces and 34 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in 1979 of cast-in-place foundation with pre-cast concrete walls and floors.

Ottawa, Ontario

160 Chapel Street, Ottawa, Ontario ("160 Chapel")

160 Chapel is a 22-storey, 370-suite residential apartment building originally built in 1971 consisting of reinforced concrete construction. There is an above ground parking lot and two levels of underground parking offering a total of 270 parking spaces. There are 4 commercial units. 160 Chapel is located in the Sandy Hill neighbourhood in Ottawa – located just 2 kilometres from the downtown core, at the corner of Chapel and Rideau Streets, 160 Chapel benefits from being in close proximity to the Rideau Centre, parliament Hill, the Byward market, and the University of Ottawa. The building includes 24-hour on-site security, fitness centre, indoor pool, guest suite and sauna.

Toronto, Ontario

55-71 John Perkins Bull Drive, Toronto, Ontario ("Downsview Park Townhomes")

Downsview Park Townhomes comprises 60 newly built two and three-bedroom rental townhomes, constructed in 2017, with open concept floor plans and modern finishes. Located on the edge of Downsview Park, these stylish townhomes are minutes away from York University and Yorkdale Shopping Centre; and are in close proximity to Highways 400 and 401 as well as public transportation.

35 Thorncliffe Park Drive, Toronto, Ontario ("Rideau Towers I")

Rideau Towers I, is in a collection of four high-rise residential apartment buildings situated near the intersection of Thorncliffe Park Drive and Overlea Boulevard, in Toronto, Ontario. The Rideau Towers are in close proximity to public transportation and local retail establishments. This 18-storey building, which is situated on approximately 3.5 acres of land and contains a total of 287 suites. Rideau Towers I comprises of one, two and three-bedroom suites with a weighted average size of 918 square feet. The building has laundry facilities and provides 176 underground parking spaces and 122 surface parking spaces. The building was constructed in the mid-1960's and was built of cast-in-place concrete slab floors with a brick exterior veneer.

43 Thorncliffe Park Drive, Toronto, Ontario ("Rideau Towers II")

Rideau Towers II is a collection of four high-rise residential apartment buildings situated near the intersection of Thorncliffe Park Drive and Overlea Boulevard, Toronto, Ontario. The Rideau Towers are in close proximity to public transportation and local retail establishments. This 20-storey building is situated on approximately 4.4 acres of land and contains a total of 380 suites. Rideau Towers II comprises one, two and three-bedroom suites with a weighted average size of 922 square feet. The building has laundry facilities, and provides 353 underground parking spaces and 114 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in the mid-1960's, is built of cast-in-place concrete slab floors with a brick exterior veneer construction.

47 Thorncliffe Park Drive, Toronto, Ontario ("Rideau Towers III")

Rideau Towers III is in a collection of four high-rise residential apartment buildings situated near the intersection of Thorncliffe Park Drive and Overlea Boulevard, in Toronto, Ontario. The Rideau Towers are in close proximity to public transportation and local retail establishments. This 25-storey building is situated on approximately 5.5 acres of land and contains a total of 474 suites. Rideau Towers III comprises one, two and three-bedroom suites with a weighted average size of 978 square feet. The building has laundry facilities, and provides 521 underground parking spaces and 64 surface parking spaces. It was constructed in the mid-1960's, is built of cast-in-place concrete slab floors with a brick exterior veneer construction.

49 Thorncliffe Park Drive, Toronto, Ontario ("Rideau Towers IV")

Rideau Towers IV is a collection of four high-rise residential apartment buildings situated near the intersection of Thorncliffe Park Drive and Overlea Boulevard, Toronto, Ontario. The Rideau Towers are in close proximity to public transportation and local retail establishments. This 20-storey building is situated on approximately 4.4 acres of land and contains a total of 400 suites. Rideau Towers IV comprises bachelor, one, two and three-bedroom suites with a weighted average size of 956 square feet. The building has laundry facilities, and provides 444 underground parking spaces and 51 surface parking spaces. It was

constructed in the mid-1960's, is built of cast-in-place concrete slab floors with a brick exterior veneer construction.

45 Generation Boulevard, Toronto, Ontario ("Rouge Valley Residence")

Rouge Valley Residence is a low-rise residential complex consisting of 33 buildings which is located just off Meadowvale Road and Highway 401 in Toronto, Ontario and comprises the municipal addresses of 41-53 and 95-115 Generation Boulevard. Rouge Valley Residence is in close proximity to public transportation, The University of Toronto (Scarborough Campus), the Toronto Zoo and the Rouge Valley Conservation Area. The three-storey townhouse style suites are situated on 14.8 landscaped acres of land. Rouge Valley Residence comprises 396 suites, consisting of one, two and three-bedroom suites. The buildings include laundry facilities, an outdoor swimming pool and provide 533 surface parking spaces. Constructed in 1978, the buildings are built of cast-in-place concrete foundation and conventional wood frame structure.

The following is a description of each of the U.S. Properties.

COLORADO

Aurora, Colorado

820 South Cimarron Way, Aurora, Colorado ("Retreat at City Center")

Retreat at City Center is a mid-rise apartment community comprising 12 buildings and 225 suites constructed in 2003. It is located approximately nine miles from downtown Denver. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 7.24 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, fitness centre, and swimming pool. The property has 400 parking spaces in an eight level parking garage.

Fort Collins, Colorado

4408 John F. Kennedy Parkway, Fort Collins. Colorado ("Settlers' Creek")

Settlers' Creek is a garden style apartment community consisting of nine buildings, 13 two-storey lofts, and 229 suites, it was constructed in 2009. It is located approximately 6.3 miles from downtown Fort Collins. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 13.61 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, fitness centre, swimming pool and tanning room, and provides 325 surface parking spaces and 87 garage spaces.

TEXAS

Garland, Texas

2701 Lookout Drive, Garland, Texas ("The Retreat at Spring Park")

The Retreat at Spring Park is a garden style apartment community comprising 188 suites in 13 buildings, it was constructed in 1995. It is located approximately six miles from Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport. The one and two-bedroom suites (all two-bedroom suites are townhomes) are situated on 12.23 acres of land. The property includes a leasing office, swimming pool, a fitness centre and barbeque picnic area. Each unit is provided with an attached single car garage, plus an additional 68 surface parking spaces are available.

Irving, Texas

6225 Love Drive, Irving, Texas ("Grand Venetian at Las Colinas")

Grand Venetian at Las Colinas is a garden style apartment community consisting of 25 buildings housing 514 suites, it was constructed in 1997. Grand Venetian is located within 20 minutes of downtown Dallas. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 24.42 acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, spa room, fitness centre and business centre and provides 673 parking spaces, including 190 attached/detached garages.

8600 Valley Ranch Parkway West, Irving, Texas ("Verandah at Valley Ranch")

Verandah at Valley Ranch is a garden style apartment community comprising 319 suites in 15 buildings constructed in 1994. It is located approximately six miles from Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport. The one, two (26 of which are townhomes) and three-bedroom suites are situated on 14.78 acres of land. The property includes a leasing office, two swimming pools, covered car wash, and provides 685 parking spaces, including 138 attached/detached garages.

LOUISIANA

New Orleans, Louisiana

2233 St. Charles Ave., New Orleans, Louisiana ("The Georgian Apartments")

The Georgian Apartments is a seven-storey, mid-rise apartment building comprised of 135 suites, constructed in 1951. It is located within the Garden District in New Orleans. The studio, one and twobedroom suites are situated on 1.12 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a swimming pool, hot tub, fitness centre, social room, renovated interior common areas/hallways, and a gated entrance as well as 65 surface parking spaces.

1643 Josephine St., New Orleans, Louisiana ("1643 Josephine")

1643 Josephine is a five-storey, mid-rise apartment building located in the Lower Garden District adjacent to the Pontchartrain Hotel, just off the Saint Charles Avenue Street Car Line. It is situated between the New Orleans CBD/Warehouse District and the Uptown University Area. Originally constructed in1983, a major renovation and upgrade was completed in the fourth quarter of 2020. It is comprised of 114 renovated suites and a ground floor garage with 73 parking spaces Constructed upon a land parcel of 0.97 acres, 1643 Josephine includes two courtyards, swimming pool, new social space, fitness center and pet run.

ILLINOIS

Chicago, Illinois

345 East Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois ("Coast at Lakeshore East")

Built in 2013, Coast at Lakeshore East is a LEED® Silver Certified, 515-suite apartment building, with approximately 19,400 square feet of street retail space, located in a prime, core Chicago submarket near the Chicago River and Millennium Park. Coast at Lakeshore East offers studios to three-bedroom residences; and includes amenities such as heated outdoor lap pool, fitness centre, private meeting lounges, landscaped gardens and deck, catering kitchen, neighbourhood car sharing, and electric car-charging stations as well as 280 garage parking spaces.

353 North Des Plaines Street, Chicago, Illinois ("Echelon Chicago")

Echelon Chicago is a 39-storey, Class A multi-suite residential building, located in downtown Chicago situated on 0.92 acres. Built in 2008, the high-rise apartment building located in the Kinzie Station neighbourhood of Chicago's West Loop. It features 350 luxury apartments, 280 parking spaces and extensive best-in-class amenities including a resort style pool and sundeck, cardio and fitness centre, business centre and grilling stations. The property has studio, one, and two- bedroom apartments, with an average unit size of 786 square feet featuring upscale finishes and Chicago skyline views from all vantage points. The building is an Equitable Transit Oriented Development, with convenient access to public transit, freeways and is a true walk-to-work location. Echelon Chicago is adjacent to the Park at K Station, a one-acre public park with a spacious dog run, and surrounded by many clubs, museums, and restaurants, including West Loop's Restaurant Row and Greek Town. The property also contains a Cardio/Fitness Centre, Outdoor Pool/Sun Deck, Outdoor Grilling Stations, and Internet Lounge/Coffee Bar.

25 West Randolph Street, Chicago, Illinois ("Marquee at Block 37")

Constructed in 2016, Marquee at Block 37 is a 690-suite, 38-storey contemporary building situated on 2.86 acres, located in the centre of Chicago's Loop, that sits atop a mall containing four floors of retail and provides 125 garage parking spaces. The property is part of a prominent, mixed-use strata title development

known as Block 37 and is located at 108 North State Street, a prestigious downtown neighbourhood with immediate access to trains, restaurants, and high-end retail shops.

625 West Division Street, Chicago, Illinois ("Xavier")

Xavier is a LEED Gold premium mixed-use residential property with a distinct green-living design, first-class amenities, a community atmosphere and approximately 4,900 square feet of street retail space. Built in 2015, the 18-storey tower comprising 240 suites, includes 77 studios, 120 one- and 43-two-bedroom suites featuring attractive design and finishes. Residents of Xavier have access to two outdoor terraces with unobstructed city views, a modern fitness centre, a sundeck and pool, a rooftop lounge and reserved parking with car charging stations. Each suite offers high efficiency heating and cooling systems, LED lighting, and Energy Star-rated appliances. Xavier is conveniently located close to a variety of restaurants, shopping, and entertainment options, as well as offers direct access to Chicago Public Transit.

GEORGIA

Atlanta, Georgia

4306 North Shallowford Road, Atlanta, Georgia ("The Savoy Luxury Apartments")

The Savoy Luxury Apartments is a two tower, four-storey apartment building comprising 232 suites constructed in 2007. It is located 16 miles from downtown Atlanta. The one, two, and three-bedroom apartment building is situated on 7.9 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, an outdoor swimming pool as well as a five level garage with a total of 368 parking spaces.

Kennesaw, Georgia

2055 Barrett Lakes Boulevard NW, Kennesaw, Georgia ("Barrett Walk Luxury Apartment Homes")

Barrett Walk Luxury Apartment Homes is a garden style apartment community comprising 11 buildings and 290 suites constructed in 2002. It is located 10 minutes from downtown Marietta. The one and two-bedroom suites are situated on 22.6 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, fitness centre, swimming pool, business centre, and provides 522 parking spaces.

FLORIDA

Bradenton, Florida

210 Third Street West, Bradenton, Florida ("210 Watermark")

Completed in 2003, 210 Watermark, is a residential garden style community comprising 216 suites in seven buildings situated on 10.07 acres of land. Approximately 257 surface parking spaces are provided, which includes 30 leasable detached private garages. It is located approximately 24 miles from Tampa International Airport. Amenities include a pool, playground, pet park and fitness centre.

Cooper City, Florida

2940 Solano Avenue, Cooper City, Florida ("2940 Solano at Monterra")

2940 Solano at Monterra comprises 252 suites in 11 three-storey garden style buildings, situated on 11.39 acres. Construction was completed in 2014. The property has luxury suite finishes and community amenities including media centre, saltwater pool with sundeck and outdoor lounge with fireplace and kitchen as well as 487 parking spaces, which includes 24 attached garages. The property is located in Southwest Cooper City, with easy access to multiple office markets, regional hospitals, retailers, restaurants and entertainment venues.

Pensacola, Florida

1600 Governors Drive, Pensacola, Florida ("Governors Gate I")

Governors Gate I is a garden style apartment community consisting of 12 buildings, 240 suites and was constructed in 1999. It is located within 30 minutes of Pensacola Beach. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 23.11 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, business

centre, swimming pool, outdoor grilling station, fitness centre, tennis court, car wash, picnic area and laundry facilities. It also provides 471 parking spaces, which includes 54 detached garages.

1602 Governors Drive, Pensacola, Florida ("Governors Gate II")

Governors Gate II is a garden style apartment community consisting of 15 buildings, 204 suites and was constructed in 2003. It is located within 30 minutes of Pensacola Beach. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 22.92 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a clubhouse, business centre, swimming pool, outdoor grilling station, fitness centre, tennis court, car wash and picnic area as well as a pet wash, pet park and laundry facilities. It also provides 461 parking spaces which includes 12 attached garages and 34 detached garages.

3331 Summit Boulevard, Pensacola, Florida ("Jamestown Estates")

Jamestown Estates is a garden style apartment community consisting of 177 suites across 14 buildings constructed in 1971. It is located within 15 minutes of Pensacola beach. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on 8.32 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, swimming pool, fitness centre, and pet park and provides 318 surface parking spaces.

4301 Creighton Road, Pensacola, Florida ("Woodcliff Apartment Homes")

Woodcliff Apartment Homes is a garden style apartment community consisting of 184 suites across 11 buildings, constructed in 1978. It is located within 15 minutes of Pensacola Beach. The one and twobedroom suites are situated on 9.27 landscaped acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, swimming pool, fitness centre, tennis courts as well as two pet parks and outdoor gazebo and provides 276 surface parking spaces.

Riviera Beach, Florida

9000 Woodbine Trail, Palm Beach Gardens, Florida ("Woodbine Apartment Homes")

Woodbine Apartment Homes is a three-storey residential garden style community comprising 408 suites in 17 buildings situated on 19.24 acres of land that was completed in 2000. Woodbine Apartment Homes offers tropical living in a private community of one, two and three-bedroom apartments. Centrally located, it is minutes from miles of white sand beaches, colleges, dining, shopping, and the entertainment district in Downtown Gardens and Legacy Place. Community amenities include fitness centre, resort-style pool with sun deck, tennis court, barbeque, picnic areas, and gazebos and provides 805 parking spaces including 106 detached garages.

Tampa, Florida

11306 Mallory Square Drive, Tampa, Florida ("Mallory Square")

Mallory Square a garden style apartment community consisting of 19 buildings and 383 suites constructed in 2005. It is located minutes away from downtown Tampa. The one, two and three-bedroom suites are situated on approximately 23.8 acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, swimming pool, fitness centre, and tennis courts, and provides approximately 935 parking spaces, including 62 attached garages and 107 detached garages.

West Palm Beach, Florida

3101 Village Boulevard, West Palm Beach, Florida ("Village Crossing Apartment Homes")

Village Crossing Apartment Homes was completed in 1988, Village Crossing Apartments is a residential garden style community comprising 189 suites across seven buildings situated on 10.8 acres of land and provides 292 parking spaces. Amenities include a pool, fitness centre and business centre.

NORTH CAROLINA

Cary, North Carolina

200 Brisbane Woods Way, Cary, North Carolina ("The Lodge at Crossroads")

The Lodge at Crossroads is a garden style apartment community consisting of 23 buildings and 432 suites constructed in 2001. It is located approximately 10.2 miles from the Raleigh/Durham International Airport and six miles from downtown Raleigh. The one, two, and three-bedroom suites are situated on 28.82 acres of land. The property includes a leasing centre, swimming pool, game room, fitness centre and business centre. A total of 799 parking spaces which includes 42 detached garages, and 96 attached garages.

Raleigh, North Carolina

3235 Trimblestone Lane, Raleigh, North Carolina ("Perry Point Ultimate Apartments")

Perry Point Ultimate Apartments is a garden style apartment community comprising of 16 buildings and 432 suites constructed in 2009. It is located within 20 minutes of downtown Raleigh. The one and two-bedroom suites are situated on approximately 23.39 acres of land. The property includes a leasing office, swimming pool, dog park, a playground, picnic area, and provides 728 parking spaces which includes 56 detached garages.

VIRGINIA

Falls Church, Virginia

450 North Washington Street, Falls Church, Virginia ("Northgate at Falls Church")

Northgate at Falls Church is a 5 storey apartment building comprised of 104 suites, and 288 parking spaces, situated on 1.53 acres over ground level street retail and office. The property was built in 2014 and includes such amenities as private courtyard, clubroom and fitness centre. The property is built to a LEED® NC Gold Standard. Northgate at Falls Church is subject to a long-term land lease, with a fixed annual payment and a fixed price purchase option available in September 2029.

MARYLAND

Rockville, Maryland

20 Maryland Avenue, Rockville, Maryland ("The Fenestra at Rockville Town Square")

The Fenestra at Rockville Town Square was completed in 2008 and consists of 492 suites in three strata titled buildings with 828 total parking spaces. Situated on 7.46 acres over ground-level retail (Rockville Town Square), the property is in close proximity to public transportation (Metro) and Montgomery County's Government Centre and many community amenities. Property amenities include pool, fitness centre, courtyard terrace and in-suite laundry.

154 & 155 Gibbs Street, 20, 37 & 38 Maryland Avenue, Rockville, Maryland ("Rockville Town Square (Retail)")

Constructed in 2007, Rockville Town Square (Retail) includes five buildings with retail space on the ground floor and multi-family residential on the upper floors. It is a mixed-use property comprised of restaurants/eateries, a specialty grocer, beauty and fitness, services, entertainment and attractions. There are three parking garages that are owned by the City of Rockville and are leased back to the Rockville Town Square through 2061. The adjacent Rockville Memorial Library is owned by Montgomery County.

APPENDIX B AUDIT COMMITTEE MANDATE

1. PURPOSE

The overall purpose of the Audit Committee (the "**Committee**") of the REIT is to monitor the REIT's system of internal financial controls, to evaluate and report on the integrity of the financial statements of the REIT, to enhance the independence of the REIT's external auditors and to oversee the financial reporting process of the REIT.

2. COMPOSITION, PROCEDURES AND ORGANIZATION

- 2.1 The Committee shall consist of at least three members of the Board of the REIT (the "**Board**"), each of whom shall be, in the determination of the Board, "independent" as that term is defined by National Instrument 52-110, as amended from time to time, and the majority of whom shall be resident Canadians. Each member shall complete and return to the REIT annually a questionnaire regarding the member's independence. The definition of "independent" is set out in Exhibit A hereto.
- 2.2 All members of the Committee shall be, in the determination of the Board, "financially literate" as that term is defined by National Instrument 52-110, and at least one member of the Committee must have, in the determination of the Board, "accounting or related financial expertise". The definition of "financially literate" is set out in Exhibit A hereto.
- 2.3 The Board, at its organizational meeting held in conjunction with each annual meeting of unitholders, shall appoint the members of the Committee for the ensuing year. The Board may at any time remove or replace any member of the Committee and may fill any vacancy in the Committee. Any member of the Committee ceasing to be a trustee of the REIT shall cease to be a member of the Committee.
- 2.4 Unless the Board shall have appointed a chair of the Committee, the members of the Committee shall elect a chair from among their number.
- 2.5 The Committee shall have access to such officers and employees of the REIT and to the REIT's external auditors and its legal counsel, and to such information respecting the REIT as it considers to be necessary or advisable in order to perform its duties.
- 2.6 Notice of every meeting shall be given to the external auditors, who shall, at the expense of the REIT, be entitled to attend and to be heard thereat.
- 2.7 Meetings of the Committee shall be conducted as follows:
 - (a) the Committee shall meet on a regular basis, at such times and at such locations as the chair of the Committee shall determine;
 - (b) the external auditors or any member of the Committee may call a meeting of the Committee;
 - (c) any trustee of the REIT may request the chair of the Committee to call a meeting of the Committee and may attend such meeting to inform the Committee of a specific matter of concern to such trustee, and may participate in such meeting to the extent permitted by the chair of the Committee; and

- (d) the external auditors and management employees shall, when required by the Committee, attend any meeting of the Committee.
- 2.8 The external auditors shall be entitled to communicate directly with the chair of the Committee and may meet separately with the Committee. The Committee, through its chair, may contact directly any employee in the REIT as it deems necessary, and any employee may bring before the Committee any matter involving questionable, illegal or improper practices or transactions.
- 2.9 Compensation to members of the Committee shall be limited to trustee's fees, either in the form of cash or equity, and members shall not accept consulting, advisory or other compensatory fees from the REIT (other than as members of the Board and Board committee members).
- 2.10 The Committee is authorized, at the REIT's expense, to retain independent counsel and other advisors as it determines necessary to carry out its duties and to set their compensation.

3. DUTIES

- 3.1 The overall duties of the Committee shall be to:
 - (a) assist the Board in the discharge of its duties relating to the REIT's accounting policies and practices, reporting practices and internal controls;
 - (b) establish and maintain a direct line of communication with the REIT's external auditors and assess their performance;
 - (c) oversee the co-ordination of the activities of the external auditors;
 - (d) ensure that the management of the REIT has designed, implemented and is maintaining an effective system of internal controls;
 - (e) monitor the credibility and objectivity of the REIT's financial reports;
 - (f) report regularly to the Board on the fulfillment of the Committee's duties;
 - (g) assist the Board in the discharge of its duties relating to the REIT's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; and
 - (h) assist the Board in the discharge of its duties relating to risk assessment and risk management.
- 3.2 The Committee shall be directly responsible for overseeing the work of the external auditors engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the REIT, including the resolution of disagreements between management and the external auditors regarding financial reporting, and in carrying out such oversight the Committee's duties shall include
 - (a) recommending to the Board a firm of external auditors to be nominated for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the REIT;

- (b) reviewing, where there is to be a change of external auditors, all issues related to the change, including the information to be included in the notice of change of auditor called for under National Instrument 51-102 — Continuous Disclosure Obligations or any successor legislation ("NI 51-102"), and the planned steps for an orderly transition;
- (c) reviewing all reportable events, including disagreements, unresolved issues and consultations, as defined in NI 51-102 or any successor legislation, on a routine basis, whether or not there is to be a change of external auditor;
- (d) reviewing the engagement letters of the external auditors, both for auditing services and permitted non-audit services;
- reviewing the performance, including the fee, scope and timing of the audit and other related services and any non-audit services provided by the external auditors;
- (f) reviewing and approving the nature of and fees for any non-audit services performed for the REIT by the external auditors and consider whether the nature and extent of such services could detract from the firm's independence in carrying out the audit function;
- (g) Review with the External Auditor annually their written statement regarding relationships and services which may affect the External Auditor's objectivity and independence;
- (h) At least annually, receive a report by the External Auditor describing the firms' internal quality control procedures and any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality control review of the local practice office or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional authorities of the local practice office, within the preceding two years, and steps taken to address any such issues. The report shall also include any similar matters pertaining to offices other than the local practice office, to the extent the audit partner is aware of such matters;
- (i) Ensure the regular rotation of the lead partner and the reviewing partner to the extent required by law, and regularly consider whether or not there should be a change of the REIT's External Auditor;
- (j) With management, evaluate the performance of the External Auditor annually; and
- (k) Review and approve guidelines for the REIT's hiring of employees, partners and former employees and partners of the External Auditor and its predecessor.
- 3.3 The duties of the Committee as they relate to audits and financial reporting shall be to:
 - (a) review the audit plan with the external auditor and management;
 - (b) review with the external auditor and management any proposed changes in accounting policies, the presentation of the impact of significant risks and uncertainties, and key estimates and judgments of management that may in any such case be material to financial reporting;
 - (c) review the contents of the audit report;

- (d) question the external auditor and management regarding significant financial reporting issues discussed during the fiscal period and the method of resolution;
- (e) review the scope and quality of the audit work performed;
- (f) review the adequacy of the REIT's financial and auditing personnel;
- (g) review the co-operation received by the external auditor from the REIT's personnel during the audit, any problems encountered by the external auditors and any restrictions on the external auditor's work;
- (h) review the internal resources used;
- review the evaluation of internal controls by the internal auditor (or persons performing the internal audit function) and the external auditors, together with management's response to the recommendations, including subsequent follow-up of any identified weaknesses;
- (j) review the appointments of the chief financial officer, internal auditor (or persons performing the internal audit function) and any key financial executives involved in the financial reporting process;
- (k) review and approve the REIT's annual audited financial statements and those of its subsidiaries in conjunction with the report of the external auditors thereon, and obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods before release to the public;
- review and approve the REIT's interim unaudited financial statements, and obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods before release to the public;
- (m) establish a procedure for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters and employees' confidential anonymous submission of concerns regarding accounting and auditing matters; and
- (n) review the terms of reference for an internal auditor or internal audit function.
- 3.4 The duties of the Committee as they relate to accounting and disclosure policies and practices shall be to:
 - review changes to accounting principles of the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants which would have a significant impact on the REIT's financial reporting as reported to the Committee by management and the external auditors;
 - (b) review the appropriateness of the accounting policies used in the preparation of the REIT's financial statements and consider recommendations for any material change to such policies;
 - (c) review the status of material contingent liabilities as reported to the Committee by management;
 - (d) review the status of income tax returns and potentially significant tax problems as reported to the Committee by management;

- (e) review any errors or omissions in the current or prior year's financial statements;
- (f) review and approve before their release all public disclosure documents containing audited or unaudited financial information, including all earnings, press releases, MD&A, prospectuses, annual reports to unitholders, annual information forms and management's discussion and analysis; and
- (g) oversee and review all financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts and rating agencies.
- 3.5 The duties of the Committee as they relate to risk responsibilities shall be to:
 - (a) Receive presentations, regular reports and other information to understand the top and emerging risks to which the REIT is exposed; and
 - (b) Regularly review and evaluate the effectiveness of the REIT's process for assessing significant risks or exposures and the steps that management has taken to minimize such risks and obtain management's reasonable assurance that the REIT's risk management policies for significant risks are being adhered to.
- 3.6 The other duties of the Committee shall include:
 - (a) reviewing any inquires, investigations or audits of a financial nature by governmental, regulatory or taxing authorities;
 - (b) formulating clear hiring policies for employees or former employees of the REIT's external auditors;
 - (c) reviewing annual operating and capital budgets;
 - (d) reviewing the funding and administration of the REIT's compensation and pension plans;
 - (e) reviewing and reporting to the Board on difficulties and problems with regulatory agencies which are likely to have a significant financial impact;
 - (f) inquiring of management and the external auditors as to any activities that may be or may appear to be illegal or unethical;
 - (g) ensuring procedures are in place for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints and employee concerns received regarding accounting or auditing matters and the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of the REIT of concerns regarding such; and
 - (h) any other questions or matters referred to it by the Board.

EXHIBIT A

TO MANDATE OF AUDIT COMMITTEE FOR DEFINITIONS

Definitions.

"Financially Literate" means the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of the issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by the issuer's financial statements.

Meaning of "Independence"

- 1. A member of an audit committee is independent if the member has no direct or indirect material relationship with the REIT.
- 2. For the purposes of paragraph 1, a material relationship means a relationship which could, in the view of the Board, reasonably interfere with the exercise of a member's independent judgment.
- 3. Despite paragraph 2, the following persons are considered to have a material relationship with the REIT:
 - (a) a person who is, or whose immediate family member is, or at any time during the prescribed period has been, an officer or employee of the REIT, its parent, or of any of its subsidiary entities or affiliated entities;
 - (b) a person who is, or has been an affiliated entity of, a partner of, or employed by, a current or former internal or external auditor of the REIT, unless the prescribed period has elapsed since the person's relationship with the internal or external auditor, or the auditing relationship, has ended;
 - (c) a person whose immediate family member is, or has been, an affiliated entity of, a partner of, or employed in a professional capacity by, a current or former internal or external auditor of the REIT, unless the prescribed period has elapsed since the person's relationship with the internal or external auditor, or the auditing relationship, has ended;
 - (d) a person who is, or has been, or whose immediate family member is or has been, employed as an executive officer of an entity if any of the REIT current executives serve on the entity's compensation committee, unless the prescribed period has elapsed since the end of the service or employment;
 - (e) a person who accepts, or has accepted at any time during the prescribed period, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee from the REIT or any subsidiary entity of the REIT, other than as remuneration for acting in his or her capacity as a member of the Committee, the Board, or any other Board committee; and
 - (f) a person who is an affiliated entity of the REIT or any of its subsidiary entities.
- 4. For the purposes of paragraph 3, the prescribed period is the three year period ending immediately prior to the determination required by paragraph 3.

- 5. For the purposes of paragraphs 3(b) and 3(c), a partner does not include a limited partner whose interest in the internal or external auditor is limited to the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation (including deferred compensation) for prior service with an internal or external auditor if the compensation is not contingent in any way or continued service.
- 6. For the purpose of paragraph 3(e), compensatory fees do not include the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- 7. For the purposes of paragraph 3(e), the indirect acceptance by a person of any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee includes acceptance of a fee by:
 - (a) an immediate family member, or
 - (b) a partner, member or executive officer of, or a person who occupies a similar position with, an entity that provides accounting, consulting, legal, investment banking or financial advisory services to the REIT or any subsidiary entity of the REIT, other than limited partners, non-managing members and those occupying similar positions who, in each case, have no active role in providing services to the REIT.

APPENDIX C SELECTED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

| As at December 31 | | |
|--|-------------|-------------|
| (In thousands of dollars, except as noted otherwise) | 2023 | 2022 |
| Operational Information | | |
| Number of properties | 43 | 42 |
| Total suites | 13,089 | 12,849 |
| Occupancy percentage - Canada | 98.7% | 98.6% |
| Occupancy percentage - U.S. | 94.2% | 95.3% |
| AMR - Canada (in actual dollars) | \$1,674 | \$1,588 |
| AMR - U.S. (in actual U.S. dollars) | US\$1,875 | US\$1,771 |
| Summary of Financial Information | | |
| Gross book value ⁽¹⁾ | \$4,095,931 | \$3,934,417 |
| Indebtedness ⁽¹⁾ | \$1,583,311 | \$1,496,179 |
| Indebtedness to gross book value ratio ⁽¹⁾ | 38.7% | 38.0% |
| Weighted average mortgage interest rate | 3.72% | 3.50% |
| Weighted average term to maturity on mortgages payable (years) | 4.9 | 4.9 |
| Exchange rates - United States dollar to Canadian dollar | \$1.32 | \$1.35 |
| Exchange rates - Canadian dollar to United States dollar | \$0.76 | \$0.74 |

(1) Represents a non-GAAP financial measure/ratio that does not have any standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS and is not necessarily comparable to similar measures presented by other reporting issuers in similar or different industries. This measure should be considered as supplemental in nature and not as substitutes for related financial information prepared in accordance with IFRS.

For the years ended December 31

| (In thousands of dollars, except per Unit amounts) | 2023 | 2022 |
|--|-----------|-----------|
| Summary of Financial Information | | |
| Interest coverage ratio ⁽¹⁾ | 2.48 | 2.54 |
| Indebtedness coverage ratio ⁽¹⁾ | 1.64 | 1.58 |
| Revenue from real estate properties | \$331,620 | \$278,491 |
| NOI | \$180,240 | \$151,215 |
| Proportionate NOI ⁽¹⁾ | \$178,756 | \$154,109 |
| Same Property Proportionate NOI ⁽¹⁾ | \$159,614 | \$145,293 |
| NOI margin - IFRS | 54.4% | 54.3% |
| NOI margin - Proportionate ⁽¹⁾ | 54.2% | 54.2% |
| Net income | \$185,281 | \$239,563 |
| FFO - basic ⁽¹⁾ | \$91,942 | \$82,803 |
| FFO - diluted ⁽¹⁾ | \$95,550 | \$86,651 |
| FFO per Unit - basic ⁽¹⁾ | \$1.65 | \$1.47 |
| FFO per Unit - diluted ⁽¹⁾ | \$1.63 | \$1.43 |
| Distributions per Unit | \$0.7233 | \$0.7030 |
| FFO payout ratio ⁽¹⁾ | 43.8% | 47.8% |
| Weighted average number of Units outstanding (in thousands): | | |
| Basic ⁽²⁾ | 55,662 | 56,310 |
| Diluted ^{(2) (3)} | 58,501 | 60,543 |
| Average exchange rates - United States dollar to Canadian dollar | \$1.35 | \$1.30 |
| Average exchange rates - Canadian dollar to United States dollar | \$0.74 | \$0.77 |

(1) Represents a non-GAAP financial measure/ratio that does not have any standardized meaning prescribed by IFRS and is not necessarily comparable to similar measures presented by other reporting issuers in similar or different industries. This measure should be considered as supplemental in nature and not as substitutes for related financial information prepared in accordance with IFRS.

(2) For purposes of calculating FFO per Unit, Class B LP Units are included as Units outstanding on both a basic and diluted basis.

(3) Includes the dilutive impact of the convertible debentures.

Certain measures in the above table are not defined by IFRS. See the REIT's audited comparative financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2023, and related Management's Discussion and Analysis for additional information pertaining to non-GAAP measures.